

# COUNCIL OF THE EUROPEAN UNION

# Brussels, 23 December 2013

17808/1/13 REV 1

LIMITE

JAI 1145 JAIEX 118 JUSTCIV 315 CATS 104 DROIPEN 165 COPEN 243 **COSI 169** ASIM 114 **MIGR 144** VISA 279 FRONT 215 ENFOPOL 415 PROCIV 149 DAPIX 157 CRIMORG 162 **EUROJUST 143** GENVAL 90 **EJUSTICE 124 ENFOCUSTOM 199** FREMP 210

#### NOTE

from:	Presidency
to:	Delegations
Subject:	Letter from the LT Presidency to the incoming EL Presidency on the future development of the JHA area

In order to continue the preparation of the Council's contribution to the future development of the JHA area in a coordinated manner, the LT Presidency hereby transmits to the incoming EL presidency a summary of the preliminary considerations by MS on the future development of the JHA area. We also add to this summary an updated compilation of MS comments.

DGD

In its 27-28 June 2013 conclusions, the European Council mandated the future Presidencies to start discussions on the future strategic guidelines in the area of freedom, security and justice with a view to its June 2014 meeting. The Commission was invited to present appropriate contributions to this process. The Lithuanian Presidency, being the first to take office after the conclusions were adopted, initiated the discussions by holding a ministerial debate on 18-19 July 2013 at the informal ministerial meeting in Vilnius. The debate continued in four horizontal preparatory bodies, i.e. SCIFA, COSI, CATS and the Working Party on Civil Law Matters (General Questions) as well as with written contributions as annexed to this note, leading to the final discussion during the Lithuanian Presidency at the JHA Council on 4-5 December 2013.

This note reproduces the preliminary considerations set out by the Member States regarding the **horizontal principles** for constructing the post-2014 guidelines as set out in the Presidency note of 2 December and possible **sectoral priorities** as reflected in the Member States contributions submitted to the Presidency and General Secretariat of the Council. These priorities should not be seen as definite but rather could form the legacy of the discussions under the Lithuanian Presidency and serve as input for the further debate and notably for the future Commission Communication on the post-Stockholm period.

#### Suggestions for the horizontal principles of the post-2014 guidelines

Focus on quality of action

The future guidelines should be aimed at consolidating the progress achieved and should take the form of a short, strategic and result-oriented **political framework** of action allowing for a swift reaction to developments, challenges and crises occurring in and outside Europe.

Emphasis should be laid on user-friendliness and proper implementation of existing initiatives and legal acts. Particular emphasis should be given to the way the existing legislation is applied and enforced in different Member States so that it is equally effective throughout the EU. The quality of legislation needs to be improved, where necessary by means of consolidation and evidence-based evaluation.

Although the future guidelines should not become a catalogue of new legislative initiatives, **any remaining gaps in legislation** should be identified and remedied in a coherent way. New legislative steps should be preceded by a detailed impact assessment including an ex-ante cost-benefit analysis, evaluating implementation costs. In the drafting phase of new legislation, attention should be paid to analysing existing legislation with the aim of consolidating where possible.

#### *Time to pool resources*

In the wake of the economic crisis, Member States are pleading for more efficient use of available resources. From this perspective they see that **synchronising policy and financial cycles** would be beneficial and would make it possible to achieve better planning and implementation. In order to strengthen citizens' trust, the EU has to ensure the effectiveness, proportionality and cost-efficiency of its policies.

When speaking of current deficiencies and future opportunities, many of them mention the importance of **practical cooperation** (including further development of operational cooperation) between the Member States. Practical cooperation between the Member States and the Commission and use of the **agencies** and their practical know-how are also seen as essential.

Sharing best practices and information exchange should make it possible to increase **mutual trust** and understanding of different legal and judicial cultures, which is essential in JHA cooperation. National and EU-level training and exchange of experts may be beneficial in this regard.

#### Synergies with other policy areas

The guidelines should take into account the current economic and social context. Member States stressed the need to seek **synergies between JHA and other relevant policy areas** (economic policy, education, social policy, development, etc.) so that the use of non-JHA instruments could further contribute to achieving the JHA goals. By exploring these cross-cutting issues, the EU could become more flexible in adapting swiftly to changing situations. It was pointed out that successful **crisis management** requires a horizontal, and not merely a sectoral, approach and that the EU's crisis management mechanisms should be improved. Similarly, synergies with other actors (e.g. the private sector) should be sought.

Many Member States emphasise the need **to communicate effectively** with regard to freedom, security and justice issues. This should increase trust and public support within the EU and improve its ability to act.

Work should be continued on developing the **use of information and communications technologies** at European level. Technological development should alleviate and contribute to the functioning of the area of freedom, security and justice, while at the same time guaranteeing and respecting privacy and fundamental rights.

Greater coherence between the internal and external dimension

Many Member States noted the importance of **coherence between the internal and external dimensions of the area of freedom, security and justice**. Internal policy priorities should be properly reflected in external policy and relations with third countries.

**Greater coordination** between various actors, EU Member States and EU institutions and agencies and wider use of bilateral and multilateral instruments would make it possible to tackle common challenges more effectively.

#### Possible sectoral priorities

In the field of **migration**, there is a general understanding that legal migration should serve as a tool to promote economic growth and reflect labour market needs while illegal migration should be crushed. For this purpose, effective return and readmission policy is essential. Member States advocate for a stronger link between overall cooperation with countries of origin and transit and their efforts in return and the use of development policies to address the root causes of migration.

Member States further emphasize the importance of implementation of existing readmission agreements and focus on priority countries. Many underline the need for increased cooperation with countries of origin and transit as well as building and strengthening protection and reintegration capacity (close to) there. Efficiency of already existing bilateral and regional cooperation initiatives ought to be strengthened.

The views with regard to the possible codification of EU acquis on legal migration diverged. The importance of improved exchange of information on national migration regulations was mentioned (e.g. in issuing residence permits or on regularisation of non-removable returnees).

Successful practical implementation of newly adopted Common European **Asylum** System package is essential. Member States also quote the need to find an effective module on how to manage migration and asylum pressure, including the development of a mechanism for early warning, preparedness and crisis management as provided for in the recast Dublin Regulation. Request for more solidarity in this respect was mentioned by a number of Member States. An essential condition is ensuring an equal treatment (and improved reception conditions) of migrants/asylum seekers throughout the EU and further approximation of practices, so that identical cases end in the same outcome in all the EU. Prevention of the abuses of asylum procedures was also mentioned. Some also referred to further exploring the possibilities for joint processing of asylum applications.

**Integration** should be a continuous process and should not cease with granting of legal residence. Further cooperation, attention to immigrants and the host society as well as regular follow-up and evaluation mechanism based on agreed indicators were some of the ideas raised.

With regard to **visa** policy, compulsory link between visa facilitation and readmission was emphasised, including appropriate mechanisms in all visa facilitation and liberalisation agreements to withdraw a mandate or revoke an agreement. Some Member States underlined the importance of appropriate *ex-ante* impact assessment of visa liberalisation to the relations with the countries concerned, related migration risks and ways to mitigate them.

The importance of better local consular cooperation for consistent and reliable visa processing was emphasised, since this ensures that similar visa applications result in the same outcome. Enhancement of cooperation and coordination between Member States could also take place through common visa application centres, expansion of representation agreements and use of external service providers. A group of Member States also mentioned that the concept of an EU – ESTA could be considered.

Legislative basis for the **border management** has seen substantial development over the last decennia. Modernisation (digitalisation) of the border management systems continues to be seen as a priority for the next term by many countries and also largely as a prerequisite for visa liberalisation. In the wake of recent events, some Member States also highlighted the need to get extra attention to the situation at sea (maritime policy issues) as well as exporting good border management to the EU neighbourhood. They also mention the need to have integrated approach to law enforcement and border management tools (databases) to be able to track the suspects and carry out returns, while safeguarding freedom of movement and fundamental rights. Practical implementation of the Schengen governance package was mentioned as one of the factors of safe Schengen area.

**Terrorism** (including its financing) **and fight against radicalisation** are also high on the agenda. Member States call for comprehensive and effective approach as well as the need for faster reaction from the EU level to the phenomenon of foreign fighters.

Member States highlight the need to ensure the **cyber security** (including online child abuse, fraud attacks on information systems and cloud security) and e-crime prevention in the EU. One of the ways to step up efforts in this regard is cooperation between private and public sectors, at the same time engaging with the third countries. Attention should be also drawn to the broader problem of the increasing use of internet for criminal purposes which needs a structural, cross-border approach. Growing citizens concern in relation to the protection of privacy was also highlighted.

Fight against organised crime and its infiltration into legal economy is one of the concerns frequently encountered by the Member States. Identifying new forms of criminality, financial investigations, confiscation of assets obtained in illegal manner, identification of alternative ways to combat it (e.g. via administrative measures) and intensified work with the countries of origin are some examples of multidisciplinary, inter-agency recipes proposed to tackle this problem. Some also suggest exploring the possibility to create a single contact point of operational contact at national level, enhancing interoperability and having standardised format to exchange information from various systems as ways to facilitate cooperation.

Importance of strategic and operational commitment of relevant actors in the EU Policy Cycle for organised and serious international crime was mentioned by a number of Member States. Similarly, an issue of requirements for evidence in cross-border cases as well as minimum quality standards for and recognition of equivalence of forensic activities (as stated in the Council conclusions for the creation of a European Forensic Science Area were quoted) were quoted.

Bearing in mind that **European PNR** (including intra-EU flights) has to be considered as an extremely important tool in combatting terrorism and organised crime, successful finalisation of both legislative and technical implementation processes shall be seen as one of they key elements of next policy cycle, including convincing the European Parliament of this approach.

Coordinated approach to tackling fraud involving identity documents and the use of a false identity were also mentioned.

Fight against human, drugs and firearms trafficking, corruption and international fraud, infringement of intellectual property rights as well as environmental crime have also been listed. It goes without saying that many of these types of crime can be better addressed with practical cooperation of the Member States and between the Member States and the EU agencies. Challenges posed by cross-border crime against personal property and counterfeiting of currencies were also mentioned as well as the need to fight tax evasion and money laundering. All these measures reduce opportunities for shadow economy and other criminal activity and hence contribute to economic growth.

Comparison of national risk assessments and due consideration of international risks in the field of **civil protection** are important. Member States cooperation in prevention and threat assessment can reduce these risks and change the nature of approach to disasters from reactive to pro-active.

#### Criminal Justice

Mutual recognition must continue to be the cornerstone of judicial cooperation. Prerequisites for mutual recognition must be strengthened and impediments removed. A number of Member States believe that in order to enhance judicial cooperation by way of mutual recognition, strengthening mutual trust at all stages of criminal proceedings has to be one of the key objectives for the cooperation also in future. On a more concrete level, for example, completion the Road Map on Procedural Rights and a specific focus in the strategic guidelines on the rights and needs of victims of all forms of crime, the fulfilment of the minimum requirements for a fair trial have been pointed out as the priorities for the upcoming period. The initiatives of setting-up of a European Public Prosecutor and the reform on Eurojust should be further pursued. In future, it is of utmost importance to ensure the high quality, usability and effective implementation of the EU instruments in this area.

Focus of judicial cooperation in criminal matters should be shifted towards the international dimension. The Union must increasingly invest in multilateral, international cooperation. Within limits of its competences, the EU must actively and constructively work for the goal of getting as many neighbouring countries and strategic partners of the EU as possible to accede to the conventions of the Council of Europe.

Common principles are needed on EU criminal law policy, focusing on cross-border serious crime. The EU criminal law policy should focus on mutual recognition. Approximation of definitions of criminal offences and sanctions in the Member States is justified mainly when it comes to serious crime with a cross-border dimension and should come into play as *ultima ratio*. The importance of examining further elements of minimum procedural rights for accused and suspect persons, and to assess whether further issues need to be addressed, was underlined.

## Civil Justice

The competence of the EU in the field of judicial cooperation in civil matters is designed to cover cross-border cases. Civil law cooperation should focus on solving practical cross-border problems of EU citizens and businesses. Some Member States emphasise that EU instruments concerning cross-border civil procedure should be made clearer and more uniform. The aim is to simplify and facilitate cross-border activities and enhance access to justice. An efficient recognition and enforcement of judgements is of great importance in the civil judicial cooperation. The process of abolishing unnecessary intermediate measures, such as exequatur, should continue where appropriate, when revising existing instruments. The extension of the use of the principle of mutual recognition of judgements to new fields should also be explored. The harmonization of rules of applicable law should continue where it is necessary from a citizen's perspective. Additionally, the cooperation with international organisations, such as the Hague Conference of Private International Law, and its instruments shall not be missed out. Also the process of creating effective tools for judicial co-operation in cross-border cases is essential. In that regard, the forthcoming review of the Regulation on the Service of documents in civil and commercial matters has an important role to play.

In the area of family law a need for swift procedures has been specified. More can be done to abolish the exequatur while maintaining necessary safeguards, to make further use of the principle of mutual recognition and to increase the understanding of the different legal systems in this field. The Member States' different substantive family law is based on long traditions and important cultural perceptions and must be respected. For this reason, and to be able to move forward at European level, focus should also in the future be on finding solutions to cross-border issues that can hamper cooperation, such as rules on jurisdiction, applicable law, recognition and enforcement. The upcoming review of the Brussels II bis regulation in this context would be welcomed.

**Justice for growth.** The financial crisis has highlighted the need for the EU to contribute to the development of a healthy and competitive European business climate. A number of Member States put emphasis on developing policies which will help rebuild confidence among citizens and contribute to economic growth. In this context, the interests of European citizens and businesses should continue to be central to the agenda for the coming years.

Accordingly, the on-going revision of the Insolvency regulation as well as the review of the Small claims regulation have been in principle welcomed.

## Fundamental rights

The area of freedom, security and justice must be the area in which fundamental rights are guaranteed. Some Member States referred to a need to continue promoting respect for the common values recognised in Article 2 of TEU, such as democracy, the rule of law and fundamental rights. Many Member States want the accession to the European Convention of Human Rights to be realised as soon as possible, which will contribute to coherence of fundamental rights protection in Europe. A number of Member States also called for better coherence between internal and external dimension of human rights policy.

Fundamental rights policy should be evidence based. The expertise of the EU Agency for Fundamental Rights (FRA) should be used to its full potential. One way to do this, could be to expand the competence of the FRA so that it also covers the police and judicial cooperation.

There is a strong need for further development of a legal framework on data protection. The Union must continue to respond to technological developments and address the necessity for increased exchange of personal data whilst ensuring the utmost respect for the protection of privacy. The technological developments not only present new challenges to the protection of personal data, but also offer new possibilities and should alleviate and contribute to the functioning of the area of freedom, security and justice.

More attention should be paid to the protection of fundamental rights of vulnerable people. The rise in hate crimes, especially internet based, is a worrying trend. Some Member States consider that combating hate crime should form another specific priority for EU action in the next strategic guidelines.

## European e-Justice

In light of the adoption of the Strategy on European e-Justice 2014-2018 by the Council, all efforts should be put for the preparation and implementation of the corresponding Action Plan.

#### Conclusion

Due to its limited volume, this note does not pretend to offer an all-inclusive overview of the Member States' contributions but rather serve as an interim account of the discussions on the future of the JHA area held during the six months of the Lithuanian Presidency, highlighting some of the ideas and approaches raised which could be further elaborated (alongside many others) in the months to come. It is evident that the precondition for the area of freedom, security and justice to be effective is the synergy between all actors involved, especially the Member States who are responsible for the implementation of the EU legislation in the national systems.

The Presidency believes that this note alongside its annexes can contribute in further building a common approach to the future of the JHA area and in facilitating the reflection of Member States' views in the future Commission Communication due in March 2014.

17808/1/13 REV 1 WvdR/mj 11
DGD LIMITE EN

# **ANNEX**

# THE FUTURE DEVELOPMENT OF THE JHA AREA

# Written contributions from MSs

# **Table of Contents**

Contribution from Austria (AT)	13
Contribution from Belgium (BE)	34
Contribution from Bulgaria (BG)	43
Contribution from Cyprus (CY)	47
Contribution from the Czech Republic (CZ)	53
Contribution from Germany (DE)	64
Contribution from Denmark (DK)	65
Contribution from Greece (EL)	66
Contribution from Spain (ES)	88
Contribution from Finland (FI)	96
Contribution from France (FR)	110
Contribution from Ireland (IE)	125
Contribution from Croatia (HR)	132
Contribution from Hungary (HU)	137
Contribution from Italy ( IT)	140
Contribution from Latvia (LV)	152
Contribution from Malta (MT)	161
Contribution from the Netherlands (NL)	169
Contribution from Poland (PL)	179
Contribution from Portugal (PT)	198
Contribution from Slovenia (SI)	214
Contribution from Slovakia (SK)	223
Contribution from United Kingdom (UK)	227
Joint contribution from Austria (AT), Belgium (BE), Denmark (DK), Netherlands (NL)	
and Sweden (SE)	233
Joint contribution from the Salzburg Forum (AT, BG, CZ, HU, HR, PL, RO, SI, SK)	239
Joint contribution from Finland (FI), Netherlands (NL), Sweden (SE), Estonia (EE), Hungary	(HU),
Slovenia (SI) and United Kingdom (UK)	251
Joint contribution from Finland (FI) and Ireland (IE)	257

## CONTRIBUTION FROM AUSTRIA (AT)

NOTE: Future development of the JHA area (Post-Stockholm Programme)
Preliminary comments from the Federal Ministry of the Interior regarding 14898/13

This note sets out a preliminary position for discussion in the Council and its preparatory bodies (CATS, COSI, JUSTCIV and SCIFA) on the future development of the JHA area. The Austrian Federal Ministry of the Interior reserves the right to make further comments, in particular after the presentation of the European Commission's contribution to the post-Stockholm process as referred to in the European Council conclusions of 27 and 28 June 2013. With regard to areas within the scope of Chapter 2, Title V TFEU, please also see the priorities established with the competent ministries of Belgium, Denmark, the Netherlands and Sweden. We would also refer to the common conclusions of the Salzburg Forum.

# I. Introductory remarks

- (1) Twenty years on from the entry into force of the Maastricht Treaty there is still a need for closer cooperation and more effective integration relating to the "area of freedom, security and justice". Closer cooperation between EU Member States is all the more important if we are to realise an ever closer union among the peoples of Europe, within the meaning of Article 1 TEU, in which decisions are taken as openly as possible and as closely as possible to the citizen.
- (2) The three multiannual JHA programmes so far (Tampere, The Hague and Stockholm) have already contributed greatly to integration in the area of justice and home affairs. Austria is therefore in favour of developing a programme to follow on from the Stockholm Programme one which should focus on essential guidelines while introducing few new priorities in terms of content.
- (3) For the sake of consistency in policy planning, the new programme should run in tandem with the EU's 2014-2020 multiannual financial framework, with a mid-term review to enable the European Council to make any necessary adjustments. New contents and priorities in the future multiannual programme should also be reflected in appropriate adjustments to the multiannual financial framework

- (4) In June 2013 the European Council decided to hold a discussion at its June 2014 meeting to define strategic guidelines for legislative and operational planning in the area of freedom, security and justice (pursuant to Article 68 TFEU). In preparation for that meeting, the European Council invited the incoming Presidencies to begin a process of reflection within the Council. The Commission was invited to present appropriate contributions to the process.
- (5) Article 68 TFEU grants the heads of state or government of the EU Member States the powers to define the strategic guidelines for legislative and operational planning, and those powers have previously been exercised by means of the multiannual Tampere, Hague and Stockholm programmes. In the past, the European Council has been assisted by the JHA Council and its preparatory bodies. This should be taken into consideration when defining the strategic guidelines for the European Council in June 2014. The Council and, in particular, the CATS, COSI, JUSTCIV and SCIFA committees should therefore play the appropriate part in preparing the legislative and operational planning.
- (6) The next multiannual programme should also take account of the European Union's internal security strategy and the European security model provided for therein. The only means of guaranteeing a secure Europe is through a comprehensive, active security policy that addresses the causes, not just the effects, of a lack of security and involves the political, economic and social sectors. The security model too must be based on the principles and values of the Union, namely respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms, the rule of law, democracy, dialogue, tolerance, transparency and solidarity.

# II. General principles and guidelines

(1) Improving the status of transposition of EU legislation in the Member States remains a major challenge. What is needed is a phase of thoroughgoing consolidation of what has been achieved at European level so far. It is not until after a sufficiently long period of practical application that the need for amendments to existing legislation or for new provisions should be examined, following a detailed evaluation. This should go hand in hand with a problem analysis in order to ascertain what concerns and problems arise in practice. The common area of freedom, security and justice must prove its worth in day-to-day practice, not in political programmes!

- (2) Efforts to achieve a high quality of law-making, which must be preceded by thorough needs assessments and impact assessments, still seem to be of key importance. In addition, steps must be taken to ensure that the principles of proportionality and subsidiarity are obeyed and that legal instruments form a more coherent whole. High quality legislation also presupposes thorough discussions at expert level. To make law-making more consistent, legal instruments that can ensure a higher standard in the law-making process should be considered. In this context, attention should be paid to proper cross-references between the individual secondary legal instruments and a uniform terminology, and a systematic approach should be ensured, with consistency between definitions, legal language and regulatory techniques.
- (3) So as to meet a strict standard of legislative quality, it is also essential that provisions and regulations upon adoption be made clear at the negotiating stage to avoid difficulties of interpretation in the Member States.
- (4) There should be a greater practical focus on the effectiveness of the body of law established thus far by means of, for instance, accurate, up-to-date and easily accessible information, exchanges of information on difficulties encountered in practice, etc.. Problems with the implementation and practical application of adopted legislative instruments are on the increase. It is imperative that practical difficulties in applying the various legal instruments continue to be regularly discussed at EU level (e.g. in a Council Working Party) and efficient measures taken jointly in order to remedy various problems
- (5) Finally, coordination of the European Commission's activities with the Council's multiannual programme would be desirable. The programme becomes meaningless if the European Commission largely disregards it.
- (6) The promotion of European values and fundamental rights which must be protected by all Member States is of vital importance. The Stockholm Programme already lays down that the Union should be based on common values and respect for fundamental rights and should promote "a Europe built on fundamental rights". Raising awareness of the significance of the EU's fundamental rights and values for harmonious, secure relations, together with the protection of EU fundamental rights and values should be paramount when developing the next multiannual programme. This is what our increasingly multicultural societies in Europe require. Such societies can yield an added value, provided there are common values and fundamental rights accepted by all.

- (7) Common values are already anchored in a whole host of EU texts. However, there is still need for action on the dissemination and exchange of information on common values, in particular among the general public. Soft law instruments should therefore be introduced alongside already existing legal instruments. Understanding for EU fundamental rights and common values should be a requirement not only for EU citizens, but also for people who want to become EU citizens, or want at least to stay temporarily in the EU. Austria would therefore like to work together with the EU Agency for Fundamental Rights (FRA), the European Commission and all Member States to draw up a manual of EU fundamental rights and values to be used, for instance, as teaching material in schools.
- (8) Fundamental and human rights are an issue that belongs on the agenda of all EU players (heads of state or government, interior and justice ministers, etc.) in relations with non-EU countries as well. A global approach for an EU strategy on fundamental and human rights in external relations should be developed. Another issue that should be on the agenda of all players is combating youth unemployment, and unemployment in general. The Union and the Member States must do all they can in this area. In general, cooperation between the EU and the Council of Europe, especially in the light of the Union's accession to the European Convention on Human Rights, should also be stepped up, and the EU Agency for Fundamental Rights should be involved more closely and utilised more intensively in matters relating to the area of freedom, security and justice.
- (9) Greater attention also needs to be paid to the external dimension of JHA. Not only do the internal relations between the various actors, the EU Member States, the EU institutions and agencies, need to be reinforced, but the Union must also step up its efforts in multilateral and international cooperation. In future proceedings there is a need to ensure that in the external relations of JHA a coherent policy is pursued and that the Union adopts a united stance in negotiations also vis-à-vis international organisations, for example. For this it is necessary to increase communication within the Union in order to facilitate the flow of information between the JHA area and other areas. In addition to thematic areas, the Union should also set priorities based on the geographical activities within JHA, as owing to limited capacity it will not be possible to pursue cooperation with all regions/third countries with the same degree of intensity. The countries of the Western Balkans Region are a top priority for Austria.

#### III. Priorities Chapters 2 to 5 (Part 3, Title V TFEU)

## Re Chapter 2: Development of an overall European asylum and migration policy

Asylum and migration must be regarded as an overall European system and be based to a greater extent on a comprehensive approach: the implementation of the Common European Asylum System, the fight against illegal immigration and human trafficking, an efficient return policy, a comprehensive visa and border management policy, the successful integration of third country nationals legally resident in EU Member States, and a legal migration policy which, in particular, takes account of Member States' absorption and labour market capacity.

# Transposition into national law of the Common European Asylum System

- (1) The top priority now is to implement the Common European Asylum System in all Member States within the set time-limits and with the greatest degree of harmonisation as possible. The Member States' strongly diverging recognition quotas best illustrate the hitherto inadequate level of legal harmonisation. In order to bring about effective approximation of laws, it is vital that Member States have a common understanding of the interpretation of the individual provisions, as only in this way can effective transposition into national law take place. In this connection, it is crucial that the European Commission also carries out stringent checks of the proper application of the asylum laws in all Member States. Following the transposition, a thorough and comprehensive evaluation of all legal acts will be necessary if a Common European Asylum Policy is to be pursued effectively.
- (2) Ultimately the Common European Asylum System should result in Member States having the same standards with regard to both asylum procedures and admission conditions. The aim must be to establish a solid asylum and admission system in all EU Member States. The Member State in which an application for asylum is lodged should be immaterial.
- (3) In this connection, the Member States' capacities (e.g. with regard to procedures as well as admission and accommodation) must be further developed, reinforced and evaluated so that Member States can also respond to unexpected migration flows.
- (4) After all, the goal of lasting solidarity can only be achieved once a genuine European harmonisation in the area of asylum has been attained. Until that time, we should continue to make the best possible use of those solidarity instruments which have proven successful.

- (5) Solidarity requires specific circumstances. Austria is itself one of those Member States which for years has been facing high levels of asylum applications. A per capita comparison of EU Member States highlights this fact. That is why an assessment of the situation must always take into account the overall picture within a Member State.
- (6) Measures such as the introduction of mutual recognition and the common processing of asylum applications require comprehensive studies followed by political guidelines. As a first step, a pilot project could be carried out on auxiliary common processing of asylum applications in close cooperation with the Member States and under the EASO's management, in order to work out basic principles for taking initiatives in this area.
- (7) Essentially, the practical cooperation between asylum authorities should be further developed too in order to achieve new levels of greater cooperation, solidarity and support within the framework of the EASO.
- (8) Another cornerstone is increased cooperation with third countries, in particular through assistance in capacity-building and by fostering the further development of Regional Protection Programmes. The EASO is already playing a key role in providing technical support as well as in coordinating the exchange of information between Member States and third countries. In future the EASO should provide increased support to the competent authorities of third countries, in particular in the framework of promoting and cooperating in capacity-building in the asylum and admission systems of the third countries concerned.

# a.) Combating illegal immigration and return policy

- (1) An efficient and operational EU return policy is indispensable for a credible European migration policy. This strategy must be geared to the needs of those Member States with which third countries will conclude agreements on return. Consequently, there is a need to step up cooperation with the countries of origin and the transit countries, and top priority must be given to identifying and obtaining replacement travel documents.
- (2) In fighting illegal immigration, it is of key importance, in relations with third countries, to develop and safeguard the consistency of immigration policy with other policies such as social, economic and trade policy.

(3) However, an efficient return policy requires the rapid conclusion of readmission agreements with third countries. Yet concluding readmission agreements can only ever be the first step. An efficient and effective return policy also in particular calls for the proper implementation by the countries of origin and the transit countries of the agreements concluded with all Member States, and for the implementation to be verified. Linking certain achievements, as well as the possibility of linking proper implementation to other policy areas (e.g. development policy, visa policy etc.) should also be discussed. It is also vital to withdraw negotiation mandates when such linkages offer no prospects of success. A time-frame could already be set for the negotiations when assigning the mandates.

## b.) Visa policy and border management

- (1) In the field of visa policy, some important steps towards harmonisation have already been taken. The goal should now be to pursue a more strategic approach in the common visa policy. The EU visa policy must be regarded and deployed to a greater extent as an important instrument of external, trade and security policy, whereby the home affairs and security policy aspects are to be taken into account in the same way as the external and trade policy aspects. This must be noted with regard to economically significant third countries in particular.
- (2) In order to further develop an EU visa policy that is effective and credible, there is a need to recognise its role as an instrument of migration management. Concluding visa facilitation agreements and making use of the possibilities under the Visa Code should be considered for those countries for which visa liberalisation is not an option.
- (3) Visa policy measures have a direct impact on border control management. A key instrument (following the conclusion of negotiations and their implementation in the most cost-efficient way) for border management and for carrying out border controls is the Smart Borders Package, which makes it easier for registered travellers to cross borders (RTP) and introduces a system for registering the entry and exit of third-country nationals (EES). This package should help considerably in improving border security and make it easier for frequent travellers from third countries to cross the external Schengen borders.

(4) The EU must remain an attractive travel destination for persons travelling legally, whether for business or pleasure. Ultimately, achieving mobility within the EU can only be guaranteed through an effective protection of its external borders. This must be maintained through more integrated EU border management, with the involvement of Frontex.

## c.) Legal migration and integration

- (1) Following the adoption of a number of sectoral directives in the area of legal migration, a phase of consolidation and evaluation is needed in the years ahead. Decisive steps need to be taken to counter the various means of circumventing the rules and falsely obtaining legal residence permits and the rights that go with them, for example by entering into sham marriages, in order to protect the achievements of freedom of movement.
- (2) In this area, too, practical cooperation between Member States' enforcement authorities should be promoted in the coming years, to make implementation at operational level as uniform as possible. As a first step, exchange programmes could be carried out between the implementing officers.
- (3) In the area of integration, in particular, an extensive discussion is needed on the values of our modern societies which the Member States and the European Union must work together to project and to protect. Where integration works well, it creates opportunities for all those involved; where it does not, it can ultimately even lead to security problems. This applies not only to the integration of third-country nationals, but to the social and economic inclusion of all segments of the population with an increased need for "integration policy" measures. Similarly, it is important to face up to the challenges associated with the integration of second and third generation migrants. For that reason, complementary Community measures have a role to play in helping to create the conditions for people with and without immigrant backgrounds to live together positively and safely. The drafting of a European module on fundamental values or targeted measures to promote employment among women from a migrant background could make a major contribution to Europe's social and economic development in this context.

## **Re Chapter 5: Developments in the field of police cooperation:**

## a.) Promoting operational cooperation and the fight against corruption:

- (1) In combating serious and organised cross-border crime, closer police cooperation, not only within the EU, but also with third countries, will continue to be necessary. The EU policy cycle has already shown that it can be a productive instrument when clear, verifiable objectives are set and the appropriate funding is ensured.
- (2) To complement the existing efforts in the field of police cooperation, stronger measures could be taken to combat the organised theft of non-ferrous metals. One sensible measure to reduce that phenomenon would be a requirement for payments above a certain threshold to be made in a non-cash form, so that transactions involving non-ferrous metals could be traced more easily.
- (3) The next multiannual JHA programme should continue to attach great importance to preventing and combating human trafficking and sexual exploitation of children. Coordinated and coherent political measures will be needed to that end.
- (4) For the purpose of combating organised crime, cooperation among the EU agencies (primarily Europol, Eurojust and Frontex, although eu-LISA and the FRA will also be involved) must be improved. In this area, COSI should be given a more extensive strategic and coordinating role, in accordance with its mandate. Cooperation between EU agencies and private companies should also be improved. For example, Europol already works together with companies and research establishments, particularly through the EC3. However, attention should be paid to the ways in which personal data are transferred from companies or organisations to Europol. Legal clarity on this issue is needed. In future, efforts should be made to define roles more precisely and ensure that the transfer of data between the institutions in question is systematic and does not compromise data protection.
- (5) Alongside organised crime, corruption, too, poses a constant threat to the European Union's internal security. Increasing and improving the capacities of investigating officers and communication channels, particularly as regards complex corruption cases, would allow a more targeted approach to fighting corruption to be taken. Developing tools for analysing, assessing, quantifying and comparing instances of corruption and for identifying "corruption trends" at an early stage would enable corruption to be curbed in a more targeted manner.

## b.) Cyber-security and protection of critical infrastructure:

- (1) Cyber-security includes, on the one hand, both fighting cybercrime and tackling extremism and terrorist activities on the internet, and on the other hand ensuring network security and thereby protecting critical infrastructure. Tighter cyber-security will only be possible if all stakeholders, such as policy-makers, businesses, the academic community and civil society groups, work together. Public-private partnerships should be set up as platforms for dialogue. In addition, network and information security should be increased as proposed in the NIS Directive.
- (2) To protect critical infrastructure, efforts should be made to improve its resilience and that of ICT providers, as already provided for in the Stockholm Programme.
- (3) Promoting the digital economy in the EU is a key precondition for maintaining the global competitiveness of all Member States. In future, a more targeted approach should be taken to identifying interconnections and creating synergies between the State and the energy sector.
- (4) The development of new technologies such as big data and cloud computing is of strategic importance. These technologies make Europe more competitive and more independent; they also help boost productivity and improve services. The EU should now ensure the conditions are in place for an internal market for big data and cloud computing, particularly by promoting higher standards for secure and reliable cloud services of high quality. In the process, greater efforts to ensure supply chain security should be made in all policy areas. This would involve developing a European encryption system, harmonising security standards in the EU and creating a means of guaranteeing that data transferred within the EU are transmitted only via European networks (European data area). In future, it will only be possible to protect the EU's fundamental rights and values fully if reliable and secure technologies are used.

#### c.) Identity management:

- (1) On-line and off-line, false identities are a growing security threat. The main problem is identity theft with almost 30 000 such thefts worldwide every day as well as identity fraud in areas such as asylum, migration, and property crime. Yet secure electronic identities are just as vital in the fight against terrorism, as well as in the fields of e-voting and e-government. Secure electronic identities can enable citizens to interact with authorities in new ways, or to participate more extensively in the political process at various levels.
- (2) The creation of a European data area, and thus of Europe-wide minimum standards for modern, secure and citizen-friendly identity management that meets current technical standards, should certainly be included in the follow-up to the Stockholm programme.

#### d.) Terrorism and extremism:

(1) Terrorism and extremism continue to pose a major threat to the internal security of the European Union and its Member States. For that reason, preventing radicalisation and recruitment, as well as tackling the problem of "foreign fighters", should be priorities of the next multiannual programme. International cooperation, both between political bodies and between intelligence services, must be strengthened, be it in terms of exchanging experiences or drawing up risk analyses and reports on the security situation. To improve cooperation between special police forces in Europe, more extensive use should be made of the ATLAS anti-terrorist network. This would allow common standards for training, equipment and operational procedures to be developed and/or refined.

Further awareness-raising campaigns by intelligence services and penal institutions in various areas, in prisons and on the internet, are also essential. To prevent extremism, radicalisation and terrorist activities, it is also necessary to promote widespread understanding of the significance of the Union's values and fundamental rights and their acceptance in our societies. In the process, particular attention should be devoted to young people, as well as immigrants and people with an immigrant background.

#### THE AREA OF FREEDOM, SECURITY AND JUSTICE

Input by the Austrian Federal Ministry of Justice for a "Post-Stockholm Programme" (General Guidelines, Criminal and Civil Law)

#### I. Initial Remarks

- (1) Initially it should be pointed out that this is a first comment and that the Republic of Austria reserves the right to submit further comments, in particular once a specific proposal has been presented.
- (2) In view of experiences with previous multi-annual programmes and the present Stockholm Programme, which often failed to provide any substantial and really solution-oriented implementation, any "post-Stockholm" Programme would not seem to a condition sine qua non for successful work in the JHA area. Alas, frequently it seems to be more important to be able to point to activities undertaken under the respective programme in action reports, rather than to develop genuine problem solutions. Moreover, the European Commission again and again has deviated from the time schedules of the multi-annual programmes when presenting proposals, which does not help the predictability of work to be done.
- (3) In spite of the faults observed in practical work, and the obvious reluctant position of the Commission with regard to a further multi-annual programme, a fourth programme would be worth supporting in the view of the Republic of Austria. Problems with practical implementation should not be the reason for completely abandoning any strategic work programme.
- (4) The added value of a further work programme for the time period from 2015 lies in the opportunity of more forward-looking planning including the required allocation of resources and of improved appraisal of future developments. A programme reduced in scope as against the Stockholm Programme seems recommendable, with only a few priority subject matters, and guidelines for future work which must be taken seriously indeed. A stronger strategic leadership role should be entrusted to the JHA council, for that matter.

# **II. General Principles and Guidelines**

- (5) Achieving improved implementation of EU legal instruments in Member States still constitutes a great challenge. In this connection, a phase of profound consolidation of earlier achievements on a European level shall be required. Only after a phase of practical application of adequate duration, and upon detailed evaluation, any need to change existing legal instruments or to adopt new provisions should be examined. This should particularly also include a problem analysis to find out which concerns and problems exist in practical work of judicial cooperation. The common area of freedom, security and justice has to prove itself in daily practice, rather than in political programmes.
- (6) Any evaluation should go beyond a mere analysis of implementation, and also review the efficiency of national justice systems as a whole, so that efficient quality management can ultimately be achieved in all Member States. But this must not involve any duplicity of work; one should rather resort to existing data collected by other international institutions (such as CEPEJ and GRECO in the framework of the Council of Europe, FATF in the framework of the UN).
- (7) When performing problem analyses, it will become necessary especially concerning criminal law – to sift out inconsistencies, lack of coordination and gaps among the numerous Framework Decisions, and to remove them in future legal instruments. But the lack of coordination also applies to the civil law area. Furthermore, it should be examined where mutual recognition fails or at least is impeded by differences in national procedural laws or are based on different standards (e.g. absentia proceedings, proportionality checks, listed offences, integration of ECJ judgements, different availability of, and different requirements for investigative measures, or ultimately also the subject matter of prison conditions). Here, experiences of Eurojust should be integrated in order to achieve optimum utilisation of existing resources.
- (8) Furthermore, the efforts to achieve a high quality level of jurisdiction seem most essential, based on thorough demand analyses and impact assessments. Moreover, the principles of proportionality and subsidiarity, as well as coherence of legal instruments must be taken into consideration in an adequate manner. High legal quality also requires thorough consultation on an expert level. For the purpose of facilitating coherence of legislation, the establishment of instruments could be envisaged to safeguard higher quality standards in legislation.

**DGD** 

In this sense, the cross-connections between individual instruments of secondary law and uniform terminology and classification should be observed and synchronicity of definitions, of legal terms and controls should be ensured, i.e. that one and the same English term, and one and the same English phrase is rendered in the same way in all text passages of the translation.

(9) In order to meet high legal quality standards, there would be an urgent need to underpin adopted legal instruments with comprehensive reasons. It is primarily the Directives that require detailed indications as to which intentions the EU legislator had, so that resolution of controversial questions would as rarely as possible happen in infringement proceedings. Written reasons carried by communis opinio would also be a valuable help when implementing such provisions in national law. Recitals – even comprehensive ones – are no adequate replacement for meaningful legal materials. They should at least be further developed that actually all provisions of the legal instruments are explained and refer to specific articles of their operative part. The fact, that the drafts of the European Commission contain paltry substantiations, even if the legal instrument is adopted without any change, is not sufficient. Substantiations by the Commission are even less sufficient, if the Commission's draft proposal is being altered during the legislative process.

(10) More attention should be paid to the effectiveness of existing legislation in practice, e.g. by preparing accurate, up-to-date and easily accessible information, and by exchanging information about difficulties in practical work, etc. Increasingly, there are problems in implementation and practical application of adopted legal instruments. As a case in point, the incomplete and less than well-organisation information available on the webpage of the European Judicial Network in criminal matters makes practical application of legal instruments created in the area of mutual recognition and enforcement very difficult, because there is no easily accessible and up-dated information on the implementation status and on the statements made by Member States, and because there is a lack of forms/certificates available in all official languages which can be simply used and completed, etc. Additionally, it is urgently required that the practical difficulties in implementing and applying the various legal instruments be discussed in a structured and regular manner (at least quarterly) on an EU level (e.g. in a council working group) by involving practitioners and experts, and that efficient corrective measures for the various problems are jointly taken.

- (11) In order to breathe more life into the principle of mutual recognition which will continue to be very important, improved efforts of training and further education on issues of European law are indispensable. In this connection, improving (also technical) language skills and exchange programmes play an important role. Profound knowledge of EU laws, but also of selected aspects of the legal systems of other EU Member States will contribute much to encourage the persons involved to promote practical application of the principle of mutual recognition by enhancing their confidence in the opposite legal system.
- (12) Further improvements (the e-justice portal intended as a central contact point for citizens and law practitioners still has no real functionality, for that matter) in using information and communication technology in the justice system (e-justice) are of great importance.
- (13) It would also seem meaningful to synchronise the time horizon with the Multi-annual Financial EU Framework for the time period 2014 to 2020, i.e. to extend the programme duration by one year. In this manner, judicial projects can be financed and forecasted with more foresight.
- (14) Ultimately, it would be desirable to coordinate activities of the EC with the multiannual programmes of the Council. The objective of such a programme is lost if the EC's actions are quite detached from it.
- (15) The promotion of European values and fundamental rights which have to be observed by all Members States is of essential importance. Therefore, an accession of the EU to the ECHR should be encouraged.

(16) Also there should be more emphasis on external relations of the JHA area. Not only internal relations between stakeholders, the EU Member States, EU institutions and agencies should be strengthened, but the EU should also intensify effort to establish multi-lateral and international cooperation. For any future work, care should be taken that JHA pursues coherent policies in its external relations, and the European Union acts externally as a unity in negotiations – such as with international organisations. This obviously requires improved communication within the EU to promote information flows between JHA and other areas. The establishment of the JAIEX working group constituted already an important step in the right direction. In addition to emphasis on content, the European Union should set priorities concerning geographical activities of JHA, as due to limited resources it won't be possible to pursue cooperation with all regions/third countries with equal intensity. States of the Western Balkan are of special priority to Austria.

#### III. Main Focus

#### A. Civil Law

## ➤ Judicial Cooperation in Civil Law Matters

(17) Here too, the requirement for thorough evaluation must be emphasised. Although the most important areas of family law (including in particular divorce, property law (separation of property), maintenance and protection against violence) have already been covered, attention should be paid – in the meaning of the statements above - to timely implementation, evaluation and review.

(18) The same is true for civil procedural law. There is no need to (further) develop any minimum standards; first of all, a consolidation of the existing body of laws must be accomplished, or if need be an evaluation must be performed, whether adequate rule of law and public trust by EU citizens has indeed been achieved. Any deficiencies should first be indicated and clearly identified as such.

(19) In the area of family law it would be also desirable in the long term, to discuss mutual extension of effect of rulings on family status and names. The Court of Justice of the European Union has established guidelines, but no practicable rules applicable uniformly in all Member States. There is a lack of legal certainty and practicability. Harmonisation of private international law, i.e. the law applicable to issues of family status, is an important area also for citizens on the move. Once private international law has been harmonised in this area, the conditions for recognising status rulings can be harmonised and even extension of effect of certificates could be envisaged as a next step.

#### > Substantive Civil Law

(20) In the area of company law the Commission already is in a phase of reorientation (compare the consultation initiated by the DG Internal Market and the respective action plan on the future of European company law 2012), containing a number of future-oriented initiatives. It doesn't contain, however, any project aimed at harmonising international private law pertaining to companies.

- (21) More emphasis than on new corporate forms (such as the already withdrawn Regulation proposal concerning an SPE, the now planned one-man undertaking or the European Foundation) should be placed on facilitating cross-border corporate mobility. With this in mind, Austria like many other Member States and the European Parliament has for many years sought a proposal for a Directive on cross-border relocation of statutory headquarters. ECJ jurisdiction recognises this option as an expression of freedom of settlement, but without harmonised procedures, like the ones already sketched out for SE, too many practical stumbling blocks remain, for that matter, which should be expeditiously removed by a Directive.
- (22) Moreover, European cloud rules must be established, as both cloud providers and users are in need of clearly-defined rules for the provision of cloud services, such as rules related to the venue of litigation, and to the facilitation of moving data and software from one cloud provider to a different one. In this connection, the strategy adopted by the EC on 27 September 2012 to "Unleash the Potential of Cloud Computing in Europe", which includes important key actions, can be seen as a step in the right direction.
- (23) Austria is very sceptical concerning the attempts to promote harmonisation of national bodies of law by establishing optional regulatory instruments. From an Austrian point of view, the model of a mere "tool box" for the EU legislator would be preferable. The reasons for this can be summarised as follows:

There is no legal basis for establishing such a regulatory instrument. In Austria's opinion, Art. 114 TFEU is not suitable at all as such a legal basis. This was also confirmed by the ECJ in the legal matter C-436/03 (annulment action concerning the Regulation on European Cooperative Societies [No 1435/2003]). An optional instrument cannot comprehensively regulate all legal issues of a regulatory field. The result would be to favour the "stronger party" in contractual relationships. This party may actually determine the choice of instruments against its counterparty. Regulatory regimes established as optional instruments would constitute a 29th legal order, in addition to existing national laws. Because of the wide gaps between continental European law and common law, such an order would be a foreign body for all parties involved, including the courts, for that matter.

(24) The approach to promote harmonisation by means of an optional instrument has been taken only once - as far as we can tell – i.e. in the case of the Common European Sales Law. Austria is critical towards the draft proposal submitted by the European Commission on a common European sales law. In particular, no significant improvements for the Internal Market are anticipated even by the business community. This proposal is a case in point that the argument repeatedly raised in favour of an optional instrument is incorrect, that it would be urgently needed to boost cross-border trade.

The primary reasons why consumers refrain from cross-border purchases, and why companies are being deterred from offering their services abroad, are not disparities of national contract law, but rather language difficulties, different currencies, variations in tax laws, diverse cultural realities, a lack of familiarity with market conditions in distant foreign countries, insecurity of consumers about trustworthiness of unknown providers offering their services from afar, fears about safety of payment or data security, the lack of availability of repair services after the purchase and the like.

#### **B.** Criminal Law

#### **≻** General Remarks

(25) Also in criminal matters, an important factor is constituted by the requirement of consolidating the body of laws and evaluating and examining whether the law harmonisation measures in the area of substantive criminal law have achieved the desired objectives which must always be guided by actual crime developments. The same is true for minimum standards in the area of procedural law; here it should also be examined after evaluating national implementation measures, whether the rule of law and the trust of EU citizens in the area of freedom, security and justice have been strengthened.

#### > Judicial Cooperation in Criminal Matters

(26) The measures taken in the area of judicial cooperation in criminal matters are still the most effective ones. Strengthening mutual trust in the justice systems of EU Member States can most easily be built up by breaking down barriers for expeditiously exchanging investigative results and the like. The faster and simpler mutual support can be provided, the faster corresponding proceedings can be processed.

Against this background it is - after the negotiations on EIO have been finalized - of utmost importance (as mentioned under point (10) above) to provide for a proper implementation and application of the relevant legal instruments by the Member States and give sufficient assistance in this respect. Important issues will be respecting the principle of proportionality (by the issuing Member State) or the clarification of the relationship of the various legal instruments to each other. A very useful source for achieving this task is the recently introduced European Manifesto for criminal proceedings (www.crimpol.org.).

(27) In the field of mutual recognition in criminal matters it is essential to refrain from any further activities in the near future. In the long run two unregulated areas of mutual recognition remain: the principle "ne bis in idem" (Articles 54 seqq. of the Schengen Implementing Convention are quite out of date; the Court of Justice of the European Union struggles to develop the law), and the transfer of proceedings. An important project to be encouraged, although very difficult to realise even with practical benefit, is the establishment of a European Public Prosecution Office. This is by far the most ambitious project of cooperation in criminal matters in the EU. This proposal potentially means that the quality of previous integration measures in all areas would be surpassed: Standardised definitions of offences replacing minimum standards in substantive law, common rules replacing (selective) minimum standards, a uniform area of justice replacing mutual recognition, European bodies (also courts!) replacing national bodies.

**DGD** 

#### > Criminal Procedural Law

(28) Upon adoption of the legislative steps agreed upon in the framework of the road map to create minimum standards for promoting the principle of mutual recognition in the area of criminal judicial cooperation, further considerations towards harmonising procedural laws don't appear to have priority as against strengthening criminal judicial cooperation, and should be undertaken only after an in-depth examination of the necessity of such an activity on a European level.

#### > Substantive Criminal Law

(29) The advantages of any further harmonisation measures in the area of substantive criminal law can be regarded as minimal; such advantages most likely apply to defining offences in commercial criminal law (e.g. false accounting, procurement misuse, counterfeiting). Liability requirements for legal entities in Member States vary greatly, in spite of EU minimum rules.

#### CONTRIBUTION FROM BELGIUM (BE)

#### POST STOCKHOLM – Contribution of Belgium

# **HORIZONTAL ASPECTS**

**Involvement of the institutions:** during the definition of the strategic guidelines, as provided for in article 68 TFEU, the European Council is entitled to expect a balanced participation of the different institutions and stakeholders within the Union. The Council, the Commission and the European Parliament should also be involved in the realization of the guidelines. A dialogue on the programme to be adopted should also be conducted with the new Commission and the new European Parliament.

The Council itself should play a more strategic and politic role in the implementation of the **programme.** The Council sessions should be used to identify the difficulties in the JHA field and to engage political debates on the possible solutions. Ministers should also have the opportunity to discuss similar national issues that confront them.

In the JHA field, importance should be attached to the contacts with the applicant countries, the countries bordering the EU and the other countries. In the framework of the Union's external policy, issues in the field of JHA are often marginalized, for instance in comparison with economic issues or the international policy in general. It is important that the JHA actors be involved in the planning of the CSDP missions as early as possible.

**DGD** 

# **Principles and guidelines**

**Effectiveness:** the EU should attach importance to the transposition and implementation of the acquis. Importance of the mechanisms for assessing and monitoring the instruments. Emphasis should be given to training and exchange of good practices in order to ensure the effective implementation of the instruments and the compatibility between the measures taken in the different Member States.

In order to ensure the **efficacy** of the instruments, the added value of the instruments adopted must also be assessed. It is not only a matter of transposition and implementation. It should also be ascertained whether the instrument actually works in practice, whether the initial objective has been achieved and whether some difficulties arise

**Need for pragmatism and efficiency:** taking into account the Member States' limited financial resources. The objectives must be realistic and take into account the means available in the Member States as well as the differences between the systems in order to avoid putting at risk national situations, which work efficiently. The impact of the instruments on the budget of the Member States must be taken into greater account.

Whenever possible, it is appropriate to match up the policy planning with the **cycles of financing framework**, or to at least ensure consistency between both of them.

**Vision for the future:** if significant efforts are needed to ensure an optimal implementation and to assess the numerous instruments adopted, the new programme must also deal with the next steps and be based on the use of the possibilities offered and objectives set by the Treaty of Lisbon.

#### JUSTICE

## **Criminal Justice**

This field is fast growing and all possibilities of the Treaty should be used to enhance its development focused along the following three lines:

## (1) Strengthening of cooperation:

• Mutual recognition: importance of implementing and completing the existing legal framework.

There is a lack of an instrument which would permit **denunciation** of the facts and the transfer of proceedings to another Member State. There is also a lack of an instrument which would permit the **transfer of a detained person**, so that the latter can attend his/her **trial** in another Member State.

It would be interesting to collect the Member States' **useful case law** on certain specific issues concerning the implementation of the European instruments of mutual recognition. The question of the languages used should be examined.

## • Cooperation

An issue of particular interest is to develop **information exchanges** concerning **detained persons** (background, prison management, file under consideration) between Member States as well as information exchanges concerning post-detention follow-up.

(2) Approximation of the substantive laws and regulations concerning penalties and the enforcement of sentences, in order to improve mutual recognition. The whole field of sentence enforcement should be further developed. Even in the absence of a direct legal basis, such measures can enhance mutual confidence between Member States and, thus, contribute to facilitate mutual recognition of judicial decisions.

(3) Development of actors: importance of the development of Eurojust and importance of the creation of a European Public Prosecutor's Office (EPPO).

<u>Civil</u> <u>Justice</u>

**Parental abductions:** need to improve the enforcement of the Brussels IIbis Regulation (which refers to the Hague Convention of 1980) within the context of the protection of the human rights by the ECHR. Need to create synergies between the above-mentioned Regulation and the European Convention on Human Rights to prevent the enforcement of the Regulation from being defeated by the enforcement of the Convention.

The instruments developed within other bodies (Council of Europe, Hague Conference on international private law...) must also be taken into account and a certain degree of **compatibility** must be ensured **between the European and international instruments**. Each time, it will be necessary to determine whether minimal rules must be imposed at European level or whether the established institutional framework is sufficient.

Concerning the **external competences**, a good cooperation with the other international institutions is required.

To develop the **knowledge of the European tools**. Numerous mechanisms have been put in place. It is important to ensure good visibility to and a sound understanding of these mechanisms, for the citizens and practitioners.

## **Fundamental rights**

Development of a **legal framework on data protection**, which ensures a consistent and efficient protection of personal data.

To focus the efforts leading to the **EU's accession to the ECHR** and to the establishment of the necessary rules and mechanisms.

To intensify the efforts in the fight against racism, including racism circulated through the internet.

#### **SECURITY**

# **Protection against crime**

Striving for the complete implementation of the current **policy cycle for fighting serious and organized crime (2014-2017).** A further reinforcement of this cycle by means of an increased input from the different actors, in this case the Member States, Europol and the Commission, through effective financing and by pursuing a methodological sophistication of the instrument. Launching a new policy cycle as of 2018, on the basis of Europol's threat analysis geared towards the future and taking into account the results of the current cycle.

**Financial investigations and the seizure and confiscation of criminal assets** should be a horizontal priority in the fight against organized and serious crime. Focus should also be on intensifying the cooperation with third countries in this respect.

As regards **trafficking of firearms**, a legislative instrument approximating the rules regarding deactivation of components is necessary, in order to avoid making it possible to assemble a fully functioning weapon by using components.

The fight against **trafficking in human beings** needs additional efforts, in particular through measures aiming at reducing the demand.

The **European Crime Prevention Network** (EUCPN) must keep on being developed to become a fully fledged expertise centre which gathers and diffuses the available expertise, initiates the necessary training initiatives and designs innovative prevention strategies.

The administrative approach and the cooperation between administrative authorities within the Union have to be stepped up. We must examine which are the obstacles that keep the administrative information, which can be crucial in the struggle against crime, from being exchanged between the Member States' authorities and, on the basis of this, take the necessary legislative and other measures to remedy this situation. We also have to see in which sectors it is possible and desirable to harmonize the administrative approach between the Member States.

There shall have to be a coordinated approach to tackle **fraud involving identity documents and** the use of a false identity.

#### Fighting terrorism and radicalisation

The fight against terrorism and radicalization requires going further in the development of a comprehensive and effective EU approach.

The phenomenon of foreign fighters in Syria has highlighted the need for faster reaction from the EU level when such a threat emerges. Immediate reaction from Europol is for instance required. It also highlighted the importance of the work carried out by the EU Counterterrorism Coordinator to provide impetus and a coordinated approach to all EU components.

An integrated approach to law enforcement and border management tools (SIS, PNR, API, Smart Borders,...) are necessary in order to be able to track the whereabouts of suspects, while safeguarding freedom of movement.

Furthermore, the operational cooperation and the exchange of information and intelligence between the Member States' law enforcement services, with Europol and with non-EU key countries has to be intensified. Therefore, a common methodology is to be developed based on the policy cycle for the fight against serious and organized crime.

A new EU strategy against radicalization is crucial. It should give priority to concrete projects (such as developing libraries, tool boxes, train the trainers,...) and to supporting Member States in their efforts, including at local level. The focus should be on deepening the knowledge regarding radicalization, delivering efficient communication and counter-narratives and providing training and support for initiatives at local level.

The EU must engage into a dialogue with the Internet industry and with third states, in particular the US, to limit the presence of illegal radical contents on the Internet and in new social media. Pooling resources together at Europol is crucial to ensure targeted monitoring of dangerous websites and social media.

#### **Exchange and management of law enforcement information**

The first priority consists in fully taking advantage of all the opportunities which have been created these past years within the Union for gathering, analyzing and exchanging information, at technical as well as at legal and organizational level.

At the same time, it is essential to keep a long-term vision for the management of law enforcement information and to prepare for the next steps.

17808/1/13 REV 1 WvdR/mj **DGD** 

**Mutual access to national databases needs in particular to be further developed**. While the priority here is to make full use of the Prüm Decision, preparatory work must start during the period covered by the new 5-year program for other types of data. A concrete objective would be, with adequate limitations and safeguards, to enable law enforcement authorities to know through remote data search whether or not a person is known in another Member State at law enforcement level.

Furthermore, efforts also have to be made to **improve the interoperability** of the different information and communication systems, for example by developing common standards and uniform formats, and to step up the **security of the common information systems.** As far as the latter is concerned, an important part is reserved for the EU-Lisa Agency.

The Member States are to keep up striving to make **Europol** evolve into the "platform of first choice" within Europe for the exchange and analysis of information. In the light of this, it is also important that cooperating with other European agencies, such as Eurojust and Frontex, as well as with third countries should be intensified.

#### Comprehensive and effective Union disaster management

The new instrument regarding the EU's civil protection mechanism ought to be implemented rapidly. The idea is to come quickly to an ambitious "pre-engagement" of the national capacities for a mobilization in case of crisis.

A cross-sector vision needs to be developed with regard to emergency planning so that the various risks – whether they are natural disasters, industrial hazards or risks resulting from criminal forms of behaviour such as terrorism – can be dealt with coherently and according to an unambiguous perspective. New regulations with regard to risk control and to drawing up emergency plans also have to stem from an integrated approach to the four stages of the "risk cycle" (analysis, prevention, preparation for and management of disasters). Other regulations relevant to crisis management, such as sounding the alarm and working conditions for first-aid workers, have to be tested according to the sector's needs.

In addition to the national hazards, it also important to take into account the **international risks** (Iceland volcano eruption affecting aviation, solar eruption, satellites returning,...) which the Commission should be looking into, at international level, with the specific competent bodies.

Furthermore, the Commission ought to ensure an active follow-up in the matter of NRBC risks.

17808/1/13 REV 1

#### ASYLUM, MIGRATION AND BORDERS

## Main strategic priorities

The Secretary of State responsible for asylum and migration, together with six colleagues, has submitted a non paper on common priorities. This non paper was sent to the Commission and the Presidency of the Council of the European Union.

In addition to this common contribution, Belgium also recommends particular attention should be paid to the following priorities.

Cooperation with third countries: third countries are essential partners in ensuring efficient migration management. This cooperation should take different forms depending on particular interests of Member States and the needs of the partner countries.

**Asylum**: building on the evaluation of the second phase of the Common European Asylum System, possibilities of putting in place a framework for the transfer of protection of beneficiaries of international protection should be explored.

On the same line, once Member States reach more convergence in asylum decisions, we should explore ways of developing a system for mutual recognition of these decisions. More approximation between subsidiary protection and refugee status should also be envisaged. Subject to the examination of the legal and practical consequences, the Union should seek accession to the Geneva Convention and its 1967 protocol.

Visa liberalisation Policy: the evaluation/decision mechanism should be improved to take into account, systematically, all aspects in the relations with a third country and the migratory risk.

In this regard, the evaluation process towards visa liberalisation should take into account the situation concerning the respect for fundamental rights and rights of minorities as well as the socioeconomic situation in the third countries concerned.

Harmonisation in practice is also a key issue. The establishment of **common application centres** should be encouraged (through simplification of rules and modalities regarding their establishment and Financial support) to intensify the local consular cooperation and ensure more convergence in the implementation of the visa code.

**Legislative framework on asylum and migration**: several instruments have already been adopted and we should give priority to their implementation and evaluation, without nevertheless excluding, in a longer term perspective, to consider their codification in order to clarify and to rationalise/simplify these instruments. Ensuring full respect of fundamental rights in the migration policy of the European Union is crucial, in particular in the framework of readmission agreements.

#### CONTRIBUTION FROM BULGARIA (BG)



Ref.: Written contribution to the GSC and the Presidency

Bulgarian proposals to the future development of the JHA area after 2014 in the field of the home affairs

Bulgaria is convinced in the added value of the future document containing and developing strategic guidelines on legislative and operational planning. This document could be seen as common strategic framework and matrix on synchronization and practical implementation of the priorities set out in the JHA strategic documents. The main aim of the document should be the consolidation of the achieved results and the practical aspects of the cooperation in order to respond to the expectations for more security. It should be also enough flexible in order to address the new challenges.

Bulgaria is on the opinion that the effectiveness of the next multiannual strategic document could be increased by binding it with the MFF in order to provide better financing for the practical implementation of the measures and initiatives envisaged. For an effective and efficient implementation of the new programme, a coordination of sectoral strategies and initiatives (ISS, Strategy on eradication of THB, Anti-drugs Strategy, Strategy on Cybersecurity and IMS) is needed, as far as their objectives and time frames are concerned, so as to avoid overlapping of efforts and guaranteeing continuation and interoperability in their implementation.

In the period after 2014, Bulgaria puts a special emphasis on the following strategic priorities in the fields of asylum, migration, border management and internal security:

In the field of the **asylum** we underline the importance of establishing an effective system on genuine practical solidarity not only regarding the persons seeking international protection but also regarding the Member States most affected by the migration flows. The principle of solidarity and burden sharing between the Member States must be preserved as a major

concept. Solidarity has been more often invoked lately and it has become clear that a comprehensive definition of this principle is needed.

Wider use of the relocation as an effective and fair solidarity instrument will allow overcoming of the disproportional burden on the asylum systems. Member States should be encouraged to relocate more refugees from the "frontline" countries imposed of the most serious migration pressure.

The practical implementation of the Common European Asylum System is very important in medium term. Special emphasis should be put on the development of a common European integration policy. EASO should continue to support the affected Member States and to contribute to the strengthening of the capacity of the Member States asylum systems.

\*

In the field of **migration** Bulgaria is on the opinion that the efforts should be focused on the successful countering the illegal migration. We expect that the joint efforts of the Member States and the EC will finally result in concluding of Readmission agreement with Turkey as a key third country of transit regarding the illegal migration.

The cooperation with the countries of origin should be enhanced in order to encourage the return policy and to conclude readmission agreements.

In the field of **border management** and security we support the wider use of innovative tools for border control and surveillance. Thus, of most importance is the effective implementation of the existing instruments, including EUROSUR, Schengen governance, SIS, VIS, as well as the Smart Borders Package.

We expect the eu-LISA to have more responsibilities in relation with the implementation of the Smart Borders Package. It is important for us, these modern instruments for border management to be established in a cost effective way while the efficiency of the currently used similar data bases for automated border control is kept.

Bulgaria considers that the establishment of the EU Smart borders will contribute to the EU security, especially if they are actively used by the law enforcement authorities.

The second strategic priority in the field of migration should be the effective management of the legal migration. The vision should be such construed so as to reflect the issue of enhanced mobility in a globalised world. A clear distinction should be made between the measures against illegal migration and the right of free movement of people. The legitimate intra-community movement of EU citizens should be seen as tool for stimulating economic growth, while in the same time tackling the possible frauds and abuse with efficient and proportionate measures.

\*

In the field of the **internal security** Bulgaria considers that an effective and coordinated fight against serious and organized crime should be carried on the basis of the 9 crime priority areas in the EU approved by the Council for the period 2014-2017. These priorities will remain high on the JHA agenda in the post-2014, also regarding the external dimension. In short and middle-term perspective the focus should be put on the fight against illegal migration by disrupting the OCG's involved in trafficking and smuggling of human beings. Special attention should be also put on the crime prevention issues.

Effective combating of organized crime requires a high level of police education and training. The role of the European Police College (CEPOL), located in Hungary, should be maintained and further enhanced.

Optimal usage of the information exchange in the field of the police cooperation is necessary. The set up base for information exchange via SIS and the Europol and Interpol channels should be regularly upgraded in order to ensure up-to-date IT level. In the same time the Prum Decisions, the Swedish initiative and the IMS should be fully applied by all Member States.

The role of Europol should be further enhanced in the context of the implementation of the new legal framework of the Agency.

\*

Bulgaria is on the opinion that a special emphasis should be put on the **external dimension** of home affairs sector.

We expect, EU to continue its support to Turkey and Western Balkans in the process of adjusting to the EU acquis and thus contributing to the stability in the region. Dialogue on certain key issues should be enhanced, such as prevention of illegal migration, including border management, fight against trafficking in human beings, smuggling of persons and drug trafficking. Special attention should be put on continuing the negotiations between EU and Turkey on signing of Readmission agreement.

The Member States should focus their efforts on the cooperation with the countries from the Middle East, North and West Africa. We highlight the importance of capacity building as regards prevention of illegal migration (esp. Syria), human trafficking, terrorism, radicalisation and recruitment.

#### CONTRIBUTION FROM CYPRUS (CY)

# Position of the Republic of Cyprus regarding the future of the JHA area

1. Before referring to our future priorities, we would mention as a general position that particular emphasis must be placed on the full and effective application and evaluation of existing laws and decisions. We have ascertained that quite a few important tools that we have in our hands are not being used as fully as they should be. Therefore, before drafting new legislation, we should focus on improving and consolidating existing instruments and also on strengthening their cohesion. Our replies to the Presidency's questions are set out in detail below:

### **A. HOME AFFAIRS ISSUES:**

# 1. Security issues:

#### Basic priorities for the post-2014 period:

The implementation of the new policy cycle for international and organised crime should guide our efforts in the field of security to meet the challenges we face today.

An equally important challenge is human trafficking, also in the light of recent events concerning the abduction of children. The latest developments have shown the weakness of our authorities in curbing such phenomena, a fact which must shock us into devising policies which will fully eradicate this heinous crime.

Particular emphasis should also be placed on the application of the cyber security strategy. We are all aware that the Internet is the biggest motor for today's economy, but at the same time we recognise how vulnerable and lucrative this sector is, with the result that it becomes an easy target for criminals.

Another important challenge is dealing with terrorism, and especially radicalisation and recruitment. The most recent attacks have demonstrated that EU citizens are at as much risk on European territory as in third countries. New actions could therefore be devised, ensuring continuity with the EU's existing work in this area.

17808/1/13 REV 1

**DGD** 

#### **Horizontal priorities:**

In relation to the establishment of horizontal priorities, we consider it necessary to strengthen the law enforcement authorities through continuing education and exchange of best practices. At the same time, emphasis should be placed on improving the exchange of information, so that qualitative information is provided on the basis of the principle of reciprocity and proportionality.

Action should also be taken directly to strengthen the protection of privacy in order, on the one hand, to allow law enforcement authorities to transmit data across borders, both at the level of the Member States' authorities but also with third countries, and, on the other hand, to ensure the protection of our citizens' personal data.

Internal security should be brought into line with the external dimension as crime does not recognise borders. A holistic approach is therefore needed to deal with it, involving neighbouring countries but also our strategic allies.

## **Guiding principles for the establishment of priorities:**

Finally, we consider that our future decisions and actions should be driven by the further protection of citizens from the threats of organised crime and terrorism and the defence of the Union's financial interests.

#### 2. Asylum/Immigration issues:

#### Basic priorities for the post-2014 period:

With regard to asylum, we consider it of fundamental importance to transpose the legislation making up the Common European Asylum System into national law, but also to apply it effectively. The aim should be to ensure a uniform level of provision of international protection which will also deter secondary movements. This will contribute to building confidence between Member States and will facilitate the adoption of more effective measures for reallocating responsibilities.

As regards migration issues, priority should be given to the effective application of the relevant legislative instruments which constitute a comprehensive migration policy. In addition, emphasis should be given to intensifying cooperation with third countries, but also with international organisations, in the efforts to deal with illegal migration. The signing and effective application of the readmission agreements with third countries, especially with those countries with a European perspective, such as Turkey, is a key step in this direction.

Following the recent tragedy at Lampedusa, we feel it is important to reinforce cooperation with third countries with the aim of establishing possibilities with regard to the management of their external borders and the granting of international protection.

# **Horizontal priorities:**

As regards the establishment of horizontal priorities, a common and effective policy of returns in cooperation with FRONTEX should be reinforced, with full respect for human rights. We consider that emphasis should be placed on the conclusion of development agreements with third countries, in the framework of which conditionality will play a central role.

#### Guiding principles for the establishment of priorities:

We consider that the principles of reciprocity and solidarity form the corner-stone in policy-making in the area of asylum and migration and the core of cooperation between the Member States.

#### **B. JUSTICE ISSUES:**

#### Main priorities for the post-2014 period:

A major priority in the area of civil law is the full implementation of the mutual recognition of judgments.

17808/1/13 REV 1 WvdR/mj **DGD** 

LIMITE EN

As far as the criminal dimension is concerned, one of the primary goals must be to conclude the negotiations on the EU's accession to the European Convention on Human Rights, thereby strengthening the rights of citizens at European level.

In addition, today's economic situation calls for the promotion of measures to develop both justice and economic development. In these fields, it is vital to put forward legal instruments on personal data protection. These instruments must take into account modernisation and needs of the digital market, but also our citizens' concerns, by strengthening in particular the protection of their personal data.

## **Horizontal priorities:**

As for fixing horizontal priorities, the European Union should increase its international presence in the area of civil law by playing a more active role in the Hague Conference on Private International Law, by pushing, in particular, for the widest possible accession to key agreements. We also believe that stepping up cooperation with third countries is of fundamental importance. Moreover, it is necessary to increase efforts to achieve effective implementation of the bilateral and multilateral agreements and to seek further opportunities for cooperation with these countries.

In the framework of the Neighbourhood Policy which we, the EU, are implementing, emphasis must be placed on programmes to raise the level of justice in the countries concerned so that they evolve into States based on the rule of law.

A highly important area which covers both criminal and civil law is the exploration of ways and means of ensuring that justice is administered more swiftly and more effectively through the promotion of e-Justice.

**DGD** 

#### Guiding principles for the establishment of priorities:

It is our belief that all decisions on the future must be taken in accordance with today's challenges and must respond to our citizens' concerns. Clearly, however, the fundamental principles of subsidiarity and proportionality, as laid down in the Treaty, must be taken into consideration when fixing priorities.

2. As a general line and in connection with the second part of the third question, the Republic of Cyprus, bearing in mind the current economic situation, agrees with the proposal to align policy planning and financial framework cycles, since the two aspects are interrelated. This move would ensure better programming and a more targeted use of the available resources in precisely those programmes earmarked as Union priorities.

# **2nd Contribution from Cyprus (CY)**

Please find below an additional input on behalf of Cyprus as regards visa issues.

 Regarding Visa issues, we consider important the enhancement of cooperation and coordination among MS, especially through the setting up of common visa application centres, the expansion of the representation agreements and the expanded use of external service providers. This will contribute to the representation of those MS with no presence in third countries and to the more efficient use of the limited financial and human resources.

#### CONTRIBUTION FROM THE CZECH REPUBLIC (CZ)

#### CZECH CONTRIBUTION TO THE DISCUSSION

#### ON THE FUTURE DEVELOPMENT OF THE JUSTICE AND HOME AFFAIRS AREA

December, 2013

Over the almost fifteen years which have passed since the European Council Conclusions adopted in Tampere, the building of a common Area of Freedom, Security and Justice has advanced significantly. The achievements of the Tampere, Hague and Stockholm Programme demonstrate the importance of a strategic approach and a long-term vision in the JHA policy.

On the basis of article 68 TFEU the European Council shall define the strategic guidelines for the legislative planning within the area of freedom, security and justice. The leading role of Member States within the preparatory process of a new multi-annual programme is highly important. Therefore, an in-depth debate within the JHA Council and its strategic committees and working bodies should be held before the adoption of this strategic framework by the European Council.

The Czech Republic supports the common position of Estonia, Finland, Germany, Hungary, the Netherlands, Slovenia, Sweden and the United Kingdom that was presented in advance of the December JHA Council meeting. The Czech Republic agrees with the guiding principles for future JHA cooperation stated in this common position.

## **General principles**

Since the beginning of the JHA cooperation within the EU a large number of legislation has been discussed and adopted in order to constitute the Area of Freedom, Security and Justice. The new multi-annual programme should emphasize careful and effective **implementation**, **consolidation** and **equal interpretation** of already adopted legal instruments. Instead of new ambitious legislative initiatives the Czech Republic prefers consolidation and overall streamlining of existing instruments. If we would consider new legislative activities, the Union should mainly focus on codification. In the coming years, the primary goal of the EU should be deepening of mutual **cooperation at operational level**.

17808/1/13 REV 1

The strategic planning should be based on **practical experiences** from Hague and Stockholm Programme's implementation. The future plan should insist on **the best practices of the Member States and EU Agencies.** In contrast with the current programme, the new multi-annual guidelines should set **more realistic vision**. In the light of the ever changing environment, we must prepare a programme which will be **flexible enough to respond** to unpredicted challenges and threats. The Union should also take into account the current economic and social environment.

In the course of implementation of a new multi-annual strategic framework, the Union should build on the **evaluation system** in order to carefully and constantly evaluate performance of the tasks and goals in the JHA area. The evaluation system shall take into consideration also practical experience with functioning of the EU instruments. Moreover, **a mid-term review** of implementation of the multi-annual programme would allow us to assess a progress achieved and to adjust this strategic framework to rapidly changing circumstances.

In general, the importance of the **external dimension** of the Home Affairs and Justice policy is growing rapidly. Therefore, the post-Stockholm programme should deepen **synergy between the internal and external security**. The external dimension is essential to address the key challenges we face in building open and secure Europe. It is also necessary to further work on coherence of the external dimension of JHA with all other aspects of EU foreign policy.

Up to now our cooperation at European level has been run by different multi-annual cycles – the Stockholm Programme, The EU Policy Cycle on serious and organised crime or the Multiannual Financial Framework. It would be more effective to align policy planning and financial framework cycles.

Last but not least, the current strategic discussion should also take into account ending of the five-year transitional period in the area of the police and justice cooperation in criminal matters on 30 November 2014, as laid down in the Protocol No. 36 to the Lisbon Treaty. This will bring important **institutional changes** in the JHA policies.

#### **Priorities for future JHA cooperation**

### Asylum and migration policy

In general the Czech Republic supports fostering practical cooperation in the area of asylum. It is important to emphasize the implementation of existing measures and their harmonised interpretation unlike the adoption of new legislative initiatives. In this regard, the Czech Republic supports stabilization of European Asylum Support Office, proper implementation of Common European Asylum System and its effective interconnection with the Asylum and Migration Fund. The Czech Republic considers the Dublin regulation to be the key pillar of Common European Asylum System. We oppose possible intention to revise this legislation. The assessment of asylum claims shall be kept in competence of respective Member States.

The Czech Republic emphasizes the need of further implementation of irregular migration road map ("EU Action on migratory Pressures – A Strategic Response"). We do not support any proposals on establishment of integrated rules at EU level for regularization. The EU should strive for strengthening of fight against smuggling, trafficking in human being and organised crime related to irregular migration. The Czech Republic supports active EU foreign policy preventing migration influx. The cooperation with third countries represents one of the most effective ways in order to tackle the root causes of irregular migration. It is also necessary to put more emphasis on the use of legal migration possibilities. In this context, the EU should strive to avoid misuse of international protection. The role of Europol should be strengthened in relation to using data on intra-Schengen transfers.

The Czech Republic supports the effective use of voluntary and forced returns.

In the post-Stockholm period we should pay attention on practical implementation of existing legislative in the field of legal migration as well. Eventually, the Czech Republic would accept the idea of immigration code as a comprehensive summary of existing instruments.

In the field of integration the Czech Republic supports further strengthening of cooperation. The accent should be put on integration at local and regional level. Both immigrants and majority society should be more informed, including information related to departure or integration measures for newly incoming immigrants.

**DGD** 

#### **Border management**

Concerning border management, the Czech Republic considers the implementation of newlyadopted instruments and legislation (e.g. EUROSUR, Schengen governance, SIS, VIS) essential as well as the proper implementation and consolidation of existing tools in general. With a view of more modern and efficient border management we have to focus on further progress in negotiation of Smart Border Package which would speed-up, facilitate and reinforce border check procedures for third country nationals travelling to the EU.

As a prerequisite for successful border management it is necessary to effectively utilize operational capacity of FRONTEX without further enhancement of its mandate. As far as the proposal to create common European System of Border Guards is concerned, we consider the current level of delegation of competences and operational activities in border management to EU organization sufficient

## Schengen

Free movement of persons within the Schengen Area is perceived by EU citizens as one of the key achievements of the European integration. The Czech Republic supports in a long term Schengen project and finding solution of issues that could possibly jeopardize its functioning.

The European Union should continue to fulfil the tasks related to the Schengen enlargement.

#### Visa policy

The next multi-annual programme is a good opportunity for further implementation of the common visa policy. Even though many goals were met in the framework of the Stockholm programme, there are still some challenges to be faced.

Part of the process towards further harmonisation of a common visa policy should be the determination of priorities and procedures related to visa facilitation or even visa liberalisation for certain third countries. Any measure towards visa facilitation or liberalisation should be preceded by evaluations of the security situation and irregular migration to the EU from the side of the countries or regions concerned.

**DGD** 

Eventually, any alleviation in visa regime should be compensated by other measures ensuring the security inside the Union currently provided by means of visa. Thus the selection of country/region for future visa facilitation/liberalisation agreements should be based on the EU external policy and reflect the regional coherence, overall political situation as regards security, public order, stability, rule of law, good governance, human rights and democracy. There is still a need for a balanced approach – the link between the negotiations of visa facilitation agreements and readmission agreements. Our main goal should be also to implement a comprehensive and coherent approach on processes of visa facilitation and liberalisation. For the future, the European Union should also concentrate its efforts not only to new agreements on visa facilitation but also to revise the content of the existing agreements while identifying possible gaps and reflecting the practical experiences (from their implementation).

The major emphasis should be also placed on the Visa Information System which was launched in 2011. Finalisation of the roll-out of this system is crucial instrument for smooth and effective implementation of the common visa policy. The fundamental moment will be the completion of the roll-out process when the VIS will be operational at the consulates all over the world. Even though there are many regions which have been connected to the VIS system already, such as Northern and Southern Africa, Southern America, the region of Persian Gulf and Middle East there are some other regions, such as China, Russia, Caribbean region, countries of Eastern Partnership and Northern America which are still waiting for the VIS roll-out. At the same time, VIS should be effectively interconnected with other instruments, such as SIS, in particular for the purposes of elaborating statistical forecasts of the future development.

#### **Internal Security**

The main basis for the cooperation in the area of internal security is created by the goals of Multi-annual Strategic Plans (MASPs) that have been set for all the nine priority areas of the EU in the fight against organised and serious international crime in terms of the implementation of the EU Policy Cycle 2014–2017. Beyond MASPs it is necessary to add further activities such as legislative tasks of the JHA area, counter-terrorism objectives, tasks related to the Schengen enlargement and to the introduction of the new information systems in the JHA area. For every MASP a specific Operational Action Plan should have been set with particular objectives including measures how to fulfil these goals.

Therefore, MASPs could be used as a basis for the preparation of a new multi-annual programme in the area of internal security.

# **Concrete internal security priorities:**

#### • Anti-drug policy

With respect to the fact, that there are new synthetic drugs constantly emerging, it would be meaningful to create a union-wide effectual list of harmful substances, which would be regularly and promptly updated in order to withdraw incongruities in national laws dealing with prohibited substances and in order to facilitate union-wide effective cooperation in sanctioning theirs distribution. When it comes to sanctioning methamphetamine ("pervitin" in Czech), the Czech Republic prefers to class pharmaceuticals containing pseudoephedrine among regulated pharmaceuticals and increase regulation of red phosphor as an auxiliary substance for drug production. Cooperation with third countries will remain an important aspect of the EU strategy and policy. In this area, we should focus above all on illegal production and distribution of synthetic drugs and its precursors with emphasis on incursion of these substances from East and Southeast into the EU.

#### • Organised Crime

There is a need of intensive practical cooperation between law enforcement authorities in the fight against organised crime. The Czech Republic would like in particular to establish a common capacity for interpreting and translating some specific relevant languages from outside of the EU to enhance the capacities of the law enforcement authorities investigating foreign organised groups. Sharing of those capacities would enable more effective use of these capacities and at the same time it would remove one important obstacle to the proactive police approach against the cross-border crime linked to the nationals of third countries.

#### • Crisis Management and Security

The European Union should focus on the solution of crisis situations in third countries (this is also related to the issue of security reforms in third countries) and crisis management and internal security of Member States.

## • Cybercrime

Cybercrime is currently a very important and increasing challenge. Therefore, it is necessary to respond to the new trends and perils in this context. The European Union should especially focus on cloud security, smart mobile devices security and new forms of cybercrime.

#### **Civil Protection**

In the light of increased number of natural and man – made disasters, there is a strong need for enhancing the cooperation in the field of prevention, preparedness and response to all kinds of emergencies. New legislative initiatives at EU level, especially Union Civil Protection Mechanism, has raised need to test on regular daily basis new procedures and tools for solving emergencies. Further evaluation of new system could lead to development of further enhancement of EU member states joint approach. Also several Council Conclusions adopted recently could serve as a good basis for improvements in this area.

Recent emergencies have also shown increased vulnerability of critical infrastructure. Therefore EU has decided to create a new approach to critical infrastructure protection. At this moment four European critical infrastructures are being examined and the results could be used for further enhancement of critical infrastructure protection at national and international level.

## Civil justice

In the area of civil justice the Czech Republic would like to primarily finish discussions about proposals that are already on the table (proposal for a Regulation amending Council Regulation (EC) No 1346/2000 on insolvency proceedings, proposal for a Regulation creating a European Account Preservation Order to facilitate cross border debt recovery in civil and commercial matters, proposal for a Regulation on promoting the free movement of citizens and businesses by simplifying the acceptance of certain public documents in the European Union which has a great potential to facilitate the life of many EU citizens). Then, it would be beneficial to evaluate the functioning of the key regulation in the area of family law – Brussels II bis – and possibly prepare its revision. Further, successful completion of projects on interconnection of company and insolvency registers would significantly contribute to more transparency in the EU. To achieve this goal it seems preferable to use the already existing technical solutions derived from private initiatives (mainly from the European Business Register project).

Generally, we support most of the projects facilitating judicial cooperation mainly covered by the e-Justice programmes, including the adoption of the Strategy on European e-Justice for the period 2014-2018 which will determine further developments in this area.

#### **Criminal justice**

The potential for advancement in the area of criminal justice is especially in such measures which could significantly facilitate the application of mutual recognition principle between the Member States in practice.

The measures below have been identified by existing practice as very needful for the real enhancement of judicial cooperation in criminal matters in the EU.

We would welcome considering introduction of minimum rules obtaining evidence between the Member States. Specifically it could concern alignment of at least some conditions for authorization of procedural acts. For example:

- cross-border surveillance an analysis on conditions for its authorisation in the Member States could be undertaken at the EU level in order to consider setting up minimal criteria for the authorisation of cross-border surveillance to enable the use of the record as evidence in criminal proceedings.
- With regard to some types of procedural acts it would be useful to make a list of the crime types, where in course of investigation and prosecution the use of listed coercive measures can be authorised in Member States (for example in cases of organised crime incl. tax crime it is possible to authorise space interception or telecommunication interception under the condition for example of 5 years threshold). Further considerations could be given to possible future alignment of some procedural conditions for authorisation of some procedural acts, for example in case of interception (where the limits for authorisation in Member States vary very much; in one member State it is 1 year of maximum term of imprisonment for the criminal offence in question, whereas in other 8 years).

Besides, we believe that interconnection of national databases of prosecuted persons (or similar databases) would mean a real contribution for practice with the aim to facilitate the judicial cooperation between the competent national authorities in the frame of criminal proceedings. Establishment of such a screening at the EU level would bring an extraordinary benefit in finding interconnections between the cases and in prevention of double prosecution of the same person for the same act. Such a database could be based on hit – no hit system due to its very sensitive content to find out whether a person is prosecuted by a certain authority in other Member State for the same criminal act or activities.

Further there is a certain insufficiency related to interconnection of criminal registers, namely as regards acquitting judgements or other decisions of judges and state prosecutors on termination of criminal prosecution and which have the weight of res iudicata and also in the sense of Art. 54 of Schengen Implementing Agreement may constitute an obstacle in criminal prosecution in other Member State. Therefore it would be useful to determine which decisions of judges or state prosecutors could be regarded as res iudicata in the Member States. Afterwards, a way of screening of those decisions at the EU level could be considered (for example by way of extending the ECRIS.

In the area of harmonization of criminal acts (Art. 83/2 TFEU) and sanctions we put emphasis on cautious progress with regard to adherence to principle of subsidiarity and proportionality conscious of the fact that the criminal law should come into play as *ultima ratio*.

#### **External dimension**

The Czech Republic considers external relations both with neighbouring countries and strategic partners as an area of high importance. The European Union should devote its efforts to develop this area of cooperation even after 2014 period. Regarding priorities in the area of **asylum and migration** policies we see as important to link external dimension to above mentioned policies of asylum and migration. The EU should continue strengthening cooperation with third countries in managing migration flows which will be based on real needs and in-depth analysis of current migration situation and will bring mutual benefits.

Conditionality should be one of the most important principles in cooperation with the third countries in this area. When it comes to political dialogues on the topic of migration and mobility as well as to practical migration processes, such as Prague process, these are sufficient. The main goal in cooperation with the third states in the area of asylum and migration is the progress, such as greater engagement of FRONTEX and EASO, implementation of particular projects within Prague process etc. The EU should, however, avoid duplicity in its activities and try to ensure greater connection to internal policies.

Concerning political framework of **Global Approach to Migration and Mobility**, which represents a coherent policy approach based on the principles of genuine partnership dealing with migration challenges, the EU should prefer evaluation of current tools rather than creating new ones. Moreover, the Global Approach to Migration and Mobility should further deepen its comprehensiveness. Generally, we should support mobility partnerships and one of the main tasks of the EU is to ensure sustainability of the outputs of projects implemented within partnerships for mobility.

In the area of **security and fight against criminality** the EUs task is to pay attention especially to illegal production and distribution of synthetic drugs and its precursors. Another area of our interest is the issue of solving crisis situations in third states, including issue of reforming security and judicial systems in these countries. Last, but not least, the EU should deepen cooperation with third states in the area of prevention and fight against cyber-criminality.

In the area of **civil justice** cooperation the EU shall continue to support cooperation in the framework of multilateral instruments (Hague Conventions), not only by motivating the partners to accede to these instruments but also by supporting practical cooperation on their basis. Also the cooperation with international organisations, such as the Hague Conference of Private International Law which is an important organisation in the area of civil law, shall not be missed out. Following the current development within the Hague Conference it is important for the EU to strive for strengthening its member position.

In the external relations of the EU in **criminal judicial cooperation** the Czech Republic perceives as important to support and develop relations especially with Eastern partnership countries. Effective judicial cooperation in criminal matters under the adherence to fundamental human rights contributes also the development of further strategic partnership between the EU and Eastern partnership countries.

Concerning the **geographical priorities**, the EU should continue putting the key emphasis on the regions neighbouring the EU, especially the states of Western Balkan and Eastern Partnership. Furthermore, the cooperation with our strategic partners such as US and Russia should not be of the less importance. Currently, due to the consequences of the so called Arab Spring and Syrian crisis, certain attention should be dedicated also to Northern African and Middle Eastern regions.

# CONTRIBUTION FROM GERMANY (DE)

A contribution from Germany will be made available in January.

## CONTRIBUTION FROM DENMARK (DK)

Contribution from Denmark to the Presidency and the General Secretariat of the Council on the future development of the JHA area

A) Which main strategic priorities would you like to highlight for the post-2014 period?

The focus of a new strategic program should be on the *implementation and consolidation* of existing legislation. Thus, a large number of legal acts have been adopted throughout the years, and it is important to focus on the implementation of these acts Furthermore, the *practical cooperation* between member states should be strengthened. In this light it is important that a smooth and efficient cooperation is ensured.

As regards the priorities in the field of asylum, migration, visa and borders Denmark refers to the attached non-paper which was sent to the Presidency on behalf of the Ministers responsible for asylum. migration .1·1d border matters of Austria, Belgium, the Netherlands, Sweden and Denmark on 29 November 2013.

B) Which other horizontal issues would you like to highlight for the post-2014 period, including (if relevant) the external action?

Please see above and attached paper.

C) What principles could be useful in constructing the post-2014 guidelines? Would it be reasonable to align policy planning and financial framework cycles?

Please see above and attached paper.



# HELLENIC REPUBLIC MINISTRY OF FOREIGN AFFAIRS C GENERAL DIRECTORATE OF EUROPEAN AFFAIRS C4 DIRECTORATE OF JUSTICE, HOME AFFAIRS – SCHENGEN

Athens 2 December, 2013

#### FUTURE DEVELOPMENT OF THE JHA AREA

a) WHICH MAIN STRATEGIC PRIORITIES WOULD YOU LIKE TO HIGHLIGHT FOR THE POST-2014 PERIOD UNDER THE MANDATE OF YOUR COMMITTEE/ WORKING GROUP?

#### 1. SCIFA-Greece's strategic priorities for the post -2014 periods are mainly four:

- The definition of short term targets and the building of a long term strategy in the fields of Asylum, migration and borders, which will include all the relevant European institutions and Organizations (E. Commission, EEAS, Frontex, EASO, Europol), for a coordinated cooperation and the horizontal and effective management of the phenomenon of mixed migratory flows.
- Further development of the external dimension, cooperation with third countries on the basis of the principle of positive conditionality -more for more- and the return and readmission policies, enhancement of Frontex role, fighting of trafficking networks preventive policy, promotion of migration and development, EU mobility partnership).

**DGD** 

- The consolidation of the common asylum policy. It is essential to create a permanent mechanism for relocation of mixed migratory flows (asylum seekers etc), as well as returnees, among M-S, which will be based on quotas on the basis of population of the M-S, its ability to integrate immigrants, its GDP and its area. It is considered necessary the EU participation with means and technology, to the reinforcement of the MS efforts to safeguard the external borders.
- Effective coordination of the efforts for maritime surveillance with the use of modern technology and larger number of staff and equipment from non-frontier states in close cooperation with Frontex.

#### **ASYLUM (Asylum Service)**

In addition to the issues arising in relation to achieving uniform application of these instruments by Member States, of major importance is the promotion of solidarity as a fundamental principle that should govern policy which ultimately can lead to more equitable sharing of efforts between Member States.

In this light, we consider as particularly useful to include in the agenda of the Greek Presidency the asylum policy in the light of considering the following actions based on the principle of solidarity:

- (1) Further explore the feasibility study recently published by the European Commission for the joint processing of requests for international protection made in the territory of Member States. We consider it worthwhile to explore further the legal and practical implications of establishing a mechanism for the joint processing of asylum applications between EU Member States, and to further examine the four possible scenarios that values this study about what may constitute a mechanism of joint processing of asylum claims, and whether he will be an ad hoc tool in a crisis of asylum systems or permanent practice in the field of asylum.
- (2) Expand the practice of internal relocation of beneficiaries of international protection between Member States (relocation). In this respect, internal resettlement has already been piloted (Eurema Project, Phase I II) and has been evaluated for its effects.

- (3) In response to the crisis in Syria and the disproportionate pressures on Member States at the external borders of the EU, we should consider further consideration of the establishment of appropriate mechanisms that can be mobilized in case of crisis and massive influx of foreign nationals. Our view is that these should be sought beyond the statutory early warning and preparedness mechanism provided by article 33 of the new Regulation 604/2013 (recast of the Dublin Regulation).
- (4) In addition to the above, and in practical application of the principle of solidarity in the field of external relations of the European Union, we consider of great importance the continued support to the practice of relocation (resettlement), the strengthening of regional programs for international protection (RPPs), and their connection with similar programs providing development assistance. The European support should not be exhausted in improving the structures of recognition, but to take into account the particular needs of local populations and beneficiaries of international protection

#### **ILLEGAL MIGRATION - EXTERNAL BORDERS**

The EU-level strategic priorities in the post- Stockholm period, especially in the field of illegal immigration should contain:

- i. Actions and measures in third countries of transit / origin, using all the structures there being no EU (European Asylum Support Office-EASO, Frontex, European External Action Service-EEAS, Europol.
- consolidation of the principles of joint responsibility (responsibility sharing), of solidarity and the fair distribution of burdens (burden sharing). In our view we should start a genuine political dialogue within the EU, so that the other member-states would understand and recognize the efforts and results achieved by the countries especially burdened to limit and contain the impact of the phenomenon in their borders. In the same vein, the EU should come up with specific objectives relating to the matter, as there is considerable variation between different organs of the Union, in terms of adequately addressing the situation.

The formation of a unified strategy and the promotion of the concept that the external borders of the member states are common are particularly critical. In this direction, the increase in assistance to the member states of the first line is compelling on an economic level, but also at the level of participation in mixed operations "Poseidon" type in frontier areas, so that a sense of common European external borders can be fostered and develop a real sense of solidarity with the m-s hosting of mixed flows. Similarly, a balance must be sought between safeguarding the borders and respecting the human rights of people entering in various ways and for various reasons into the Union.

- iii. Strengthening operational cooperation between law enforcement authorities of EU member states. In mixed European operations with the involvement of FRONTEX we should not ignore the importance of parameters such as the extent of shoreline supervision, the abundance of islands rocks, maritime traffic, the degree of difficulty of maritime surveillance in relation to the weather, the proximity to the coast third countries, etc. Accordingly, we should, in our view, have as a constant objective to improve operational cooperation of member states the EU, both financially (by providing more funds) and operational level (placing efficient operational means and detachable officers trained in the field operations).
- iv. Effort to transform illegal immigration to a controllable phenomenon. It is particularly important to take measures and any initiative at European (or national) level to encourage immigration through legal, controlled channels and not illegally.
- v. It is very important also to emphasize the concern at EU level for **organizing awareness campaigns** for prospective migrants in third countries about the risks involved in the illegal journey, especially by sea, and the ways they are exploited by the organized trafficking networks. Particular attention should be given to unaccompanied minors, who several times are trying to enter the EU illegally, and thus become victims of human trafficking.

It is necessary to develop shared responsibility at EU level, which is not only a function of operational measures and practices but as well as administrative-legal measures and initiatives. Therefore, given the operational burden of Mediterranean m-s in functioning as gateways of illegal immigrants, but also the overall burden resulting from the Dublin Convention II for asylum seekers, as well as relevant legislation for applicants for international protection, the establishment

of European offices examining asylum claims - international protection should be considered in the territory of different M-S (not only the Mediterranean ), based on a geographical distribution that will be decided according to specific criteria (eg geographical location of M-S, total population, proportion with operational administrative burden on law enforcement l in the M-S, etc.) and / or in third countries as contemplated elsewhere in this text.

Procedures and actions carried on the first entry country can be carried out in the last third country. The excessive burden of member first entry with the duty to manage (also non-beneficiaries of international protection) all illegal aliens who seek to enter in the entire European geographical area, can lead to uneven distribution of the relative weight. We believe that the relative necessity of good management conducted in the territory of third countries neighboring the European area, would help both to easier /fairer distribution (in m-s) of beneficiaries of protection and also it would act as a discouraging factor (push factor), on the attempts for entry into the territory for other illegal aliens. In other words, we need to use the full range of structures / features and any other possible action, so that countries can act as filters of pre-border control.

This will result in the alleviation of the burden of Mediterranean Member States (Greece, Italy, Spain, Malta, Cyprus and now Bulgaria) and of some other member states (eg Germany, Sweden), which are overloaded by requests, but also it will result in the carrying out more effectively the prescribed procedures related to these issues in a few months. In this case, it should also be considered to increase the number of countries receiving or the capacity of existing host sites, where these immigrants would stay until the examination of their claims.

In order for the extra effort to not become a factor of attraction (pull factor) for prospective immigrants we must first decide that immigrants who do not qualify for their stay in the EU, should proceed for their return to their home countries and secondly, make stricter the legal framework at EU level, providing for even harsher penalties for traffickers - members of organized trafficking networks, particularly in cases of relapse and for those involved in serious incidents of tragedies or loss of human life, as also against migrants, who in any way jeopardize the lives of other immigrants in the same transport means.

#### FULL IMPLEMENTATION OF THE BORDERS CODE

In the surveillance of the common external borders our focus will be on strengthening the implementation of the Schengen Borders Code, which refers to both guarding and surveillance of external borders as well as to controls at authorized points of entry and exit, taking into account the geo - strategic challenges of the Union and the technical and financial capability to find solutions.

Parallel to the previous objective, on the first level we should emphasize the establishment and systematic operation of the mechanism of identification (screening) of the citizenship of illegal immigrants and persons or groups of persons belonging to the category of vulnerable groups in need of international protection, and a second level to make our actions fully compatible with both Directive 2005/85/EC "on minimum standards on procedures in Member States for granting and withdrawing refugee status", and the Directive 2008/115/EC " on common standards and procedures in Member States for returning illegally staying third -country nationals". Related to this we should mention how important we consider to strengthen the role of FRONTEX at operational level, in accordance with its mandate.

Alongside these we should also incorporate issues of human rights concerns as updated, so that all operations at external borders should be compatible both with the Schengen Borders Code and the relevant provisions of international and European conventions on human rights. The post -Stockholm strategy should addresses these challenges.

The success of the Union on the issue of the proper management of mixed migration flows (which means both third country nationals eligible for international protection and third-country nationals entering the Schengen without authorization) should necessarily be based on the full utilization of the Schengen Borders Code

#### **ILLEGAL MIGRATION- SECURITY**

We should include in the strategic guidelines the review of the way border control is carried out with the help of new technologies, to facilitate trustworthy travelers and of people travelling for pleasure, taking into account their security and protection from terrorist threats.

LIMITE EN

A basic concern should be to regain confidence by European citizens, to the institutional organs of the EU, as well as to the other bodies which are dealing with specific issues of internal security.

We support also the harmonization of the policy planning with the financial framework cycle, in terms of planning / infrastructure as well as operational costs.

#### **LEGAL MIGRATION**

- 1. Key priorities for the post- 2014 programming period JHA estimated to be as follows in the area of Legal Migration.
- (a) Developing policies and instruments that will meet the needs of national markets of member states. EU policies should ensure the interconnection of the available workforce with its skills to the labour market needs («labour matching»), taking into account both the general fiscal/economic conditions of each M-S, and its integration-accession terms in the labor market.
- (b) The second strategic priority in the field of legal migration, but directly related to the first, will be the development of flexible admission systems of workforce (Third Country Nationals, TCN), which interface with the needs of member states. One of the main instruments to the above direction could be, moreover, provided for alreadyh by the Stockholm Programme, the codification of the EU acquis on legal immigration and the effectiveness of the legislative instruments (Directives).
- 2. Referring now to the issues of social integration of immigrants, as key priorities for the period after the Stockholm Programme, could be:
- I). Integration / Reintegration in the labour market where policy intervention could lie in:
  - (a) Recognition of skills and educational qualifications / professional qualifications of nationals of third countries in collaboration with the relevant Education / Training authorities
  - (b) Analysis of the needs of the national labour market in various sectors and positions which cannot be filled by the domestic workforce in collaboration with the Employment Agency,
  - (c) Establishing mechanisms to equilibrate supply and demand in these areas in collaboration with the Ministry of Employment and the Employment Agencies,

- (d) Professional orientation of third country nationals and professional training for filling vacancies in partnership with the European Social Fund and
- (e) Promotion of micro-entrepreneurship in collaboration with the European Social Fund, the Chamber of Commerce and the Private Sector (banks).
- II). Cultural integration of immigrants at national and local levels with corresponding actions (local M-S language courses and citizenship, targeted terminology courses for professionals / workers, targeted courses for immigrant parents, intercultural education and mediation in different areas and creating Centres of Integration and Cultural Intermediation).
- III). Combating racism, xenophobia, by word and acts of hatred against diversity with related activities such as:
  - (a) Information campaigns to sensitize civil society on issues of racism and xenophobia,
  - (b) Targeted awareness for people working in the Media on the same issues,
  - (c) Organization of roundtables on issues of xenophobia and racism at the local level (municipalities, neighborhoods) with involvement of immigrants and natives,
  - (d) Collection and publication of incidents of xenophobia and racism from both immigrant population and native and
  - (e) Theatrical street performances (events) on racism and xenophobia with audience participation in different roles (such as the Museum of racism in S. Africa).
- **IV). Measures for cohesion policy on integration**, cooperation and support mechanisms for the exchange of good practices with action measures that focus on:
  - (a) Mainstreaming integration in all policy areas in collaboration with competent Ministries,
  - (b) Organisation of meetings and conferences for the exchange of good practices and participation in the Network of National Contact Points on integration (EU) with the same objective,
  - (c) Development of indicators for inclusion/integration after the establishment of the New Regulation on the Asylum and Migration Fund,
  - (d) Continuous consultation with organizations of civil society and migrant associations as well as the Councils for Immigrant Integration for formulation of policy and measures of integration.

- **3.** Strategic priorities for the elections to the European Parliament after the 2014 period. As to the issues of EU elections, the guidelines which could move the Union after the Stockholm period include:
- a) review of the institutional framework (the 1976 Act) governing the election of members of Parliament, towards the confirmation of the values and principles underpinning European integration, so this (institutional framework) to respond to data highlighted by the prevailing socio-political trends within the European area.
- b) strengthening citizen participation in EP elections, through searching and locating alternative initiatives, since the constantly shrinking participation in them is not due to administrative barriers, but possibly to a lack of targeted actions for comprehensive information to citizens regarding their rights. Perhaps the wider area of education could be exploited in shaping and strengthening the European identity of citizens of the EU. Further, it is necessary to provide firm financial assistance to Member States in conducting elections, with a view to accurately inform EU citizens to exercise their political rights, arising from the status of European citizenship.
- (c) highlight the active role of European political parties (EPP) to the strengthening and consolidation of the European identity of citizens. The actions and initiatives to be undertaken by the EU, Member States, the EPP and the national political parties should aim to better inform citizens of the Union regarding that institution, and in empowerment of EPPs in the everyday life and the running of the European reality. In the context of advancing European integration, it will be also needed to consider that the above proposal, amending Act of 1976, should be connected to the institution of EPP in order to form the corresponding institutional osmosis.

# 4. Strategic priorities concerning the Organization of Fundamental Rights (FRA) in the post-2014 period.

The Organization of the founding Regulation 2007 and the Agency recommends EU, succeeding the European Monitoring Centre on Racism and Xenophobia has the task of providing information and data on fundamental rights in order to contribute to greater knowledge and wider awareness of the of respect fundamental rights issues in the EU, leading to ensuring full respect for fundamental rights.

Having already covered by its action the first multiannual framework and reaching the second current Multiannual Framework, 2013 - 201, the work and the activities of the Agency is assessed as generally positive in the coverage of the mentioned objective. This has taken place to such an extent that it has enriched the scope of the thematic areas by the inclusion of new themes such as inclusion of Rom a and judicial cooperation, other than criminal cases, of course, continuing to address the original areas of the Observatory, racism and xenophobia. More specifically, based on the Multi Annual Agency Programme which has finally developed for the period 2013 - 2017, the thematic areas of the Agency are the following:

- -Acces to justice
- -Victims of crime, including their compensation
- -Information society, respect of privacy and data protection
- -Integration of Roma
- -Judicial cooperation, except in penal cases
- -Children's rights
- -Discrimination on the basis of sex, race, national or social origin, birth characteristics, language, religion, property, birth, age or sexual orientation
- -Immigration and integration of migrants, visas and border control, asylum.
- -Racism, xenophobia and intolerance

As evident from the above points, these thematic units are projected in the priorities of the 18 month programme of the current Trio of Presidencies of the Council of the EU, while at the same time they pose a challenge for Europe of the 28 M-S. The evolution of the Agency testifies to its effort, on the one hand to be sensitive in matters arising in the modern reality of the EU and to work towards creating sensitivities for these issues, on the other hand, it testifies to the fact that it is not a static Agency but an organism which evolves through time.

The follow-up to the Stockholm programme in the Europe of the 28 m-s after 2014 needs the participation of the Agency which after its evaluation in 2012 and the relevant draft conclusions which were examined in the working group FREMP (to be adopted in the next Council of 5-6 December 2013) is considered an indispensable organization in the EU and for M-S for achieving the goals which arise from its mandate.

We would like also to point out to the importance which should be given to the meaning of European citizenship (report on European Citizenship of May 2013), in combination to the European citizen and his/her rights which have been promoted during this last year (2013) (including the right of free circulation and residence in member states, the right of voting and be voted in the elections for the European Parliament and the European Ombudsman, the right of diplomatic protection in member states of the Union, the right of initiative of European citizens). We consider therefore that the European citizenship with the rights ascribed to its citizens, and the European Citizen, in general, will be the centre of political actions in the EU in the period after the Stockholm programme.

#### 2. COSI - Operational cooperation in safeguarding security

We have to address existing threats and new challenging threats which are are emerging in the field of security. We have made significant progress in the implementation to-date of the "Stockholm Programme" and the Lisbon Treaty has given the privilege and mandate to COSI to undertake a major project in the field of operational security and to counter threats from various forms of serious and organized crime. The implementation of the "EU policy cycle," added the necessary methodology and improved the design and operational approach to tackling crime.

- Henceforth, it is necessary, first and foremost, to utilize our new operational opportunities and invest in joint operational planning and approaches to address common threats. The involvement and commitment of member states to the improvemento of cooperation between European security agencies is an issue crucial in order to block the spread of cross-border crime.
- Our goal should be to restore the relationship between European citizens and the institutions and therefore the full contribution of society to deal with crime. At a time of doubt and economic uncertaintly it is evident that forms of crime proliferate and corruption broadens the magnitude. Crime which is facilitated by the use of technology (cyber crime) is an imponderable factor which must be urgently addressed, with the aim of safeguarding security in cyberspace, with common approaches and programmess because of the essentially global nature of the phenomenon.

- Another important area where it is worth to invest is training, as organized crime is increasingly using new methods to avoid legal barriers and practices that are known with time. We need innovation and enhancement of defense mechanisms with new guidelines that will enhance the operation and our legal framework, where required.
- Finally, it is necessary to develop the interactivity of operational efficiency with the application of criminal law rules, particularly in relation to new forms of crime or illegal activities which take a legal mantle.

#### 3a. ARTICLE 36 COMMITTEE- Justice

Despite significant achievements in the area of freedom, security and justice and considering the existing socio-economic conditions, we believe that Europe still faces several challenges which must be addressed in a comprehensive manner, with the the aim of improving coherence and consistency of EU law. Furthermore, common approaches in the guidelines, such as safeguarding the principles of necessity, proportionality and subsidiarity, would greatly aid in defining strategic objectives for the coming years. The combined application of these guidelines principles should be the basis for any further promotion of our policies in the field of justice. In view of the above, our strategic priorities should be:

- Developing policies which will help rebuild confidence among citizens and contribute to economic growth. In this context, the interests of European citizens and businesses should continue to be central to the agenda for the coming years. We have the opportunity, through a new agenda to strengthen our strategy in these areas, aiming to justice for growth, so as the most appropriate weight should be accorded to the contribution of administration of justice in the economic growth of Member States, but also of the European Union, as well as to justice in the service of citizens.
- Strengthening the external dimension of EU in the area of freedom, security and justice. In this context it is appropriate to ensure a uniform policy in the field of external relations, the conclusion of agreements with third countries to develop cooperation with them on matters of strategic importance, and the close cooperation of the EU Member States and with neighbouring countries.

• Strengthening the existing coherent policy of defending individual rights and freedoms, through further strengthening of procedural safeguards, under the administration of justice, to ensure a balance between maintaining a high level of safety of citizens and the protection of procedural rights of suspected or accused persons, a particularly important parameter for ensuring the right to a fair trial.

Additionally, we believe that further legislative action in policy areas should take place after having fully evaluated the existing legal framework and in case deficiencies are found in some areas.

Further action should be decided based on the needs of citizens and businesses, making full use of existing know-how. A new horizontal AGENDA in the form of strategic direction, following the achievements made so far, will contribute to improving the coherence of policy areas and strengthen the desired expectations in the area of EU. In this context, it is appropriate to exploit all the opportunities offered by the Treaty of Lisbon for the European area of freedom, security and justice, to the benefit of citizens of the EU.

#### Important issues in the coming years, are is in our opinion:

- The recovery of European citizens' confidence in the institutions and markets, through the reliable administration of justice, particularly as to the time and cost required. At the same time, further enhanced cooperation and harmonization needs to take place at the level of substantive and procedural criminal law, in the context of tackling organized crime and further, the wider and closer cooperation between judicial authorities, to ensure human rights and fundamental principles, which constitute the acquis of the legal culture in the EU, which must be fully guaranteed.
- Maintaining and further developing, on civil rights, the balance of procedural rights of victims, suspects and defendants.
- The integration of policies relating to the external dimension of the EU in the area of freedom, security and justice. In a globalized age, where people goods, information, services and capital move freely, clearly the need arises for redefining the objectives in this area.

#### **3b. ARTICLE 36 COMMITTEE- Home Affairs-Police Cooperation**

We are in favour of a flexible and comprehensive set of strategic guidelines. In the first stage we favour the completion of outstanding legislative initiatives in JHA and in parallel for the increased international cooperation to curb intra-national organized crime. New initiatives can be undertaken to combat new forms of crime, corruption, drug trafficking via the internet, limiting cybercrime in all its forms etc. The principles of solidarity, co-responsibility, proportionality and conditionality should govern relevant actions.

New operational possibilities and investment in new operational approaches should be utilized for facing common threats. Participation and commitment by M-S and improvement of cooperation with existing European Agencies in JHA are decisive to curb the spread of translational crime.

In any case, the <u>strategic priorities</u>, which will persist after the completion of the Stockholm Programme, we could include:

Regaining the confidence of European citizens both in the EU institutions also in the different bodies involved in the subjects covered by internal security. At this point we believe it becomes necessary to explain to the citizens of the EU the development of security policy.

Promote cooperation between all of the above operators in internal affairs and the harmonization of these is a further strategic priority.

The fight against corruption and the general economic crime.

Strengthening cooperation between Asset Recovery Offices and confiscation of the proceeds of crime.

The cooperation of public and private sector in fighting breach/ infringement of rights of intellectual property. To undertake specific actions for fighting theft of metal objects of value that take place to the detriment of companies involved in energy and the rising crime which need vigilance of the mechanisms for fighting it.

Using modern technology for tracking new forms of criminal activity and facing it, such cybercrime, should occupy member states in the future.

Undetaking actions to fight drug trafficking via the internet.

Special attention should be placed on cooperation with third countries in matters of strategic importance, for facing organized transnational crime.

The main innovation of the Stockholm programme has been the establishment of the European Policy Cycle for the Serious and Organized Crime, which developed via the COSI working party of the Council. It is necessary therefore to:

Encourage m-s for participating fully in the procedures of the Policy Cycles in a strategic and operational sense.

Harmonization of the European Cycle in its internal actions.

Continuous care for uncovering new forms of criminal activity and by extension of taking proper action for dealing with it.

The appraisal of the selected strategy, ie the establishment of policy cycles for the serious forms of criminal activity, as they have been demonstrated by m-s and have been recorded in the SOCTA report of EUROPOL, in order to develop a new strategy of the Union, for the period after 2017, after the second cycle ends.

As for principles in Home Affairs/Police we could mention the following: The mutual trust between states is a prerequisite for any project underway at EU level The principle of proportionality and necessity should be seriously considered for further action at EU level, also Cohesion and Subsidiarity. Protection of European values and respect for legal traditions. Prefer Qualitative versus quantitative legislation. In any case, beyond any measures undertaken in the post-2014 period in the area of justice and home affairs, we should strike a balance between freedom and security, without going against each other, focusing of humans and the value of the human condition with respect to the concepts of fundamental human rights.

## B) WHICH OTHER HORIZONTAL ISSUES WOULD YOU LIKE TO HIGHLIGHT FOR THE POST-2014 PERIOD, INCLUDING (IF RELEVANT) THE EXTERNAL **ACTION?**

Migration cannot be managed by the EU alone. Finding ways to address the challenges and make the most of the benefits brought by migration requires dialogue and partnerships with non-EU countries. The Global Approach for Migration and Mobility is since 2005 the EU's framework for dialogue and cooperation with non-EU countries of origin, transit and destination. Dialogue and cooperation with non-EU countries in the context of the Global Approach is based on the identification of common interests and challenges. It has evolved into focusing on four main goals:

- a) improving and better organizing legal migration and facilitated mobility,
- b) avoiding or reducing illegal migration in an efficient way, while safeguarding respect for human rights,
  - c) strengthening the synergies between migration and growth, and
  - d) strengthening international protection systems and external dimension of asylum.

The rights and dignity of migrants have been regarded as essential cross-cutting dimensions of this policy framework. In particular, we believe that the EU should find a balance between, on one hand, the effective implementation of the Schengen Border Code and, on the other, the respect of human rights and the international obligations by the MS.

Since **mobility** is a term broader than migration, it is necessary to link the external dimension of migration with interrelated policies such as: visa polices (facilitation agreements and national policies of EU member states on long term stay, revision of the Visa Code), strategic partnerships, EU competitiveness and a common migration policy, capable of contributing to the implementation of the Europe 2020 agenda.

**DGD** 

#### HORIZONTAL ISSUES-HOME AFFAIRS POLICE

The fight against corruption by the selective authorities (controlling bank accounts, testimony, seizure, withholding travel documents, use of technolog, the cross-checking of information, complaints of corruption, information processing, information of complainants about the outcome of their complaints, informing the competent authorities involved on it, noting public opinion etc )

The goal of creating a comprehensive system for obtaining evidence in cross-border cases.

The joint training and the creation of a common culture through exchange of experiences and best practices.

The need to improve interoperability between public - private partnerships to tackle cybercrime.

The Encouragement of competent authorities of member states to use the tool of joint investigation teams to the greatest possible extent.

The promotion of standards and best practices for European cooperation in law enforcement in third countries.

In the field of crime prevention to examine the role of EUCPN and the need of an observatory, as foreseen in the Stockholm Programme and the added value of this for m-s.

As to the strategy adopted for organized crime, we may need to include new forms of criminality beyond the types identified in the existing Penal System (eg drug trafficking and other drugs, counterfeit products through internet, theft of metal items etc.).

Regarding the issues of human trafficking promote new agreements with the countries of origin of victims (ex. African countries).

To be able to review the list of third countries whose nationals are subject or not subject to a visa requirement, taking into account the presumption of risk criteria such as illegal immigration, public order and safety.

Considering that countries with a view to accession to the EU should be facilitated in the transfer of the EU acquis, we believe that law enforcement authorities could contribute through their expertise and general training on topics addressing organized crime, particularly for countries of the Western Balkans, in order to realize the European perspective.

## External dimension and actions in the field of legal migration in the period after Stockholm.

The main priority in relation to matters concerning the external dimension of migration, we believe should be on further strengthening cooperation with third countries of origin and transit of migratory flows on the basis of the principle of conditionality). This principle is based on the bipole of providing development (or other) assistance to third countries in exchange for cooperation on the issues of illegal immigration (curbing migratory flows from the cooperation third country to the EU).

Consequently, in this context, any cooperation or funding or other assistance to third countries will be subject to effective cooperation of the third country in the field of readmission. The above development assistance can be part of the **Global Approach to Migration and Mobility** that is the relevant strategic framework of the EU. The application of these tools of the Global Approach to a third country (both facilitating legal migration and mobility of citizens towards the EU, as well as development assistance), requires seamless cooperation of this country to the EU preventing and combating illegal immigration (mainly under the cooperation on readmission).

The guidelines for the next programming period on the issues of immigration should have a tangible reference, beyond the principle of conditionality mentioned above, on the principle of "solidarity", as provided for in the Treaty of Lisbon. Specifically, in the next reporting period this principle should be translated into tangible means and enforcement mechanisms, with a view to ultimately develop a mechanism to ensure fair sharing of the burdens which M- S undertake from migration pressures.

Finally, the debate on the future prospects of the JHA could also focus on the provision of a feedback process and ongoing monitoring of the implementation of the strategic guidelines of the competent Council Working Groups in collaboration with the European Commission

As to the right of EU citizens and their family members to move freely within the EU it is crucial in our opinion to reflect on it, since it is one of the fundamental rights of the EU on which is based also the concept of European Citizenship. Statistical analysis presented by the Commission demonstrate that there is no abuse of this right and that the free movement of EU citizens and members of their families and the ability to live, work and study anywhere in the EU is one of the most precious rights that guarantee the EU citizens, the first European Treaty of Rome in 1957.

# C) WHAT PRINCIPLES COULD BE USEFUL IN CONSTRUCTING THE POST 2014 GUIDELINES? WOULD IT BE REASONABLE TO ALIGN POLICY PLANNING AND FINANCIAL FRAMEWORK CYCLES?

We believe that these new post Stockholm European guidelines should be governed by the principles of solidarity, fair burden sharing, co-responsibility, proportionality and "more for more" (positive conditionality) and their practical application, especially for those Member States adversely affected in various areas.

Furthermore, it is necessary to align EU's policy planning with the next financial framework (2014-2020) in order to address the great challenges in EU migration policies and to obtain a more effective implementation of the strategic guidelines (Post Stockholm).

#### JAIEX -FUTURE DEVELOPMENT OF THE JHA AREA EXTERNAL DIMENSION

A) Which thematic priorities should be highlighted for the post -2014 period in the external dimension of justice and home affairs sector?

The external dimension is crucial for the successful implementation of the objectives of this Programme and should be fully coherent with all others aspects of Union Foreign policy. External relations are important for internal security. The EU's Global Approach to Migration and Mobility provides a strategic framework for the external dimension of migration.

Migration and mobility are embedded in the broader political, economic, social and security context. A broad understanding of security means that irregular migration also needs to be considered in connection with organized crime and lack of rule and justice, feeding on corruption and inadequate regulation.

The EU should continue to give priority to transfers of skills, capacity and resources to its partners in order to prevent and reduce trafficking, smuggling and irregular migration and to strengthening integrated border management. Additionally, the multi-annual policy cycle ensures that intelligence—led approach guides the efforts aimed at tackling the major criminal threats facing the EU. Crime areas as illegal migration, human trafficking, fraud, drugs, cybercrime, counterterrorism should remain priority areas on the JHA agenda external relations.

Support mobility partnerships and in this context further promote the signature of readmission agreements with third countries and in particular countries of origin and transit, as well as visa facilitation agreements.

In parallel, reinforcement of the third countries capabilities in the sectors of rule of law and human rights, good governance, fight against corruption, security and stability and create a safe and solid environment for business, trade and investment.

Also the external dimension of Civil Law issues has proven over the years to be an important priority area. International cooperation can protect and facilitate the interests of our citizens and business.

Promotion of the "more for more" or positive conditionality principle should prevail across the whole scope of these relations.

17808/1/13 REV 1 WvdR/mj 85
DGD LIMITE EN

B) Should strategic partnerships be reflected in the post-2014 period –are there any new partner countries emerging in this context? Which thematic areas it concerns?

Close cooperation is needed with neighbouring countries, countries with a MS perspective, countries of origin and transit, the strategic partners, with International Organizations and through regional cooperation. Greece gives great importance, in particular, to the reinforcement of the countries of the Western Balkans, Turkey, the South Mediterranean, the relations with Middle East, Pakistan, Afghanistan, Bangladesh, the Black sea Region, North and Central Africa.

2nd Contribution from Greece (EL)

SUBJECT: Working Party on Civil Law Matters (General Questions) - Presentation of views

on the strategic guidelines in the area of Justice and Home Affairs

(Council working document: 14898/13 JAI 901)

Further to the above working document, and in connection with the three questions it contains on the future development of the Justice and Home Affairs area, we would inform you as follows:

Re the first question:

Taking into account the intense pace of the proceedings within the Council of the EU's working parties over recent years, which have resulted in the adoption of a large number of acts in the field of civil law in particular, it is in our view advisable to aim not so much to adopt new legislative measures, but rather to evaluate, simplify and improve the existing legislative tools. In this way, it is possible to achieve legal certainty and to simplify the relevant procedures for administering justice with respect for human beings and for the fundamental values of the national legal orders of the Member States.

#### Re the second question:

In our view it is particularly important to develop the European Union's external relations by placing emphasis on the implementation of both the multilateral and bilateral legal instruments in which the Union participates as an entity, by ensuring the Union's cooperation with third countries and by enhancing its role in various international formations, such as the Hague Conference on International Private Law, and the Lugano Convention on Jurisdiction and the Recognition and Enforcement of Judgments in Civil and Commercial Matters.

#### Re the third question:

An endeavour to look into and coordinate the alignment of multiannual policy with the financial framework would be particularly worthwhile, in order to avoid a major disparity between policy drafting and the relevant financial programming resources.

**DGD** 

#### CONTRIBUTION FROM SPAIN (ES)

# Spain's contribution to the debate on the future development of the Area of Freedom, Security and Justice

#### **≻** General Issues

- Spain considers that strategic programmes, such as those of Tampere, The Hague and Stockholm, have been essential to guarantee an adequate consolidation and optimal development of the Area of Freedom, Security and Justice. Therefore, we support the adoption of a fourth strategic programme that will guarantee the continuity of a framework which, during its nearly fifteen years of being in force, has proved its usefulness, especially in providing coherence to the important initiatives implemented.
- Article 68 of the TFEU sets forth a very clear mandate for the Member States to define, through the European Council, the "strategic guidelines for legislative and operational planning within the area of freedom, security and justice".
- It would be desirable to move towards harmonising the cycles of multiannual financial frameworks with policy planning programmes, because the former should serve to finance the policies and strategies defined in the latter.
- The future action of the EU must stress the **importance of enhancing the quality of the implementation and consolidation of the** *acquis*, but not precluding the possibility of its review, based on experience and the evolution of needs. Therefore, new legislative initiatives should only be launched once it has been verified that they are truly and strictly necessary.
- As a general rule, new initiatives should not only be accompanied by an economic study, but also by the **corresponding financial programme for their implementation**, which would cover—even if only partially—the expenses that they will entail for the Member States.

• Now that the system of **free movement of EU citizens** and their family members has become consolidated, Spain supports strengthening its legitimate use, which should be guaranteed, while at the same time strengthening the mechanisms to combat abuse and fraud (two phenomena that undermine this system).

#### **Borders, Asylum, Immigration and Visas**

- The European Union's commitment to the content of the **European Union Charter of Fundamental Rights** must continue to prevail in immigration policies.
- Spain **is in favour of an admission policy** dependent on the capacity of labour markets, and especially focused on facilitating the arrival and establishment of talent and capital as an element boosting economic competitiveness at the international level.
- Efforts for the reception of asylum-seekers must be combined with solidarity towards the Member States that are exposed to high levels of irregular immigration pressure, so that they may provide humanitarian assistance to these immigrants. This solidarity must be expressed without prejudice to continuing efforts towards integration policies to accept economic immigrants who are in a regular situation.
- We support intensifying the **fight against trafficking in human beings** and against **irregular immigration,** promoting solidarity with the Member States that are most exposed to migratory pressure.
- Spain favours increasing the support for Member States exposed to high pressure due to **economic migration** in their efforts towards both legal and irregular migrants which are in a **situation of particular vulnerability**.

- Spain advocates the establishment of **effective return and readmission policies**, including both voluntary and forced return.
- For Spain, it is of vital importance to **strengthen cooperation with the countries of origin and transit** and to carry out prevention activities in order to foresee and prevent phenomena occurring at the EU's external borders. We consider it especially relevant for Europe to fund bilateral actions promoted by Member States with third States in this regard—border control, prevention of irregular immigration, etc.
- There is a need to strengthen the link between **migration and development**, and forging closer ties between foreign policy, migration policy and development policy.
- The Common European Asylum System (CEAS) must become consolidated, and the corresponding agreements be implemented. It is important to promote mechanisms for practical cooperation through the European Asylum Support Office (EASO).

#### Judicial Cooperation

- Spain considers it necessary to reflect on how to **maximise what has already been done**, analysing, in particular, the principal problems arising from the implementation of the different instruments approved, in particular those that are most important for civil and criminal judicial cooperation.
- New initiatives should contribute to favouring the **economic recovery of the EU** in an adequate and stable legal environment.
- Facilitating access to justice and streamlining cross-border procedures in the EU is an objective which should continue to be emphasised, and the best way to do that would be by maximising the new information and communication systems.

- There should be a regulatory framework governing **e-justice**. One of the aspects that such a framework should address is establishing a series of technological conditions that every legislative proposal should meet. Moreover, that regulatory framework should also envisage the need to accompany each legislative proposal with a study of its technological implications and solutions, mentioning possible alternatives, which should be in line with the previously-established conditions.
- In coming years, EU action in the field of Criminal Law will be influenced—without detriment to continuing with the roadmap of procedural safeguards—by the establishment of the European Public Prosecutor's Office, which will lead to significant changes in the Member States adhering to enhanced cooperation.
- Regarding Civil Law, an analysis of the problems that the approved texts pose for legal practitioners should be carried out, in order to thus correct the regulatory loopholes and deficiencies they may contain; one of those loopholes is the lack of common regulations on evidence in foreign Law in the framework of civil and commercial judicial proceedings.
- The process for the accession of the EU to the European Convention on Human Rights must conclude as soon as possible with precise and coherent internal rules.
- Notwithstanding the fact that the reform of the regulatory framework on **data protection** must be finalised, special attention must be paid to the protection of rights in the information society, on the basis of a balanced guidance, in accordance with the need to forge structures that are more competitive and favour technological development.

#### **Police Cooperation**

• The **counterterrorism efforts** must be strengthened with measures to address the new challenges, such as those posed by independent cells, by *lone wolves*, and by foreign fighters. Moreover, a special effort must be made to combat radicalism and **the financing of terrorism**. Lastly, the possibility of using systems such as smart borders from the very outset in combating terrorism must be guaranteed.

In addition, in the field of counterterrorism, Spain also attaches great importance to the urgent implementation of the **TFTS** (Terrorist Finance Tracking System), to enable the European-wide sharing of information about financial assets in the area of counterterrorism.

• In the fight against **organised crime**, priority efforts should focus on guaranteeing the consolidation and adequate implementation of the measures reached during the previous programmes, and on optimising the use of the existing evaluation mechanisms, so as to detect with greater precision any aspects that could be improved, and carry out an adequate monitoring of the innovations.

As regards types of crimes, the fight against drug trafficking networks, paying particular attention to the countries of origin and the routes through which the substances are introduced into Europe, and to fraud, must remain a priority within the forthcoming strategic programme.

• Optimising the **use of databases by security forces**. On the one hand, a better use of systems already in existence, and on the other, developing and rapidly approving the EU Passenger Name Record (PNR) and the regulations on smart borders, to achieve greater effectiveness in combating terrorism and organised crime.

• Spain considers that particular attention should be paid to **cyberspace**, in all its facets (cybercrime, cyber security, the use of the Internet both as a facilitator of crimes and as a means to investigate).

It is necessary to advance resolutely in public-private partnerships, so as to facilitate cooperation with service providers.

Developing current regulations concerning *over-the-top* services (WhatsApp and the like), while fully protecting citizens' fundamental rights.

In addition to this, the European Union must support smooth cooperation among the different competent authorities in order to bolster the possibilities of success of investigations involving elements such as cloud computing.

Finally, specific mention should be made of the need to intensify the fight against child pornography.

#### > External Dimension

• Spain reasserts the crucial importance of the external dimension in creating a genuine AFSJ in the EU, and considers that this has not received enough attention to date. From now on, both the thematic priorities and the strategic relations should be designed bearing closely in mind the external perspective, in an increasingly globalised world in which we will only be able to address challenges through cooperation, agreement and close collaboration with third States and with the growing number of new actors in international society.

#### • Thematic Priorities

Regarding the **management of migratory flows** in their two dimensions, legal and irregular, Spain advocates cooperation with the States of origin and of transit, prioritising a preventive and multidisciplinary approach in order to intensify the two-way link between migration and development, and full respect for fundamental rights. We defend the Global Approach to Migration and Mobility, which we are implementing, as well as the launching of new instruments in line with the mobility partnerships, which must be provided with the appropriate EU funding. In this context, we advocate the opening up of channels on the path of what is known as the Rabat Process, which, to date, has had very positive results and has proven its effectiveness.

The linkage between development assistance and foreign policy instruments, and migration, must be strengthened.

In the **area of justice**, we believe that supporting the reform and modernisation of the judicial system is an essential requirement for consolidating the rule of law and for institutional capacity-building, which are crucial in order to achieve significant advances in the democratisation processes that are ongoing in many of the world's countries.

Spain advocates strengthening cooperation with third countries in **counterterrorism**, **drugs**, **and organised crime**. The planning of these actions must take into account, from the very outset, the external dimension.

#### • Strategic Priorities

Spain considers that the Southern Neighbourhood of the Mediterranean requires priority attention. It is a region suffering great migratory pressure, an area of simultaneous confluence of migrants and refugees from many of the world's economically least developed and politically most unstable regions. The countries responsible for the EU's southern border cannot face this challenge alone, much less now that a number of countries on the southern Mediterranean are in the midst of complex political transitions, with uncertain outcomes. It is equally essential to highlight the importance of cooperation with this region, in particular with the countries in the Sahel, given their relevance from the point of view of security (terrorism, drugs, organised crime) and justice (judicial cooperation and strengthening of fundamental rights).

Other areas where Spain considers that the EU should pay priority attention are Latin America and West Africa.

#### CONTRIBUTION FROM FINLAND (FI)

#### THE FUTURE OF THE EU JUSTICE AND HOME AFFAIRS AREA; FINNISH VIEWS

The implementation of the Stockholm Programme for Justice and Home Affairs (2010–2014) ends in December 2014, and the European Council is to discuss new strategic guidelines for the development of the European area of freedom, security and justice in June 2014.

Ever since the Tampere Programme was adopted in 1999, multi-annual programmes have provided a comprehensive framework for the development of JHA matters. This is a policy field with direct influence on the lives of our citizens and on the operations of our businesses. This is also a policy field where Member States have a particular interest to give guidance to the future of integration, as reflected in the Treaty (Article 68). For these reasons Finland, together with a group of Member States, signed a letter in the Hague on 18 November 2013, calling for a new strategic vision and close involvement of the JHA Council in the preparation of the new policy framework. We need strategic guidelines that are built on the following guiding principles: on the future of JHA that focus on the quality of legislation and on effective implementation of existing legislation.

Recent events in Lampedusa, current issues related to cyber security and the growing concern of our citizens in relation to the protection of privacy are examples that underline the need to ensure that the EU is prepared to answer unforeseeable challenges and equipped for the future. Also the economic situation has to be taken into account in the making of the new guidelines. Solid basis is needed for future JHA policies.

In the area of Justice, Finland calls for a strong commitment to mutual recognition as the cornerstone of judicial cooperation also in the future. Common principles are needed for EU criminal law policy, focusing on cross-border serious crime. Regarding civil law cooperation, we must focus on solving practical cross-border problems of EU citizens and businesses, while fully respecting the Treaty, on one hand, and increasingly investing in multilateral, international cooperation, on the other.

In the area of Home Affairs, Finland calls for developing cooperation between the authorities, ensuring resources and operation of agencies, and strengthening the external dimension of internal security. We also call for more focus on maritime policy.

On a more specific level, when developing the EU Home Affairs agenda, the EU should pay particular attention to administrative measures to combat organised crime and put more emphasis on fight against cybercrime (including terrorism). In addition, we call for more effective return and readmission policy. Finland also underlines the importance of the Smart Borders package.

Finally, Finland considers the European Union to be a community of shared values. It is crucial to guarantee and follow-up the fulfillment of fundamental rights in the EU.

As a contribution to the discussions on the future of JHA, this paper presents the Finnish views on the abovementioned matters.

## THE FUTURE OF THE EU JUSTICE AND HOME AFFAIRS AREA; FINNISH **VIEWS**

#### The JHA sector needs strategic guidelines for the future

We appreciate the fact that the multiannual programmes of Tampere, the Hague and Stockholm form a continuum that has for the past 15 years provided a comprehensive framework for the development of the area of freedom, security and justice in the EU. A long-term strategy is needed also after year 2014. The next strategy could cover the forthcoming financial framework period. Human rights, democratic institutions and the rule of law must form the foundation for integration also in the future.

Finland considers the unity of the Union to be the primary objective of the JHA sector also in the future. The previous multiannual programmes have provided a possibility for the Member States to establish a common view on the direction of integration in this policy area.

**DGD** 

It is important to bear in mind that the strategic guidelines following the Stockholm Programme will govern the cooperation in the JHA sector in a new situation, where the restrictions on the scope of jurisdiction of the Commission and the European Court of Justice concerning police and judicial cooperation are removed and the Treaty of Lisbon enters fully into force in this respect.

The European Council is to discuss the strategic guidelines for the area of freedom, security and justice in June 2014. Excessive details should be avoided in the future guidelines in order to ensure a possibility to flexibly react to new, unforeseeable challenges. We see it essential that the JHA Council can, if need be, concretise the guidelines, the manner of implementing them and the schedule for the implementation. This can be done for example by setting up a multiannual programme or action plan.

It is evident that the future guidelines have to be prepared in an open and broad-based cooperation between EU institutions, Member States and civil society. It is important that the Commission, the Council and the European Parliament are committed to promote the set objectives. The implementation of the guidelines should be effectively monitored. Regular follow-up reports are needed.

#### Focus must be kept on the quality and implementation of legislation

The planning of the future guidelines should be based on the completion of the Stockholm Programme, the effective enforcement of the decisions made and the extensive assessment of the effectiveness and functionality of the enacted instruments. This requires a comprehensive assessment of how far the process of creating an area of freedom, security and justice has advanced, how the existing EU legislation works in practice and what kind of new challenges may require EUlevel measures in the years to come. We urge the Commission to prepare a thorough assessment on these matters in order to facilitate the preparation of the new guidelines.

It is vastly important to pay special attention to the implementation of the existing EU instruments in the Member States. The implementation must be monitored closely.

> WvdR/mj 98 LIMITE EN

17808/1/13 REV 1 **DGD** 

#### Economic situation has to be taken into account in the making of the new guidelines

Strengthening the European area of freedom, security and justice supports for its part the economic growth in the EU. It is important that the Europe 2020 strategy and the future guidelines for the JHA sector support each other and build a consistent entity. Focus should be on solving concrete problems hindering cross-border functions related to the everyday life and business life, for example by making cross-border dispute resolution more effective and by facilitating free movement of persons. In order to improve stability, growth and employment in Europe, special attention must also be paid to the effective implementation of the legislation concerning legal immigration.

The financial crisis has clearly brought out somewhat neglected phenomena that call for more robust EU-level attention. We put emphasis on the EU making its anti-corruption measures more effective. The Commission must report on the corruption situation every two years, and the Council shall ensure that the results are monitored. The EU anti-corruption mechanism provides a new tool for monitoring the corruption situation in the Union and for intervening in it. We must make full use of it.

The general economic situation also has implications for internal security. The threats posed by the recession on the Member States' internal security concern a variety of different policy areas. For this reason, the threats need to be combated as a joint effort across sectoral borders — strengthening cooperation between law enforcement authorities alone will not be enough. Through action of the Member States and on EU-level, economic growth can be promoted by reducing the opportunities for the shadow economy and other criminal activity. In addition, it is necessary that effective preventive measures be taken to tackle the use of tax havens and money laundering which undermine economic growth.

**DGD** 

#### П THE FUTURE OF THE EU JUSTICE POLICY; FINNISH VIEWS

#### Mutual recognition is the cornerstone of judicial cooperation also in future

Mutual recognition of decisions and judgments must continue to be the cornerstone of judicial cooperation. Prerequisites for mutual recognition must be strengthened and impediments removed. Impediments may result for example from defective implementation of mutual recognition instruments in certain Member States. In future, it is of utmost importance to ensure the high quality, usability and effective implementation of the EU instruments in this area. We encourage the Commission to initiate a comprehensive assessment of the mutual recognition instruments so that it is possible to assess which of the instruments function well, how extensively the instruments have been implemented and which may potentially be unnecessary. At the same time, it should be assessed whether the legislation should be consolidated or amended and whether there are any potential gaps in legislation that require further measures.

We believe that in order to enhance judicial cooperation by way of mutual recognition, trust between the Member States must be strengthened. Strengthening mutual trust has to be one of the key objectives for the cooperation also in future. On a more concrete level, a key priority is to complete the Road Map on Procedural Rights. Fulfilment of the minimum requirements for a fair trial strengthens the position of an individual especially in cross-border situations. Attention should also be paid to prison conditions by carrying on the work that was started by the Green Paper of 2011.

### Common principles are needed on EU criminal law policy, focusing on cross-border serious crime

Finland believes that the EU criminal law policy should focus on mutual recognition. Approximation of definitions of criminal offences and sanctions in the Member States is justified mainly when it comes to serious crime with a cross-border dimension. Added value brought by EU legislation is most evident in these cross-border cases; here we see the most concrete impact on the risk of getting caught and on the interests to solve the crime.

> WvdR/mj 100 LIMITE EN

We attach high priority for the future JHA guidelines to encompass common principles that steer the EU criminal law policy. In our view, such principles include:

- Criminal law being enacted at EU level only when it is absolutely necessary in relation to the interests to be protected, and only when all other measures have proved to be insufficient.
- In the determination of the levels of sanctions, the internal consistency of the individual Member States' penal systems is to be respected. We firmly believe that it is not justified to enact EU-level legislation on minimum sanctions.
- The JHA Council is to be generally responsible for determining the definitions of criminal offences and sanctions also in respect of those criminal law provisions that are included in the legislation in other EU policy areas.
- Article 83 TFEU has to be used as the legal basis whenever substantive criminal law is enacted in the EU, as it was specifically created to be the legal basis in this field in the Lisbon Treaty.

## Civil law cooperation should focus on solving practical cross-border problems of EU citizens and businesses

The competence of the EU in the field of judicial cooperation in civil matters is restricted to cover only cross-border cases by the Treaty, and harmonisation of legislation concerning national judicial procedures in the Member States is not needed. This applies also to national insolvency laws. Having said this, we do emphasise the importance of cooperation that is based on the principle of mutual recognition as well as improvement of the consistency of the current civil procedure instruments. The support provided by the European Judicial Network should also be utilised to full extent.

Several instruments concerning the civil procedure have been created in the EU. It would, however, facilitate and enhance the practical application of these instruments, were they mutually consistent and based on similar solutions that steer the practical work. EU instruments concerning cross-border civil procedure should be made clearer and more uniform. The functionality of all these instruments should be assessed as a whole.

#### Focus of judicial cooperation should be shifted towards the international dimension

The Union must increasingly invest in multilateral, international cooperation. Within limits of its competences, the EU must actively and constructively work for the goal of getting as many neighbouring countries and strategic partners of the EU as possible to accede to the conventions of the Hague Conference on Private International Law and of the Council of Europe. This strategic goal is important to bear in mind, despite the pending discussions on the division of competences. On the other hand, the credibility of the EU is enhanced if the instruments of international law that the Union has negotiated are implemented in all Member States without delay. EU legislation that overlaps with international commitments must be avoided. On this basis, a strategy for the judicial cooperation in international relations must be developed for the EU.

#### Protection of personal data must be guaranteed

Protection of privacy is a growing concern of our citizens. It should be noted that under Article 16 TFEU, everyone has the right to the protection of personal data. Respect for this right must be duly taken into account also in relation to the external relations of the EU.

Further EU action is needed on the question of transferring Passenger Name Record (PNR) data to third countries. We consider it important that the EU has a consistent and comprehensive approach to PNR data transfers to third countries and that the transfers are conducted in accordance with the international agreements concluded between the EU and the third countries. The EU should aim at establishing internationally applicable norms for the transfers and use of PNR data.

#### Respect of fundamental rights must be guaranteed in the EU

European integration is founded on a common value base which is not to be compromised. There is a need to further enhance the common values recognised in Article 2 of TEU, such as democracy, the rule of law and fundamental rights. Strengthening the respect of the common values in the EU would ensure the effectiveness of EU law, increase mutual trust and reinforce the credibility of EU's human rights policy. To this end more effective procedures should be established to monitor compliance with the common values; such a method could aim at contributing to an annual debate on the respect of fundamental rights and the rule of law in the European Union. Our views are expressed more closely in our paper distributed in the Assises de la Justice.

The EU is, under the Lisbon Treaty, required to accede to the European Convention of Human Rights. Finland wants to see the accession to be realised as soon and as extensively as possible.

The entry into force of the Treaty of Lisbon also requires that the EU Agency for Fundamental Rights (FRA) be strengthened. In order to do this, the competence of the FRA has to be clarified so that it covers the police and judicial cooperation of the Union and meets the requirements of the Lisbon Treaty. Furthermore, the research data collected by the Agency must be utilised in the EU more than at present, and the Agency's expertise taken into full use also in the legislative work within the EU. It is only logical that the FRA be consulted in connection with legislative projects that are linked to the fundamental rights, and the Agency guaranteed a right to issue statements on its own initiative without the institutions' express request to do so. It would be justified to have the FRA participate also in the assessment of the adherence (Article 7 TEU) to the values which the Union is founded on.

We have to be ready to admit that the EU has still a lot to do when it comes to the prevention of discrimination. Victims of discrimination should be guaranteed equal minimum protection irrespective of the discrimination ground. Our aim is also to establish a uniform policy for the Union when it comes to guaranteeing the rights of sexual and gender minorities.

#### Open, efficient and independent EU administration must be promoted

We emphasise that after the entry into force of the Treaty of Lisbon, the right to good administration is a fundamental right of citizens. Today there are some core elements of good administration that are merely regulated through soft law or unilateral commitments given by the institutions. We believe that all core elements relating to the exercise of fundamental rights need to be laid down by law. The future Article 298 TFEU Regulation should provide for standards of minimum quality and procedural guarantees that would be horizontally applicable to all Union administration. Our views are expressed more closely in our paper distributed in the *Assises de la Justice* 

#### III THE FUTURE OF THE EU HOME AFFAIRS POLICY; FINNISH VIEWS

#### 1. Horizontal priorities

#### Implementation of legislation and other EU initiatives should be ensured

The primary focus should be placed on the efficient implementation and monitoring of adopted EU legislation and initiatives. The Member States should make efforts to ensure a uniform application of EU legislation and other instruments, and the Commission should take a stronger role in monitoring their implementation.

In the coming years, it is essential to ensure effective implementation of the second-phase legislation on the Common European Asylum System, the Schengen Governance package, and legislation concerning the European border surveillance system (EUROSUR). Steps should be taken to promote further approximation of practices by intensifying the operational cooperation between Member States with the support of European Asylum Support Office.

EU legislation on legal migration is likely to be completed during the Stockholm Programme. Finland considers that there is no particular need for new EU legislation once the directives that are currently being discussed are adopted. To improve European stability, growth and employment, it is necessary that effort is made to ensure effective implementation of common legislation.

17808/1/13 REV 1

Cooperation in managing migratory pressures in the EU is guided by the roadmap *EU Action on Migratory Pressures*. Implementation of this document will play a key part in combating illegal immigration in the coming years.

Under the leadership of the Commission, action should be taken to draft recommendations, or a handbook, concerning Integrated Border Management (IBM). This would promote uniform implementation of the IBM not only in the EU, but also in applicant countries and in countries in which the EU finances projects associated with the IBM.

Implementation of the EU Information Management Strategy needs to continue, but it could be done in a more effective and focused way The Commission could for example take a more active role in taking the matter forward.

Finland supports the comprehensive reinforcement of the EU's disaster response capacity. The decision concerning the EU's new Civil Protection Mechanism should be implemented in the Member States so as to ensure international capacities to provide assistance, and improve prevention and preparedness for all types of disasters.

#### Cooperation between the authorities should be developed

Cooperation between Member States' authorities should be developed further, on practical and concrete terms.

In spring 2013, the Commission released the first *Guidelines for the cooperation between Border Guards – Customs administrations working at the external borders.* The Member States should promote cooperation between these authorities in accordance with the proposed guidelines and engage in an active exchange of best practices. It is important that recommendations be drafted, under the leadership of the Commission, concerning cooperation between all authorities both at national (including police, border, coast guard, customs, visa, immigration and asylum authorities) and at EU-level (inter-agency cooperation).

Decisions made by one country — for example in issuing residence permits — may have repercussions elsewhere in the Schengen area. Members States may, within the scope of their national legislation, grant residence permits on humanitarian grounds or regularise large number of immigrants. Measures could be taken to improve the exchange of information on developments at national level in the area of regularisation/asylum seekers who do not obtain refugee status or subsidiary protection but who cannot be returned.

In improving the exchange of information between law enforcement authorities of the Member States, and between the Member States and the agencies, as necessary, particular attention should be paid to the opportunities that automation offers in terms of implementing the principle of availability. It should also be possible to employ new instruments, if an operative need for them exists, while respecting fundamental rights and guaranteeing data protection.

The priorities which focus on tackling organised crime, endorsed by the Council, should remain a key instrument that guides action by EU institutions, agencies and the Member States.

#### Resources and operation of agencies should be ensured

In Finland's view, the agencies have a central role in terms of maintaining EU internal security and in implementing and deepening the associated policies. This is why it is particularly important to ensure that the agencies have the operating conditions necessary to carry out their duties in accordance with the current mandates.

#### External dimension of internal security should be strengthened

The EU Internal Security Strategy includes a section on the external dimension of internal security, but so far progress on it has been slow. The external dimension of internal security should be given a considerably greater role in the upcoming guidelines. The guidelines should emphasise the EU's external dimension as a necessary element in the area of internal security. Key priorities of internal security should be aligned with EU external relations policy. Cooperation with third countries essential in terms of internal security should be developed by agreeing on common strategic objectives and priorities for practical collaboration.

#### Maritime policy should be more in the focus

Development of cross-administrative activities and efficient inter-agency cooperation in the maritime domain requires more cost-efficient use of maritime surveillance and executive means, in particular. The EU needs a well-functioning information sharing environment to support surveillance measures. This will allow cost-effective action to be taken to improve maritime safety, fight against crime and protection of the maritime environment. The potential offered by EUROSUR, for instance, in terms of using transnational surveillance resources should be made full use of, also in joint maritime operations coordinated by Frontex. Emphasis should also be placed on cooperation between European coast guards.

#### **Sector-specific priorities**

#### Administrative approach to organised crime should be strengthened

New and more efficient ways should be sought to combat organised crime and other forms of serious crime which pose a threat to EU internal security. Therefore, the upcoming guidelines should pay particular attention to "alternative" or "administrative" methods to combat crime. In this regard, action should be taken to improve the exchange of information between law enforcement, judicial and administrative authorities (such as licence authorities) in the Union. At the same time, we should analyse whether or not there is a need to prepare common rules and procedures to ensure effective implementation of administrative decisions (such as prohibition to pursue a business) made by the Member States in the entire EU area.

#### Fight against cybercrime (including terrorism) should be given a strong emphasis

Fight against cybercrime should be given a strong emphasis in the strategic guidelines, in the Commission Work Programme and in the implementation of the EU Cyber Security Strategy. The operating conditions of Member States' law enforcement authorities to detect, prevent and investigate criminal activity taking place in information network environments should be drawn closer together at EU level. As regards cybercrime, and cyber terrorism in particular, special attention should be paid to the fact that the Internet and other network platforms have a central part to play in terrorism threats and radicalisation. Due to the global nature of the net, cooperation with the EU and the Council of Europe and the UN, in particular, is of paramount importance. For this reason, cooperation with third countries in the fight against cybercrime should be developed.

#### More effective return and readmission policy is needed

A well-functioning asylum system needs a credible return policy. In this regard, further EU-level efforts are needed. The priority is to implement readmission agreements already in force and to complete outstanding mandates. EU's readmission strategy should be further operationalised, including incorporating issues on readmission into a broader and coherent cooperation with third countries.

From Finland's perspective, it is desirable that the EU's readmission agreement network be extended in the post-Stockholm phase to relevant third countries. Negotiations could be launched with one or two new countries of EU interest. Commission's resources to deal with readmission issues should be increased. Frontex should be given a more prominent role in coordinating joint operations and in supporting the operational capacities of Member States in return issues. Human rights standards must be fully respected in the framework of return policy.

Smart Borders package should be operational before visa free travel is implemented with new countries

It is important that the information systems included in the Smart Borders package be taken into use before visa liberalisation is implemented with any new large third countries. This will ensure that border control duties (including growth in cross-border traffic) can be managed in a flexible and cost-effective way, while also ensuring internal security. In border checks, the focus should move away from a "country-centric" approach towards a "person-centric" approach.

CONTRIBUTION FROM FRANCE (FR)

**Note from the French authorities presenting France's comments** 

on the next multiannual programme

in the area of justice and home affairs (JHA)

**Reference: 14898/13** 

On the basis of the mandate given by the European Council in its conclusions of 27 and 28 June 2013, the Presidency of the Council has asked the Member States about their priorities in the framework of the next multiannual programme in the JHA area.

France wishes to give the following replies to the questions put by the Presidency:

I. Regarding the strategic priorities and the cross-cutting priorities to be highlighted in the **future post-Stockholm document** 

France would like the future programme to reflect a political will adapted to the geopolitical context and its developments.

France wishes to emphasise three strategic priorities:

- to legislate less in order to improve policy implementation;
- to promote the sectoral decompartmentalisation of JHA policies in the European Union;
- to have an efficient policy "evaluation/adaptation" cycle.

I.1: Legislate less in order to improve policy implementation

The aim is to promote the visibility of the European Union's political action by the systematic and determined implementation of the adopted instruments.

After a period of intensive legislative activity the European Union must now construct real policies that invigorate the area of freedom, security and justice and make it effective and tangible. **Based on the legislative tools adopted** (and supplementing them where the need arises), these policies must, in order to be effective, fully implement existing arrangements, emphasise systematic coordination between national action and European action - the one enhancing the effectiveness of the other - and mobilise the financial programme funds.

Implementation of the acquis means that the emphasis has to be placed on **training**, **on the the development of practical tools** that enable Union policies to be grounded in reality (agency activities, e-justice etc) and on the enhanced involvement of practitioners.

## I.2: Promote sectoral decompartmentalisation

Synergies between the JHA area and other European Union policies must be strengthened.

There are many examples: migration and development assistance in the context of the global approach, internal security and external relations, security and industrial and research policy, civil justice and consumer protection, data protection and international trade, security and energy policy or transport policy, and so on.

Greater attention must be paid to elements of the area of freedom, security and justice that touch upon the Union's external policy. This continuity will be particularly relevant to the formulation and development of European migration policy, including where border controls are concerned, or for the purpose of strengthening the fundamental link between internal security and the EU's external policy. In this regard all the tools that enable the Union to act more effectively, be they tools specific to area of freedom, security and justice or external policy tools, must be mobilised and synergies between them created.

Practical arrangements (occasional or ongoing) for bringing Council working parties together and improved use of existing working parties (JAIEX, CATS, etc.) could contribute towards that end.

17808/1/13 REV 1

## I.3: Evaluate and adapt measures and policies as required

An efficient policy "evaluation/adaptation" cycle will have to be established without duplicating existing processes, in the Union framework or otherwise.

There should in fact be a capability to evaluate certain target policies in order to check firstly whether they can be adapted to the evolving situation, requirements and new risks (qualitative aspects), and secondly whether the objectives have been achieved (with quantitative aspects necessarily based on objective criteria), with a view to being able to carry out remedial measures.

## II. Sectoral priorities

#### II.1: In the justice area:

#### II.1.1: Ensure the effectiveness of the European judicial area

France is of the opinion that, for the European judicial area to be credible, the effectiveness of the measures adopted over the years must henceforth be the first priority.

Here the emphasis must be placed on three kinds of action:

## • Enhance the training of practitioners

For rights to be effective, legal and judicial professionals must master the legal instruments. An ambitious approach, based on the provisions of Articles 81 and 82 of the Treaty which confer competence on the Union in this area, must henceforth be taken to enhancing professional training as outlined in the Stockholm Programme <sup>1</sup>.

This ambition is also shared by the European Parliament which adopted three resolutions on the matter in 2010, 2012 and 2013.

France considers it necessary for the provision of European judicial training to be better organised, taking account of specific national circumstances. A discussion involving actors at both national and European levels is essential and must be a priority. The adoption of the new multiannual financial framework must enable the necessary funds to be provided to make training a real priority. Beyond that, thought could be given to the idea of a European training centre for practitioners.

## • Strengthen professional networks

Judicial networks covering criminal and civil law are valuable tools in day-to-day judicial cooperation. The experience gained over more than ten years needs to be assessed and, where appropriate, consideration given to the necessary adaptations.

Other professional networks (European Council of Networks for the Judiciary, Network of the Presidents of the Supreme Judicial Courts, Network of the Councils of State and administrative courts, judicial professions networks (lawyers, notaries, bailiffs etc.)) also constitute sources of valuable expertise that the EU should support more and on which it should absolutely rely.

## • Exploit digital potential to the full

As regards the information provided to practitioners as well as citizens seeking justice, particular attention must be paid to the **e-Justice portal**, which should become the preferred medium for information about European Union law, facilitating secure, paperless exchanges in the near future. The next multiannual programme should provide the opportunity to make the portal permanent and improve its governance using a legal instrument that could give it a real political dimension.

## **II.1.2:** Ensure the protection of fundamental rights:

• Ensure compliance with the fundamental values of the European Union and the rule of law

Recent developments have shown that the protection of the Union's fundamental values within its territory is a priority action.

Convinced of the need not only to reaffirm the values of respect for human dignity, freedom, democracy, equality and the rule of law but also to ensure its effectiveness for the benefit of all the Union's citizens, France shares with other Member States a willingness to set up, in compliance with the Treaties, a mechanism for providing a political solution to suspected breaches of these values that would link the Member States and the European institutions.

France might be moved to make proposals in this area.

• Continue and complete the EU's accession to the ECHR and other instruments for protecting and promoting human rights

France welcomes the agreement reached in the negotiations in the Council of Europe and would like to see clear progress made with other elements of this dossier, in particular the internal rules, so as to finalise once and for all the Union's accession to the European Convention on Human Rights as soon as possible.

More generally, the Union must conduct a serious examination of its external competence in the promotion and protection of fundamental rights without agreements being concluded which duplicate other international obligations that already bind the Member States, or subjects being duplicated in Community law without bringing any added value .

• Complete the modernisation of the European legal framework as regards personal data protection

The meeting of the European Council should provide the Union with the opportunity to express its determination to finalise the work under way in the area of personal data protection by acquiring an ambitious legal framework ensuring that the Union has a uniform approach to this subject, both internally and in relation to third States, that is commensurate with the major challenges of digital development.

The external dimension of the European Union's action is important in this regard and must lead to greater protection for the data of European residents when they are transferred outside the European Union.

• Initiate a debate on the tasks of the European Agency for Fundamental Rights

The recent evaluation report by the European Agency for Fundamental Rights and the Council conclusions which are due to be adopted soon have laid the groundwork for a debate on the Agency's tasks. There are activities to be carried out in the future, aimed in particular at bringing police and judicial cooperation within the scope of the Agency's action and enabling Member States and the Union to make optimum use of the Agency's expertise, including, where applicable, within the framework of the Union's external action.

• The quality of Member States' judicial systems: a vital element of mutual trust

France has long held the view that the principle of mutual recognition entails strengthening mutual trust and that in this regard activities aimed at enhancing the quality of the judicial systems may be relevant at European Union level, while respecting the competences of the Member States. It therefore welcomes the fact that this issue is now being discussed. On the other hand, the Commission's current preference for discussing this subject from the viewpoint of the European Semester is unsatisfactory. It is true that a high quality judicial system is a structural element that can promote economic growth and competitiveness.

Nevertheless, the economic angle cannot be the only factor taken into account as regards the quality of judicial systems. That is why France would like to see work extend to the quality of justice on the basis of Article 70 TFEU, which makes it possible on the one hand to set evaluation mechanisms in order to facilitate the development of mutual recognition and, on the other, to associate Member States closely with the process, which is essential in such a sensitive area.

Here too, France wishes to join its partners in continuing this discussion in the coming months.

#### II.1.3: Ensure the effectiveness of the acquis in the area of civil justice

### • Consolidate and codify the legislative acquis

Over the past ten years the European Union has been extremely active in legislative terms. This acquis should now be implemented in full, consolidated and, above all, become part of established practice. The **European acquis** in the area of European private international law needs to be **codified** to make it more intelligible to legal practitioners<sup>1</sup>. The "better legislation" approach must be applied in full to take account of citizen's real needs and to ensure that both they and the legal practitioners take ownership of the existing legislative framework.

there was still one exequatur procedure, even in simplified form, could be usefully abandoned with the entry into force of the new Regulation (EU) No 1215/2012 of December 2012 on jurisdiction and the recognition and enforcement of judgments in civil and commercial matters.

17808/1/13 REV 1

WvdR/mj 116

**DGD** 

In this regard, for example, Regulation (EC) No 805/2004 of 21 April 2004 creating a European Enforcement Order for uncontested claims, which was justified at a time when

## • Adapt existing instruments if necessary

A number of legislative acts will need to be revised during the next five years. It will then be important to analyse their operation in practice (including cases where the implementation of the adopted acts may be disappointing) and to make the necessary adjustments and/or revisions<sup>1</sup>.

The revision processes will have to take full account of the digital aspect, which not only involves paperless exchanges but also a high level of personal data protection<sup>2</sup>.

Care should be taken to ensure consistency in this area. Decompartmentalisation must be paramount here. Reinforced consistency between the development of consumer law and the more horizontal area of civil law is therefore to be desired.

Finally, with regard to sectoral instruments in the area of recognition and execution of judgments, European legislation in this sphere would appear now to be exhaustive as a result of the previously emphasised aim of the Stockholm programme.

Even so, it is necessary to continue with European discussion and initiative in areas where the need for regulation in cross-border situations is felt. The question of an instrument on recognition and execution of measures taken in relation to incapacitated adults covered by a protection measure should accordingly be raised.

For example, the revision of the Rome I, Rome II or Brussels II Regulations will need to be preceded by a careful assessment of their application, to determine how far they will have to be amended or supplemented. In view of the relatively recent entry into force of those regulations (17 December 2009 for Rome I, 11 January 2009 for Rome II), and the necessarily restricted feedback on experience by the Member States, the delivery of the application reports to be sent to the Member States by the Commission (Article 26 of the Rome I Regulation and Article 30 of the Rome II Regulation) is a necessary pre-condition for any initiative on the matter.

In this context, particular attention must be paid to Regulation (EC) No 1393/2007 on the service in the Member States of judicial and extrajudicial documents in civil or commercial matters.

#### II.1.4. Criminal justice

## • <u>Implement the acquis</u>

Under the Stockholm programme, eight directives have been adopted and two negotiation processes are about to be concluded. The future programme will need to ensure proper implementation of those instruments. With all due respect to the differing legal traditions of the Member States, it is important to favour the emergence of a common judicial culture allowing a homogeneous application of legislation.

France believes that close attention should be paid in particular to the "victims package" (Directives 2011/93/EU and 2012/29/EU and Regulation (EU) No 606/2013).

All means of allowing ownership of the legislation by the public concerned must be supported. Over and above the training of practitioners and the e-Justice portal referred to above, the importance of the tools in the form of meetings of experts organised by the Commission, drafting of handbooks - such as those produced for the European Arrest Warrant and ECRIS - and the assistance made available by the EJN, must be highlighted.

#### Complete on-going work

To ensure that the rights of individuals subjected to criminal proceedings are effective, it is essential that the work envisaged in the Stockholm roadmap should be completed. The future programme should therefore call for rapid adoption of the last three measures proposed as regards **procedural guarantees**, and in particular the directive on legal assistance.

The creation of a European Public Prosecutor's Office should also be a priority aim in that it will enable improved effectiveness in combating fraud against the Union's financial interests. France would like to give a reminder of its strong support for the adoption of this tool, whatever form the discussion may take (enhanced cooperation or not).

17808/1/13 REV 1

**DGD** 

Lastly, support should be given to the adoption of the regulation revising Eurojust, which is an important body in the fight against serious cross-border crime and provides a valuable contribution on complex multilateral questions.

## • Complete the legislative framework

At the end of the transitional period provided for in Protocol 36 to the Lisbon Treaty, it might be worth considering a recast of a number of provisions which in some cases are considerably outdated. France would accordingly favour the tabling of a comprehensive instrument on mutual recognition of civil and criminal decisions on freezing and confiscation measures, and of a proposal revising Framework Decision 2001/500/JHA on money laundering.

France wants the Union's acquis to be preserved in any case. The new texts amending and replacing the framework decisions adopted prior to the entry into force of the Lisbon Treaty **must not allow** any compromise of the level of rapprochement already achieved.

The need for effectiveness and efficiency in judicial cooperation now makes it imperative to complete the discussions which have long been ongoing regarding the **European criminal register**. It is indeed paradoxical that while major progress has been made on police cooperation, exchanges between Member States on criminal sentences of which individuals may have been the subject remain very much partial, as sentences passed on non-Union nationals are not exchanged. Similarly, exchanges of information in an administrative framework for the purpose of preventing offences remain very partial.

**Article 83(2) TFEU** now allows criminal law to contribute to ensuring the effective implementation of other EU policies. While France favours the adoption of the proposals on market abuse and the protection of the EU's financial interests, it takes the view that although the future programme must encourage the use of this legal basis, it should do so in a highly targeted manner.

A discussion must be conducted on a case-by-case basis, as criminal law is not always the most appropriate response to dissuade or effectively penalise a breach of Union rules. In any case, in many fields of law, the use of criminal sanctions must remain subsidiary, graduated and proportional (these general principles of criminal law are common to all the Member States of the Union).

#### II.2: On migration, asylum, border management and visa policy

NB: The contribution below incorporates the key ideas of the non-paper circulated on 29 November 2013 by Austria, Belgium, Denmark, the Netherlands and Sweden, with the drafting of which France and Germany were associated. In addition, it needs to be supplemented by continuation of the discussion at national level

## II.2.1: On asylum and international protection

The implementation of a true common area of protection, sharing of responsibilities and solidarity must be pursued through a consistent transposition and implementation of the Common European Asylum System (CEAS), the aim of which is to promote equal treatment in the examining of comparable asylum applications.

The European Asylum Support Office (EASO), by developing exchanges between the authorities of the Member States and the operational support with which it is able to provide them, must be a key protagonist in this harmonisation of national practices and must be prepared, through the Early Warning System, for a possible massive influx of asylum applications.

Lastly, there should be a full assessment of the implementation of regional protection programmes demonstrating European solidarity with non-EU countries having to cope with receiving a large number of refugees, in order to draw lessons from the action taken and to improve the effectiveness of EU assistance, with the aim of consistent and coordinated use of the various instruments for action available to the Union.

**DGD** 

### II.2.2: Concerning visas and borders

European visa policy needs to strike a careful balance between the desire to highlight the economic attractiveness of the European Union and the need to ensure the Union's security and control of migration flows. The risk analysis leading to visa exemption cannot be restricted to the "country risk" alone, but must at the same time take into account the "individual risk".

On the visa system, the list of countries subject to and exempt from a visa requirement will in future have to be revised more regularly, taking full account of those two imperatives.

Facilitation agreements favouring entry for foreign talent, economic actors from countries in expansion and mobility must also be accompanied by the counterpart of guarantees against security and/or migratory risks, depending on the situation. They must continue to be associated with the simultaneous conclusion of readmission agreements (including those for non-EU nationals) in irregular situations. Such agreements are not intended to be seen automatically as an initial phase prior to a liberalisation policy; they should represent a real improvement for bona fide travellers. Future agreements should incorporate mechanisms for their revision, suspension, expiry or even revocation.

It is also vital in this area to agree on harmonised practices, and to this end to strengthen and develop local consular cooperation in order to ensure safe, consistent and reliable processing of visa applications and prevent "visa shopping" and any sense of arbitrariness; the European Commission and the European External Action Service must be fully associated with this cooperation.

**DGD** 

There must be a more multisectoral approach than at present to **integrated border management** so that it is perceived as a whole, both within the competent arms of the EEAS and the Commission and within Council bodies. To refuse to take this complexity into account runs the risk of condemning the European Union to action out of step with real needs in this area.

For the years to come, the implementation of a system of **smart borders**, taking full advantage of the new technologies in order better to meet our needs as regards fluidity and control of external borders, represents a key factor.

**Frontex** must play its part to the full, stepping up its operational activity and its cooperation with the countries of origin and transit in irregular migration flows, as well as with the other competent agencies.

## II.2.3. On mobility and migration

The European Union must strive for reinforced cooperation with non-EU countries through the mechanisms of the **Global Approach to Migration and Mobility**. The mobility partnerships form the most complete framework for cooperation with the nearest neighbouring countries.

Those privileged partnerships and the range of different frameworks for dialogue on migration with non-EU countries should be based on an assessment of the subjects of common interest to be given priority treatment and on regular monitoring of progress.

The Union must be careful to promote the reciprocal priorities within the overall approach. Accordingly, **mobility should be favoured** while giving support to combating **illegal immigration**, in particular with the aim of protecting the integrity of the systems of asylum and legal migration within the European Union. So that the Union's different sectoral policies can be developed in a consistent manner, it is of major importance to take into account existing links between migration flows and other aspects of the Union's external action, in particular the **development of non-EU countries**.

#### II.3: On security

NB: France has already set out a number of its priorities, in particular as regards methods, through the discussions in COSI. Discussion is continuing at national level and this will feed into coming talks aimed at the next multiannual programme.

• Continue to strengthen operational cooperation between enforcement authorities

Cooperation between the enforcement authorities of the Member States, which has grown in line with the adoption of relevant instruments, must be strengthened in particular by the more systematic use of existing means at European level, most especially with regard to the exchange of data.

• Continue with determination the fight against terrorism and organised crime

The fight against terrorism must remain a priority at European level through better prevention of radicalisation phenomena, exchanges of information making full use of the available means (SIS 2, the Europol information system, PNR, etc.), improved collection of evidence and greater cooperation with non-EU countries.

Cooperation mechanisms must be mobilised in the fight against cross-border organised crime, supported by the next policy cycle, in particular regarding combating cyber-crime, traffic in firearms and illegal immigration.

• Decompartmentalise security policies

In the area of security, decompartmentalisation is vital, since the key factors in internal security must be taken into account in the planning of many other policy areas (external policy, energy, research, transport, etc.). In this connection, the idea of a decompartmentalised internal security strategy, which arose in the context of the Stockholm programme, could be greatly reinvigorated and thought through again.

The European Union's overall approach to security is still imperfect. It is therefore important to devote all necessary attention to partnerships with non-EU countries, recommending that a substantial emphasis should be placed on organised crime and new technology. Criminal organisations are involved in all kinds of profitable trafficking throughout Europe, in particular smuggling of highly-taxed items, most notably on the eastern borders of the Union. These questions are particularly resonant for the Member States in the east of the European Union, which regularly trade with the non-EU countries on their borders. A mixed approach (geographical and thematic) would seem judicious, the more so as it is in line with geopolitical reality and requires the organisation of a multi-disciplinary and practical response which should also be a feature of the future programme.

• Improving the assessment of the threat and synergy between national authorities

Greater synergy between the national authorities in charge of security is indispensable. It could take the form of joint assessments of the threat from police and customs viewpoints, joint action plans, joint police/customs operations or via pooling of Community funds earmarked for the implementation of operational activities.

## III. Concerning France's position on aligning the political cycle with the budget cycle

France could accept alignment of the budget cycle (currently seven years) on the political cycle (five years) for the sake of consistency and simplification. Clearly, the financial aspects can contribute to assisting political activities. It is, however, important to ensure that making the two cycles coincide does not have the effect of fixing the period of activity and preventing implementation of political aims which lie outside the time-frame.



Future development of the JHA area

Contribution by Ireland

The Presidency has invited Member States to submit their views on the future development of the JHA area in the form of a response to three questions set out below.

a) Which main strategic priorities would you like to highlight for the po2014 period?

The first and most fundamental issue to be considered in respect of the next phase of development of the Justice and Home Affairs an eawhether the strategic guidelines to be agreed in 2014 should concentrate more on consolidating the existing JHA legal framework or on developing it further through new measures. While this is a major strategic matter, it is also a question of principle and is horizontal in application; hence the comments in this regard are applicable equally to the two other questions posed by the Presidency.

The legal framework for JHA coperation that has been developed under the Tampere, Hague and Stockholm Progra**m**es is one of the Union's most notable achievements. We now have a very substantial body of law that has given us the tools and supports necessary for meaningful and productive coeperation across the Justice and Home Affairs spectrum.

Having put this extensive legal framework in place – much of it only in the past five to six years – now is the time to ensure that it beds down successfully and that its implementation is optimal and consistent across all Member States and relevant agencies. To do this, we need specific tools to evaluate the effectiveness of individual measures and of the relevant EU agencies, as well as the levels and standards of application across the Union. We must then put in place the necessary supports to overcome any difficulties that are identified through the evaluation process. All of this, in turn, requires adequate time and space for all concerned – something which a long 'shopping list' of further legislative proposals would not permit. Ireland is therefore of the view that evaluation and consolidation should be an important theme of the new strategic guidelines.

At the same time, there are a number of areas which Ireland considers could benefit from further legislative action in the coming years. It is important that the next programme should be sufficiently flexible to allow us to tackle unforeseen threats and challenges. There must be scope for legislative action where an objective evaluation has provided clear evidence that existing measures are not sufficient.

In light of the foregoing, Ireland would propose the following as particular strategic priorities for evaluation and consolidation and/or for further legislative action as appropriate.

#### Justice and Fundamental Rights

Ireland is strongly of the view that further co-operation in confiscating the proceeds of crime is needed if we wish to create a truly hostile environment throughout the EU for those in possession of illicit gains. Ireland would like to see the adoption of mutual recognition instruments dealing with both criminal and civil forfeiture orders.

**DGD** 

The rise in **hate crimes** born of racism, xenophobia, anti-Semitism, homophobia and other extreme forms of intolerance is a worrying trend which requires a systematic method of better protecting core Union values throughout the Member States, including fundamental rights and the rule of law. Ireland considers that this should form another specific priority for EU action in the next strategic guidelines. Detailed proposals for advancing this objective can be found in the non-paper on 'Enhancing the respect for the rule of law in the EU' which Ireland and Finland jointly submitted to the recent Assises de la Justice conference.

Ireland would also support a specific focus in the strategic guidelines on the rights and needs of victims of all forms of crime, including networking and sharing of best practice.

In the area of family law, Ireland believes there could be tangible benefits in an instrument for mutual recognition of parental responsibility legally acquired in any given Member State. This would give greater certainty to families who move from one Member State to another – particularly 'non-traditional families' in which the child's parents are not married, or where one or both of the parties with parental responsibility is not a biological parent of the child (either in the case of adoption or where certain parental responsibility orders have been made). Consideration should also be given to seeking to effect a uniform approach a uniform approach to issues of parentage having regard to the advances in human assisted reproduction and the best interests of children.

Ireland would also welcome strategies aimed at enhancing mutual trust and understanding between the respective judicial authorities of Member States and facilitating the smoother functioning of EU instruments. In particular, actions to heighten awareness and understanding of relevant EU law among lawyers and judges should be a priority.

**DGD** 

#### Home Affairs

The JHA Council conclusions of June 2013 adopted a range of priorities for the fight against serious and organised crime between 2014 and 2017, and these should be taken into account when formulating the new strategic guidelines. In particular, **trafficking** in **human beings**, **drugs** and **firearms** remain perhaps the most prevalent and persistent forms of serious cross-border criminality in the EU and beyond. **Cybercrime** – including online child abuse and fraud attacks on information systems – is a constantly growing threat and every effort must be made to counter the increasingly sophisticated methods by which such crimes are perpetrated. Other areas of growing concern include **counterfeiting** of currencies and of various goods, and **cross-border crimes against personal property and drug smuggling** carried out by mobile organised groups.

Priority should be given to tackling the problems outlined above, in particular to ensuring that the measures already agreed in these areas are implemented as fully and effectively as possible. Having said that, the strategic guidelines should be flexible enough to permit the introduction of new proposals where there is sufficient evidence that further measures are necessary.

More generally, we must ensure that national and EU law enforcement agencies have the tools they need to combat crime in all its forms. This should happen in a co-ordinated fashion, with agencies free to exchange information in a manner that enhances public safety while remaining cognisant and respectful of personal data privacy rights.

Migration and Asylum

In the area of **legal migration** and **visas**, Ireland considers that the new strategic guidelines should focus more on outcomes than on processes. The primary desired outcome is promoting economic growth in the EU. To this end we need to attract skilled workers, entrepreneurs, high quality students, scientists and investors. We also need to attract additional tourists, particularly from emerging and rapidly growing economies.

In Ireland's view, these objectives do not necessitate further legislation but rather can be achieved by utilising existing national and/or EU level instruments – including our visa regimes within and without the Schengen zone – in a manner that is flexible and responsive to the needs of those whom we wish to attract. This includes working closely with employers and other stakeholders, and recognising that the optimum solutions may vary as between Member States and as between sectors of the economy or labour market. Therefore the emphasis should be on practical co-operation, information provision, establishing best practice and perhaps the use of pilot projects.

In the **border**s sphere, Ireland would request that the development of the Smart Borders package be informed by the possibilities of common technologies that could potentially be used in those parts of the EU that are not within the Schengen area, bearing in mind the enhanced information-sharing and practical co-operation that could result.

In the **asylum** area, with a view to developing mutual trust among Member States in the area of international protection, priority should be given to the successful implementation of the mechanism for early warning, preparedness and crisis management as provided for in the recast Dublin Regulation. This includes ensuring the necessary assistance from Member States to the European Asylum Support Office in carrying out its work in this field.

# b) Which other horizontal issues would you like to highlight for the post-2014 period, including (if relevant) the external action?

Ireland would like to see greater coherence between the internal and external dimensions of the Union's policy in the areas of **fundamental rights** and the **rule of law**. Such policy coherence – and a willingness to deal with real problems that emerge within the Union and to accept that all Member States have room for improvement – is critical to our credibility in the external dimension, not least in discussions with the Eastern Partnership countries and with applicant or potential applicant States. While rule of law issues are of course wider than the remit of the JHA Council, Justice and Interior Ministers have the primary responsibility for issues relating to the protection of fundamental rights and the effective functioning of the police and courts in this context. It is therefore appropriate that the JHA Council play a lead role in ensuring that the necessary coherence exists. Again, Ireland would refer here to its joint non-paper with Finland on enhancing the rule of law in the EU.

Another external action priority should be to tackle **migratory pressures** closer to their source. This entails greater co-operation with third countries through vehicles such the Global Approach to Migration and Mobility, through the negotiation of third country agreements and in other dialogues, and by looking in particular at regional protection programmes. The new strategic guidelines, rather than going into significant levels of detail, should recognise and cross-reference the roadmap for EU Action on Migratory Pressures as a central repository of ongoing actions. Migratory pressures are rapidly changing and the 'living document' approach reflects that reality. Human trafficking and people-smuggling are also relevant in this context, as illustrated all too starkly by the recent tragedies in the Mediterranean. Tackling these and other internal security threats emanating from third countries should be a central objective of EU external engagement.

It is also important to ensure that legal migration systems and the principles of free movement are not abused or undermined by third country nationals. This is an area that would benefit from practical co-operation and the pooling of operational experience, for example in tackling abuses such as marriage of convenience.

c) What principles could be useful in constructing the post-2014 guidelines? Would it be reasonable to align policy planning and financial framework cycles?

Ireland would support aligning the policy and financial cycles.

Set out below are some other general principles that Ireland believes should inform the next strategic guidelines and, in particular, any further legislative proposals that may result.

Future proposals in the field of judicial co-operation in criminal justice matters should accommodate all criminal justice traditions within the EU. In particular, there is a need to recognise and allow for the differences between the civil law system that obtains in many Member States and the common law system that prevails in Ireland and elsewhere.

Caution is also needed as regards further harmonising criminal law procedures and sanctions. While such harmonisation is certainly valuable in some areas, we need to take close account of the views and experiences of practitioners on the ground in each Member State before deciding that common rules are needed in further areas of the criminal law.

Given the continued economic difficulties that the Union will continue to face over the coming years, any proposals arising under the new strategic guidelines – particularly in the Justice area – should be subjected to rigorous cost-benefit analysis with a view to avoiding any excessive financial burdens on Member States or (as far as possible) any provisions likely to adversely affect economic recovery. By the same token, any proposed measures – especially in the areas of civil law and legal migration – should be designed to contribute to the 'Justice for Growth' agenda as far as possible.

Finally, Ireland would like to express its general support for the joint paper on the future of JHA which has recently been submitted by Estonia, Finland, Germany, Hungary, the Netherlands, Slovenia, Sweden and the United Kingdom.

JUSTICE

Following the Discussion Paper on the future development of the JHA area (doc. 14898/13), hereby the Republic of Croatia submits a written contribution on the mentioned questions to the Presidency and the General Secretariat of the Council.

### THE FUTURE OF THE EU JUSTICE POLICY

 During the implementation of the Stockholm Programme concrete and measurable progress has undoubtedly been made, however, there is room for further improvement, and I believe that the vision of sustainable future development of the JHA area can only be achieved on the basis of close cooperation between EU, Member States and civil sector.

In the light of the changes and achievements in the field of the judiciary, it should be pointed out the activities undertaken to ensure better functioning of the single market and to stimulate the economic development and investment climate. The mechanism for fighting against organized crime, terrorism and other forms of crime has been strengthened, as well as the legal framework in the area of fundamental rights and freedoms of citizens. A better position of vulnerable persons has been ensured, and the protection of personal data has been improved. In the area of judicial cooperation in criminal and civil matters, the access to justice has been further facilitated, as well as the mutual recognition and enforcement of court decisions.

- The Republic of Croatia highlights following main strategic priorities for the justice area for the post-2014 period:
  - suppression of corruption, as well as the fight against counterfeiting and piracy
  - progress regarding the seizure and confiscation of property and the establishment of a system of mutual recognition of judicial decisions on confiscation of proceeds of crime
  - improvement of the legal framework in the area of insolvency proceedings
  - EU citizenship's rights.

Other horizontal issues which should be highlighted for the post-2014 period are:

- cooperation with third countries, especially with candidate countries for the accession to the EU

- future development of the mutual trust and legal certainty

- compliance with the international legal order, in order to create legal certainty in relations with

non-EU countries

- mutual trust between legal practitioners from different national systems

- coherence between the legal instruments adopted at the European level.

In the process of determining the guidelines for the post-2014 period, we should try to ensure

effective implementation and continuous monitoring of the existing policies and adopted legislative

instruments. In this context, it is necessary to evaluate the achievements as well as the shortcomings

of the Stockholm programme, putting an emphasis on the elimination of identified deficiencies and

continuation of the reforms.

Special attention should be paid to improving and optimising the quality of the EU legislation in

this area. As a new Member State, which recently went through a demanding process of adjusting

its complete legal system to the EU acquis, Croatia is more than aware of how the lack of quality in

EU legislation may lead to severe problems in the application as well as in implementation of the

EU law. In is our belief that better, simplified regulation and improved quality of legislation

contributes directly to adequate protection of citizens and ensures effective judicial protection.

Having in mind economic and financial situation in the Member States, the future priorities should

also serve to stimulate cross-border business, trade and investment. Economic growth can be

promoted by creating more effective measures for combating cross-border crime and corruption.

But above all, the area of freedom, security and justice must be an area in which fundamental rights

are protected. This includes the core values set out in the Charter of Fundamental Rights and the

European Convention on Human Rights. Therefore Croatia is of an opinion that accession to the

European Convention on Human Rights should be finalised.

17808/1/13 REV 1 WvdR/mj 133 **DGD** 

LIMITE EN

Reflecting on the period ahead of us, we have to be practical and realistic in perceiving the goals we wish to achieve. While doing so, we should be guided by the principles of the mutual trust and legal certainty. In other words, while considering how to set up the future JHA policy framework, we should keep in mind the importance of the confidence of the citizens not only in the national judicial systems, but also in the judicial authorities of the Union. Equally important is the mutual trust between Member States, especially legal practitioners from different national systems. One of the assumptions of the mentioned trust is a quality and timely training, based on the system that monitors the dynamics of the development of the *acquis* and enables greater accessibility to the training programs as well as an intensified exchange of experiences among the Member States.

In aligning policy planning and financial framework cycles, it is necessary to take into account the financial framework, considering that the final implementation and successful implementation of previously adopted measures are conditioned by it. Also, prior to the adoption of an instrument it is required, except for assessing the effectiveness of the instrument, to evaluate its financial cost and performance.

**HOME AFFAIRS** 

## Future Development of the JHA Area - doc. 14898/13

a) Which main strategic priorities would you like to highlight for the post- 2014 period under the mandate of your committee/working party?

In the area of internal security we would like to stress the following priorities:

- Cyber security and fight against cybercrimes;
- Fight against criminal groups engaging in smuggling of narcotics, having in mind the significance, flourishing, diversification and the means they have at their disposal;
- Strengthening of cooperation and exchange of information with third countries in order to identify and fight organized criminal groups that are active on EU territory with cross-border character:

- Fight against organized criminal groups whose activities allow for illegal migrations and the abuse of legal communication channels;
- Adoption of the "Smart Border" package with the aim to contribute towards the realization of sufficiently impermeable borders for all cross-border activities that compromise the security situation and open for any movements that do not violate the security situation;
- Strengthening of EASO (European Asylum Support Office) role in the forthcoming period in the creation of a Common European Asylum System and thus contributing towards the harmonization of procedures of member countries in asylum procedures though staff training of public administration bodies and support mechanisms for member countries, among which is also EASO asylum support team (EASO Asylum Support Team AST)
- Establish cooperation with neighbouring third countries but also with countries from the broader region in establishing a joint system of border protection with third countries with whom the EU shares common borders, based on the principle of shared responsibility and profit of such common system.
- Because of an increasing number of crisis areas we would like to point out the necessity of fast reactions in crisis areas (prior to arrival into EU member states), especially in connection with vulnerable groups.
- Harmonization of the political cycle with the Multiannual Financial Framework

# b) Which other horizontal issues would you like to highlight for the post-2014 period, including (if relevant) the external action?

We emphasize our strategic commitment to the cooperation with neighbouring countries that have not yet joined the EU, to assisting them in their approximation to the EU and their acceptance of standards and strengthening of operational cooperation with other EU Member States and EU agencies. The operational cooperation primarily implies the fight against organized and serious crime, prevention of illegal migration through fighting organised criminal groups that support illegal migration and organised criminal groups involved in drug trafficking. In cooperation with Member States, the emphasis is on the implementation of the EU Policy Cycle and combat against forms of crime that are most threatening to the EU Member States.

In the area of legal migration let us point out the importance of labour migration, and in light of the above, the upcoming adoption of the Directive on Seasonal Workers, the Directive on the Transfer of Workers within International Companies and the Directive on the Conditions of Entry and Residence of Third-country Nationals for the Purposes of Research, Studies, Pupil Exchange, Remunerated and Unremunerated Training, Voluntary Service and Au Pairing which would enhance the transparency of the procedure in all Member States. In connection with the legal migration one should emphasize the integration of aliens into the society of an admitting country for the purpose of preventing negative migration-wise events.

## c) What principles could be useful in constructing the post-2014 guidelines? Would it be reasonable to align policy planning and financial framework cycles?

We support the opinion expressed at the informal meeting of Ministers of Justice and Home Affairs of 18 July 2013 that says that the basis for the determining future measures should be the evaluation of past activities. In any case, the issues that still need to be taken into account in the domain of borders are the implementation of joint actions of Member States at the external border, harmonization in the implementation of joint operations of return of irregular migrants and third-country nationals and the prevention of the abuse of the asylum procedure aimed at the extension of illegal stay in the EU.

We would like to emphasize the importance of solidarity among EU MSs given the increased number of asylum seekers. Here we consider that financial assistance can not replace solidarity in terms of other measures, such as moving to other MSs.

The area of internal security is a very dynamic area so that in certain segments, a four-year planning seems too long a period. On the other hand, a multiannual financial planning has its significant advantages. We believe that the expansion of the time frame of the Multiannual Financial Planning from seven to eight years would result in overlapping of one multiannual financial framework with two policy planning cycles, with the possibility that in the event of a significant change of circumstances affecting the policy planning or the financial framework, appropriate corrections would be made in both of them, 4 years afterwards.

A harmonized policy planning within framework cycles of funding is a solution that will absolutely enhance the implementation of planned policy and more efficient use of financial resources so that we support such an approach in building guidelines.

#### **CONTRIBUTION FROM HUNGARY (HU)**

## **Position of Hungary**

on possible priorities concerning the new Multiannual Programme for the Area of Freedom, Security and Justice ("post-Stockholm Programme") in the area of Home Affairs-

This document is submitted in accordance with the request of the Presidency, as set out in doc. 14898/13.

As regards the general principles of the new Programme, Hungary would like to recall the joint letter of the Netherlands, Sweden, Finland, the United Kingdom, Estonia, Slovenia and Hungary, that was signed in The Hague, on 18 November 2013 and sent to the Presidency and the Commission. Hungary, as a member of the Salzburg Forum, also shares the views set out in the relevant joint paper of the Salzburg Forum.

Having said that, Hungary still wishes to outline the following possible national priorities.

First and foremost, Hungary considers **fighting illegal migration**, as a horizontal and cross-cutting priority for the new Programme that is relevant for many aspects of the Home Affairs policies. This should entail the following main points:

- A comprehensive review and based on that, further development of the readmission policy of the EU should take place in order to make it more effective (e.g. mutual recognition of return decisions should be introduced by the respective amendment of the Return Directive; a pan-European database, possibly as a part of the SIS II, should be set up containing all return decisions taken by the MSs, providing access both for migration and law enforcement authorities)
- There should be substantial progress as regards tangible and effective cooperation with countries of transit and origin of the migrants entering the Union illegally. This should be based on the principles of conditionality and "more for more" and carried out in close cooperation with the common foreign and security policy.

- Effective management of external borders (should remain a high priority, making best use of the possibilities offered by modern technology. Work on the Smart Borders Package should continue and be finalised as soon as possible, in particular, as regards the Entry –Exit System, containing biometric features. Frontex must be strengthened and further developed, both in terms of its budget and mandate. In the coming period, the development of EU policies on external borders management in general must better reflect geographical balance, the changing and volatile nature of increasing migratory flows, as well as the quick shifts of migratory pressure appearing in new areas. There should be measures expressing genuine solidarity towards MSs under particular migratory pressure and in order to improve preparedness for unforeseen situations (contingency planning) and flexible solutions.
- When implementing the CEAS, countering the abuse of the right for asylum should be an important factor to be taken into account.

As regards the **right of free movement**, Hungary supports the strengthening of practical cooperation in order to fight abuses while upholding this fundamental right enjoyed by our citizens without restrictions.

Effective governance of the **Schengen Area**, based on the newly adopted legislation remains a priority. The capacities offered by eu-LISA should be used to the maximum extent in the coming years.

In the field of **asylum**, there is a need for consolidation, focusing on the implementation of adopted European legislation and stepping up practical cooperation. External dimensions of asylum need to be developed, in order to provide international protection in the proximity of crisis areas. Resettlement and relocation programmes should continue on a voluntary basis. EASO should be strengthened in order to support MSs, while leaving the decisions in asylum cases within the competence of MSs.

As regards **legal migration**, this should be channelled into the questions of external relations. Stepping up cooperation with third countries and developing their capacities is of utmost importance. The coherence of the migration policy with other goals (e.g. competitiveness and economic growth) and policies (e.g. employment, education and research, etc.) of the EU should be ensured. Communication on migration towards our citizens and the rest of the world should be improved.

There is a need for the review of the **visa policy** of the EU, in order to find the right balance between the stimulation of economic growth and security aspects. Due consideration should be given to the creation of an EU ESTA system that could serve as an alternative of the visa requirement and enable a shift towards individual risk assessment. Hungary continues to support the improvement of mobility of bona fide travellers, with special focus on the achievement of sustainable visa-free travel for the countries neighbouring the EU. Improvements in practical cooperation (VIS, CACs, etc.) remain an important aspect for the future Programme.

As regards **internal security**, Hungary considers the consolidation of the existing fragmented acquis on police cooperation and law enforcement information exchange as a priority. The EU PNR Directive should be adopted as soon as possible and Directive 2011/82/EU (CBE Directive) should be revised in order to enable mutual recognition and enforcement of fines of road safety related traffic offences, beyond existing provisions on information exchange. Implementation of the policy cycle against serious and organised crime should be continued. We believe that due consideration should be given to alternative methods in the fight against organised crime as well. Hungary puts great emphasis on the development of a European law enforcement culture, and CEPOL should continue to play a decisive role in this. Further progress is needed in order to exploit synergies between internal and external security of the EU.

When it comes to **external relations**, we are of the view that Home Affairs policies and interests should be better fed into the broader context of external actions of the EU. In a geographical approach, we support further improvement of cooperation with the countries of the Western Balkans and Eastern Partnership; just as with certain strategic partners (US, Russia, Canada). In a thematic approach, progress is needed in cooperation as regards the fight against illegal migration, border management, readmission and the implementation of the policy cycle against serious and organised crime. In our point of view common regional platforms with third countries (like the Budapest Process) can be successful tools to tackle these challenges, therefore we support the application of the Global approach to migration and mobility, and would strive to make more efforts (political, financial and human) to achieve the goals of the political declarations.



## Ministry of the Interior

## Ministry of Justice

## **Introduction**

In compliance with Art.68 of the TFEU (introduced by the Lisbon Treaty) the European Council will hold a discussion<sup>1</sup> in order to define the strategic guidelines for legislative and operational planning within the area of freedom, security and justice.

Said Art. 68 of the TFEU constitutes the legal basis for the adoption by the European Council<sup>2</sup> of strategic guidelines instead of a five-year programme containing concrete actions to be undertaken in order to achieve the relevant goals<sup>3</sup>.

Moreover, as guidelines do not imply any time limit, the European Council could choose a duration other than a five-year term, for instance a seven-year period, to stress the close link with the next Multi-annual Financial Framework. Since many aspects of the JHA area have already been covered at legislative level, said guidelines should focus on the quality of the EU acquis implementation, as well as on the consolidation of the outcome of the 2009 Stockholm programme.

Europe's credibility derives from its capacity to maintain the commitments undertaken. For this reason in the next future it should concentrate on the stabilization of the progresses achieved, the homogeneous development of the regulatory framework, as well as on the identification of possibly not yet covered areas requiring further efforts.

\_

<sup>1</sup> It is expected to take place in June 2014.

The guidelines will be adopted by the European Council in Brussels. Therefore, the relevant document should not be identified by the name of the capital city of the country holding the EU Council Presidency.

The programme would be a document adopted by the EU Commission as was the case for the past three programmes, i.e. Tampere (1999), The Hague (2004), Stockholm (2009). As far as the future in the JHA area is concerned, the Commission "is invited to present appropriate contributions to this process" (art.68, TFEU).

In this connection, financial instruments will play a crucial role, allowing resources to be shared, national objectives to be pursued in the framework of a broader European strategy. Available resources should, therefore, be destined to meet the needs of the national systems in a European perspective, without fragmentation of the actions included in the national programmes.

#### **General background**

Since the adoption of the Stockholm Programme significant steps forward have been made in the process for the realization of a common area of freedom, security and justice <sup>1</sup>.

In particular, a specific wealth of experiences and know how were acquired in terms of both the positive results achieved in the last years by all the actors involved in the management of the European security, and the considerable volume of EU legislation which contributed to an increased homogeneity between member States.

The EU internal security threats - which today require a common response by member States - were already partly identified in the Stockholm Programme. In particular, considering the strategic objective to dismantle criminal networks, various activities were carried out, instruments developed and initiatives launched which need to be constantly monitored and implemented. However, much has still to be done, in particular as regards the necessary response to the main internal security threats, which evolve continuously due to the changing European political scenarios and economic situations. Account should also be taken of the need to combine said response with an increased protection of the rights guaranteed by the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights.

17808/1/13 REV 1 WvdR/mj 141
DGD **LIMITE EN** 

\_

As confirmed by the Commission document "Second Report on the status of implementation of the EU security strategy" Brussels, 10.4.2013 COM-2013 179)

Moreover, as far as migration and asylum are concerned, important steps forward were made in view of human trafficking prevention and victims' protection<sup>1</sup> in order to extend the rights granted to international protection beneficiaries (refugee status and subsidiary protection)<sup>2</sup>, to standardize the national procedural rules concerning the issuing of a single residence permit to allow third country nationals to stay and work on the territory of a member State, as well as a common set of rights for third country workers legally staying in a member State<sup>3</sup>.

Other legislative instruments aimed at making the European economic system more attractive concern seasonal work, intra-company transfers of foreign workers, the status of researchers, students, trainees, volunteers and au-pair personnel. These measures are still under negotiation and will be adopted in a very near future.

Finally, in the framework of the Common European Asylum System (CEAS) new legislative instruments have been recently adopted<sup>4</sup> replacing the entire asylum envelope. The reform aims at facilitating and standardizing the access procedures to the protection system in the EU.

\_

European Parliament and Council Directive 2011/36/EU of 5 April 2011.

European Parliament and Council Directive 2011/51/EU of 11 May 2011 amending Directive 2003/109/EC and extending the scope of the EC permit for long-term residents to beneficiaries of international protection.

European Parliament and Council Directive 2011/98/EU of 13 December 2011.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> - Regulation No. 603/2013 of 26 June 2013 on the establishment of "Eurodac" for the comparison of fingerprints for the effective application of Regulation EU No. 604/2013 (which entered into force on 19 July 2013 and shall apply from 20 July 2015 in order to allow for the technical preparations necessary to transmit the relevant data to the central system);

<sup>-</sup> Regulation No. 604/2013 of 26 June 2013 establishing the criteria and mechanisms for determining the member State responsible for examining an application for international protection lodged in one of the member State by a third country national or a stateless person (which entered into force on 19 July 2013 and shall apply to applications for international protection lodged as of first January 2014);

<sup>-</sup> Directive 2011/95/EU of 13 December 2011 on standards for the qualification of thirdcountry nationals or stateless persons as beneficiaries of international protection, for a uniform status for refugees or for persons eligible for subsidiary protection, and for the content of the protection granted (deadline for transposition: 21 December 2013);

<sup>-</sup> Directive 2013/32/EU of 26 June 2013 on common procedures for granting and withdrawing international protection (deadline for transposition 20 July 2015);

<sup>-</sup> Directive 2013/33/EU of 26 June 2013 laying down standards for the reception of applicants for international protection (deadline for transposition 20 July 2015).

Question a) Which main strategic priorities would you like to highlight for the post-2014 period under the mandate of your committee/working party?

As to the political and strategic priorities which are to be included in the new multiannual Programme in order to identify specific actions, stress should be put on the fight against crime **infiltration in the legitimate economy, as well as on mafia-type organized crime**. In this connection, it is considered necessary to develop an innovative and truly "common" strategy between member States aimed at attacking criminal assets, also with the purpose of fully implementing the principle of the mutual recognition of all court decisions of confiscation, whether conviction or non conviction based.

Moreover, member States' attention on **human trafficking** should not decrease. Said phenomenon still requires a strong commitment in the next years: in fact, it does not only imply a support to be provided to the victims of this hideous crime, but it also contributes to increasing the profits of the international criminal organizations to the detriment of the legal economy.

An important challenge of the future years will be to improve the tools necessary to more effectively counter the alarming phenomenon of **international terrorism** and its **financing sources**, as well as to combat **radicalization and extremism**, in particular the "lone wolves" and microcells.

Europe should also commit itself to more effectively confronting **hate crimes** and **discrimination**, in particular **violence against women**, in line with the recent models promoted by the international community and by some examples of national laws.

A special attention should be given to the **environmental crime** and to the **forgery of food products and goods in general**.

Further priorities to be achieved in the new programme concern the implementation of the initiatives already started within the Stockholm Programme. In particular, the proposal for a new **Europol Regulation** aimed at strengthening the Agency is highlighted, as well as the **negotiation** on the solidarity clause and its related implementation, the setting up, within Europol, of the **European Cybercrime Centre** (EC3), the implementation of the new **directive on attacks against information systems**, and the rapid adoption of the proposed instruments on **data protection and information exchange**.

The instruments adopted before the Lisbon Treaty in the field of **judicial cooperation in criminal matters** constitute an important EU acquis that , if not replaced by the new Lisbon Treaty instruments, has to be implemented and consolidated also in light of the full **jurisdictional control** by the Court of Justice which will be in force from 1 December 2014 , as under the relevant Protocol No. 36 to the Treaty.

During the possible review of the pre-Lisbon acquis instruments the **highest levels of legislative** approximation have to be **ensured**, as well as in relation to the mutual recognition standards already achieved in the previous instruments (standstill clause).

With regard to legal migration and economic growth in Europe, it is crucial to realize farsighted migratory policies able to combine mobility and Europe's economic and social openness towards third country nationals with clear rules and their strict enforcement. The credibility of national and European policies depends on this, as well as the solidity of the entire system.

In the field of asylum, the full implementation of the related envelope is a priority. The monitoring and constant evaluation of the recently adopted legal instruments should allow for the verification of possible deviations from the objectives established and of the consistency of said instruments with the constantly evolving migration phenomena.

Thanks to a constant monitoring and focus on the collected data, which should form the basis of the political choices, the need to adopt new legislative and/or operational instruments will be assessed. The full development of the CEAS also depends on the reception capacity of the asylum national systems. The differences in this sector lead to unbalances and asymmetries that could be overcome by a constant mapping of the whole reception system in Europe, coupled with an intra-EU relocation of the beneficiaries of international protection and a thorough contingency planning to face extraordinary migration flows towards member States.

The strength of the asylum system depends also on a consistent return policy. In fact, an abuse of the legal immigration channels which is not effectively countered by member States may turn into a pull factor and, consequently, into an excessive pressure on the national systems. Thus, it could be difficult to regularly manage migration phenomena, with an increase in the feeling of insecurity and negative perception of immigration by national public opinions.

Therefore, in the next years it will be necessary to manage forced repatriations more effectively and promote voluntary (and/or assisted) returns to a greater extent by encouraging practical cooperation between member States. In this connection, an active role by the European Asylum Support Office (EASO) will be vital thanks to the supply of information on the origin countries (COI) in order to enable the adoption of return decisions based on a strong awareness of the possible consequences for the migrants involved.

The landmark events affecting various African countries (from Sahel to the South Mediterranean till the Horn of Africa) besides the Middle East (i.e., the recent Syrian crisis) should not be neglected. They call for continuing our efforts to improve the tools available to the European Union in order to cope with possible massive inflows (of both mainly economic immigrants and refugees), by guaranteeing adequate support to the most affected States. In this context it is important for the European Union to make further efforts both by adopting partnership policies with neighboring third countries and by guaranteeing ad hoc surveillance, management and rescue mechanisms in the Mediterranean sea border areas. Because of their characteristics they constitute the Union's external border and, in view of their control, require equipment and tools exceeding the possibilities of the individual member States directly involved due to their geographical position. In this respect, of utmost importance is to consider any form of collaboration against the criminal organizations devoted to exploiting illegal immigration.

The monitoring and surveillance activities should become integrated, in a perspective of complementarity and consistency, with the strategic dialogues and cooperation with origin and transit countries - also through a synergic use of the EU cooperation and development programmes - as well as with the activities performed by the civilian crises management missions. Among the objectives to be achieved mention should be made of the fight against criminal organizations exploiting migrant smuggling, the Regulation establishing the European border surveillance system (EUROSUR) and the implementation of the smart border envelope.

# Question b) Which other horizontal issues would you like to highlight for the post-2014 period, including (if revelant) the external action?

In the area of Internal Affairs it appears to be essential to focus efforts on the connection between the relevant policies and the economic development perspectives. **Internet security** in its broadest meaning is closely linked to economic development; however, it constitutes a broadly horizontal issue due to its implications in various criminal sectors. Enhancing the mechanisms to counter **cybercrime**, a phenomenon with cross-cutting repercussions on many criminal sectors, also seems to be necessary in order to make the Internet more secure and reliable.

Moreover, the EU external dimension policies should speak with only one voice on the issues of security which will have to be always included in all external agendas in the dialogues with strategic partners and third countries.

As already highlighted, in the migration sector particular attention should be devoted to the external dimension, partnership and solidarity with third countries also in order, on the one hand, to build/enhance the capacities of the latter and, on the other, to cope with the new challenges, actively cooperate in the management of migration flows, as well as in order to be co-actors in the framework of development policies.

Regional protection programmes should be privileged by allocating significant resources in the consideration that protection opportunities in areas near the origin countries can facilitate the reintegration of displaced people, when permitted by the social and political conditions.

If regional protection programmes are not viable resettlement programmes could allow, on the one hand, for a more effective management of displaced people's flows in terms of organization of national structures and services for their reception and integration in the local socio-economic context and, on the other, for the prevention of the activities of the traffickers' criminal networks.

Moreover, the external activities in the Justice and Home Affairs area and the civilian aspects of the Common Policy of Security and Defense (the so-called "inter-pillar cooperation") should be progressively aligned by outlining new strategies to strengthen judicial cooperation with the main actors in the international scenario as well as with the judicial authorities of the main neighboring countries, starting from the Mediterranean area, also in order to create positive synergies with the other JHA policies.

A particular attention should be paid to the **protection of the EU financial and economic interests**, also by establishing a **European Prosecutor's Office** as provided for by Art. 86 of the TFEU, as well as by countering the activities threatening the development of its main economic initiatives.

All future initiatives should be based on a constant and careful balance between **security** and **individual's rights protection** needs and pursue a balance between law enforcement action and protection of the rights of the subjects involved in criminal proceedings. The *Roadmaps* adopted to protect the rights of defendants and crime victims are a useful guidance; this exercise, after a thorough assessment of the results obtained so far, should be carried on in the future by focusing in particular on the issues still to be dealt with (for example, "preventive detention"), thus achieving improved protection standards compared to those already guaranteed by the ECHR.

Furthermore, it is deemed necessary to update the **peer evaluation mechanism** (still regulated by the 97/827/JHA Common Action of 5 December 1997), without prejudice to the competence of the Commission and the European Parliament, with a view to giving it an added value in a cost-effective/efficient framework.

With regard to horizontal issues, a priority is the training of judges, prosecutors, other judicial officers and law enforcement authorities in order to adjust their training to the increased complexity of judicial and police cooperation tools made available by the EU and other international actors.

# Question c) What principles could be useful in constructing the post-2014 guidelines? Would it be reasonable to align policy planning and financial framework cycles?

The European action was carried out and should continue to be carried out in the respect of the common values and principles of the rule of law, solidarity and mutual support. The inspiring principle of the whole future European action should remain that of guaranteeing a space of freedom, security and justice, as well as the full recognition of privacy and fundamental rights.

Moreover, the economic revival of the European Union is deemed to depend also on the enhancement of the security conditions in certain crucial sectors.

Therefore, while assessing the Stockholm Programme experience as largely positive, the need is recognized to develop new **concise**, **open and flexible** guidelines that do not hinder the realization of objectives, also other than those expressly envisaged, which may be agreed upon at a later stage. Such a solution would allow priorities and ongoing actions to be better specified, thus affording a more adequate instrument to the changing scenarios.

The drawing up of concrete and concise guidelines that, at the same time, are open and flexible to be adjusted to the varying scenarios is, though ambitious, an achievable objective. Said instrument should not be affected by all the rapid changes (a number of which only apparent) taking place in the society; it should be flexible thanks to mechanisms of subsequent verification, evaluation and integration, in order to adjust the EU action to the structurally significant changes which may occur during the implementation of the strategies identified and which should require rapid interventions, not limited only to face possible emergency situations.

With regard to contents, it would be advisable for the new guidelines to envisage verification of the implementation of the actions already included in the Stockholm Programme, as well as some specific macro priorities and objectives characterizing the future EU action in the area of Justice and Home Affairs, thus foreshadowing the scenarios of the future European Union action.

The availability of adequate financial resources is instrumental to the definition of new European strategic guidelines. In the lack of resources due to the current economic situation it is crucial to achieve a sound consistency between the chosen strategic goals and the planning of the multiannual financial cycles, also considering a certain flexibility for possible adjustments in case of significant changes in the scenario.

Considering that, under art. 68 of the TFEU, the new strategic guidelines should deal with legislative and operational planning it is believed that, based on the experience gained and the considerations already expressed on the occasion of the relevant meetings convened by the EU Commission, it is necessary to submit some issues to be studied in depth within the relevant fora for the purpose of deciding on possible legislative interventions.

Of particular mention is the extension to asylum seekers of the intra-EU relocation measure, as well as the mutual recognition of international protection and of free movement to beneficiaries of protection, including the right to work in any State of the Union.

In fact, the legal basis for relocation is only contained in the regulation establishing the EASO (art. 5, EU Regulation 439/2010) which defines it as an intra-EU transfer on a voluntary basis, implemented as an extraordinary measure for the persons already recognized as beneficiaries of international protection. Therefore, considering that in mixed flows the great majority of migrants are potential international protection beneficiaries, a better and developing definition of the legal basis is necessary, as well as an extended relocation instrument included in the toolbox to support the States affected by a particular migration pressure, as mentioned in the "Conclusions for a genuine and concrete solidarity" approved on 8 March 2012 by the JHA Council.

With regard to refugees' free movement in the EU it is necessary to envisage a coherent management of secondary flows by promoting the utmost legality and mutual trust between member States and avoiding intra EU areas of illegal migration which might reduce safeguards for international protection beneficiaries and provide room for manoeuvre to criminal networks engaged in trafficking and exploiting activities.

With reference to the operational instruments also mentioned in article 68 of the TFEU the following is of vital importance:

- the setting up of early warning mechanisms (through the EASO support and active role) and of mechanisms for an effective burden sharing to assist the most affected member States;
- a strong reference to the application of the Dublin Regulation discretionary clauses in terms of both an increased solidarity and responsibility and of a broader protection of migrants' human rights, taking into account the ties of asylum seekers with specific member States, as also indicated by the relevant case-law of the Court of Justice;
- the support to the examination procedure of asylum applications through the EASO coordination, as suggested in the recent study on the joint examination of asylum applications, especially in emergency situations linked to massive inflows of migrants.

### CONTRIBUTION FROM LATVIA (LV)

# Comments of the Latvian Delegation on development of Justice and Home Affairs in the European Union in the post-Stockholm period

With reference to discussions during the informal Justice and Home Affairs Ministers' Council on 18 – 19 July 2013 in Vilnius, as well as discussions at the meeting of the Civil Law Matters (General Questions) on 29 October 2013, JAIEX on 8 October, CATS on 11 October, as well as the last SCIFA and COSI meetings, and with reference to questions raised in the Lithuanian Presidency document No 14898/13, the Latvian Delegation would like to provide the following comments in the context of the strategic EU priorities in the area of Justice and Home Affairs for the post-2014 period.

### I FUTURE OF THE EU JUSTICE POLICY

#### **Horizontal aspects**

- 1. It is our pleasure to note that the Stockholm Programme period has been very productive, especially taking into account the fact that we had to operate within the new legal framework, provided for by the Lisbon Treaty. Thus, before the next significant acquis enlargement, we should primary ensure complete and quality introduction and practical application of the existing legal instruments.
- 2. In order to ensure this, we could establish wider application and introduction of electronic procedures (within the *e-justice* framework). Meanwhile in Latvia's opinion we should work on common EU priorities with more emphasis on such primary measures essential for successful functioning of EU tools as interconnection of marriage, will and bankruptcy registers.
- 3. We should also focus on informing the public and training of practitioners.
- 4. In order to ensure enough flexibility in implementation and exercise of measures, in the view of Latvia the programme for the next period should be formulated by setting only strategic priorities while avoiding defining particular measures.

- 5. Comparing current situation with the time when we worked on the previous programmes, the area of justice is gaining more and more horizontal impact on the EU development, since lately it is increasingly linked with the measures aimed at strengthening the economy. Thus, in the context of justice we should mention the following aspects as strategic priorities for the post-2014 period justice measures aimed at facilitating the EU growth and economic development of the Member States by simplifying access of citizens to courts in cross-border matters, as well as by ensuring effective fight against crime in Europe.
- 6. Discussions on justice measures in the context of civil law are even closer linked to the Single market issues, thus Latvia proposes to involve the Competitiveness Council in development of measures and closer synergies between the two areas.
- 7. Having regard to the given link with economic growth, upon rating the importance of measures in the area of justice in the European Semester process, the issues should be viewed in two dimensions as EU tools in the area of justice, having links to economic growth and national measures in the competence of the Member States, e.g., those aimed at reducing workloads of courts and efficiency of court process.
- 8. With the regard to *Justice Scoreboard* as a tool that should provide support to the Member States in implementing national measures, upon its development there should be a clear and understandable link with the objectives of the European Semester. In the context of *Justice Scoreboard* –clear methodology should be applied, reliable and comparable data should be used and the Member States must be involved in the process.
- 9. While discussing the development of the new programme, we shall take into account financial possibilities of the Member States to implement planned measures. From the point of view of Latvia there is a global trend where ambitious objectives set at the EU level make an even harder financial burden on the Member States. Although financial impact of each particular legislative act may not be remarkable, yet simultaneous adoption of several legislative acts, in totality cause considerable financial burden in the form of considerable implementation costs. Consequently we shall be aware that by ensuring more extensive rights in new quality, we should maintain their proportionality with the necessary financial inputs to exercise this right, as well as provide for sufficient support with the framework of the EU funding.

10. In order to ensure a more efficient progress regarding the objectives of legislative and non-legislative measures, there must be a link with the financial framework – both, in terms of measures and timing. Thus Latvia is open to the discussion about a longer period of the next period programme (more than 5 years).

#### Criminal law

- 11. As the Lisbon Treaty provided for extremely wide possibilities, particularly in the area of criminal law, the Stockholm Programme served as a basis to verify the practical applicability of these possibilities. Now we can conclude that this period has been successful, fruitful and commensurate the Member States were able to reach a compromise to ensure strengthening of common interests in legislative acts. A progress has been achieved, even agreeing on really complicated issues.
- 12. Having regard to the aforementioned, Latvia believes that in the next period it would be useful to pay attention to effective and quality application of the existing tools, both, those adopted before the Lisbon Treaty and after Lisbon.
- 13. Regarding the tools adopted before the Lisbon Treaty, Latvia would like to highlight the necessity to evaluate actual application and added value of framework decisions for the purpose of timely repeal or recast of legislative acts. Having regard that also expiry date of the transitional period is approaching, after which it will be possible to initiate infringement procedure on non-compliances in transposition of framework decisions, it would be necessary to have an in-depth examination of many tools thus finding out if the tools had been effective and useful and which ones could be improved.
- 14. Strengthening of fundamental rights within the framework of criminal proceedings could be developed further, yet only when the recently adopted fundamental tools within this context will have been implemented. One of the directions for further development would be compliance with fundamental rights within the framework of criminal proceedings as regards protection of the rights of victims as provided for by Resolution of the Council of 2011 on a roadmap for strengthening the rights and protection of victims, in particular in criminal proceedings (the Budapest "roadmap"), as well as in the area of the rights of the accused and suspected persons.

Nevertheless, upon further development of such areas of fundamental rights as, for example, protection of victims, it should be taken into account that quite recently a directive was adopted providing for minimum rights, support and protection standards of crime victims, which is still undergoing implementation.

Therefore, although it is not known how it will be implemented in practice, all the subsequent potential tools in the area of victim protection should be based on this directive, and it would not be reasonable to develop new tools while the fundamental tool has not been duly strengthened and verified. Moreover, upon developing further governance in the area of victim protection we should also take into account the current economic situation.

- 15. When preparing the next programme we should take into account that currently the area of justice is becoming more and more horizontal, supporting other areas, inter alia, in the context of criminal law sanctions. Latvia does not oppose the potential harmonization by expanding the scope of Article 83 of Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union; however, in any case there should be a careful assessment as to the need for the governance and solving the issue by criminal law means in compliance with truly commensurate approach.
- 16. It should be taken into account that the Lisbon Treaty provides also for new mechanisms the Member States may influence the decision-making process, for example, a possibility for the Member States to stop development of a proposal based on its incommensurate impact on national criminal law (passarelle procedure, emergency brake clause), yet in the context of proposals developed under the Stockholm Programme these procedures have not been used. Having regard to the previously stated fact that the period of the Stockholm Programme has been fruitful and the Member States had managed to agree on a row of complicated projects without applying emergency procedures provided for by the Treaty of Lisbon, also in the future we should maintain the skill to agree and reach a commensurate solution between national interests of the Member States and the EU interests.
- 17. It shall be pointed out that Latvia believes the application of *passarelle* is inadmissible in unanimity issues, where it had been provided for the reason to ensure as far as possible further application of legislative acts in practice after their adoption, for *a priori* legislative acts adopted within the framework of these procedures could have an impact on essential elements of criminal law systems of the Member States.

#### Civil law

- 18. Similarly to the above mentioned, also in the area of civil law the common priority of the EU should not be the number of legislative acts adopted or too rapid and considerable harmonization of the area. Instead, the emphasis should be put on improvement of the existing legislative acts by revising the most important tools, for example, Brussels II bis, Service of Documents, as well as Taking of Evidence regulations. There should also be focus on facilitating awareness and informing the public, as well as training of practitioners.
- 19. Currently we have given up the *exequatur* requirement. Thus, before developing further mutual recognition and new tools, practical experience should be gained (application of Brussels I regulation and European Account Preservation Order).
- 20. If in the following years we commonly state that there is a need for new tools to resolve difficulties due to different national regulations, then Latvia could support harmonization of material law only as the measure of last resort in strict compliance with subsidiary and proportionality principles, as well as upon condition that such harmonization has sufficient legal grounds. Areas where harmonization could take place concern issues of strong cross-border nature and rapid market growth, which currently in material law of the Member States are not yet sufficiently governed. For example, with regard to such IT area as cloud computing which is currently related to rapid technology development, Latvia would support development of the EU material law acts. In such and similar cases it would not be sound to come to the point when each Member State has developed its own distinct regulation, so that later within the EU framework we will have to try hard to harmonize these various regulations.
- 21. Within the context of family law Latvia wishes to point out that this is a sensitive area where the EU decisions requires unanimity, as well as respect for material law regulation of the Member States. At the same time Latvia would support the use of "closer cooperation" instrument between the Member States of similar material law regulations, however, Latvia does not support application of passerelle in this area. Latvia has rarely supported development of closer cooperation between particular Member States, for this complicates and obstructs application within the EU framework, yet in family law currently such approach could be applicable.

22. With regard to the external dimension of judicial cooperation in civil and commercial matters—
it is important, as far as possible, to take necessary measures to facilitate cooperation with third
countries. Firstly, by facilitating the accession of third countries to international tools the EU
had already joined, and, secondly, by facilitating, as far as possible, that third countries
implement these tools accordingly.

#### II FUTURE OF THE EU HOME AFFAIRS POLICY

#### **Horizontal aspects**

- 1. We support the necessity to discuss the future of Justice and Home affairs. We are convinced this would also serve as a useful assessment of the contribution of the Stockholm programme to the general development of the Justice and Home Affairs.
- 2. Latvia believes that the Justice and Home Affairs as a part of the EU integration project has reached a certain level of maturity and the general direction of the JHA development has been set. Therefore, we consider that a detailed programme (as was the case with the Hague and Stockholm programme) is not necessary at this stage. Strategic guidelines for legislative and operational planning as stipulated by Article 68 TFEU adopted by the European Council would be the most appropriate instrument assuming they are concise and at the same time allowing the certain degree of flexibility to react to unexpected threats and challenges.
- 3. Having said that, we believe that the main focus of post-Stockholm initiative should be to ensure the consistency and continuity of existing policy line. The implementation and followup of already adopted policy and legislation in JHA area is vital.
- 4. New instruments must be based only on evidence and practical needs. When elaborating measures there always should be detailed impact assessments covering also issues related to costs and their added value. Important aspect to be taken into account is also the consequences at national level when they are to be implemented.
- 5. There are many already existing policy and strategy documents that cover almost all fields of the Home Affairs. Coherence of their implementation also should be strengthened.
- 6. Another important aspect to highlight is a practical cooperation. It is evident that Home affairs policies cannot exist and function without mutual trust that has been the corner stone of the Area of Freedom. Security and Justice development so far. Therefore, priority of post-Stockholm initiative should be given to actions strengthening the mutual trust between the Member States and enhance practical and operational cooperation.

- 7. The agencies related to the implementation of Home affairs policies plays important role at the EU level. There are already established basis for intensified cooperation of the JHA agencies. Latvia believes that the further improvements of this mechanism would greatly facilitate to the practical cooperation at the EU level.
- 8. It should not be forgotten that post-Stockholm period coincides with the end of transitional period of the Lisbon Treaty. Therefore it is vital that future initiatives should guarantee the legitimacy and soundness of the foundations upon which the JHA cooperation has been built. Accordingly, Latvia considers important that the proper role and involvement of the EU institutions should be observed as it is laid down by the Treaties. Involvement of the EU citizens should be welcomed.
- 9. In order to better respond to the expectations of the EU citizens, especially taking into account the great impact of economic crises on a daily life of the EU citizens, assessment of new initiatives in terms of their impact on the EU competitiveness and growth should be a priority.
- 10. The importance of the external dimension to ensure successful implementation of internal policies has been already recognised. Further coordination of internal and external policies between all actors both at the EU and national level would be beneficial not only for the EU and its Member States but for the EU partners as well. In this regard the strengthening of operational cooperation with third countries should be ensured.

#### **Specific aspects of Home affairs policies:**

11. In the field of readmission and return the implementation of existing agreements as well as finalization of negotiations on the basis of existing mandates should be a priority considering their importance to ensure the overall effectiveness of migration policies. Frontex role should be reinforced with regard to coordination of joint operations and provision of operational support to the Member States' capacities in return issues.

- 12. A system for admission of third country nationals in order to facilitate access to labour markets that respond to the needs and priorities of each Member State should be further developed. While action at the EU level is necessary due attention should be retained to Member States' competences for managing labour markets.
- 13. The Internal Security strategy has proved its value providing basis for multi-disciplinary response to tackle threats to internal security. The need to update the Internal Security strategy on the basis of the assessment related to its implementation should be considered.
- 14. Use of modern technologies is one of the most efficient means and their deployment should be further explored. It means that the development and functioning of large scale information systems should be at the heart of the future development of the home affairs policies. Besides already existing systems, SIS II and VIS implementation of the Eurosur and Smart Borders should be among goals to reach for the post-Stockholm period.
- 15. Another important challenge for future internal security of EU is a cybersecurity. There is a need to elaborate comprehensive approach and efficient instruments for fight against cybercrime.
- 16. Latvia is convinced that the response and prevention mechanisms at the EU level should also be further developed to ensure the adequate reaction on emerging terrorism threats.
- 17. Implementation of the EU policy cycle on serious and organized cross-border crime should be continued according to the adopted planning. It is a major instrument for practical cooperation benefitting both to the national and European law enforcement agencies.
- 18. One of the corner stones for practical cooperation is information exchange. To ensure quality information on the basis of needs identified by law enforcement agencies current exchange mechanisms should be improved.

### CONTRIBUTION FROM MALTA (MT)

## Malta's Comments on the Future Development of the Justice and Home Affairs area

#### 1 Introduction

Malta believes, in view of the current economic uncertainties and limited financial resources, the next Justice and Home Affairs (JHA) programme should be concise and strategic. However, these limitations should not prevent us from thinking ahead and asking ourselves what the legacy of the next JHA programme might be. The issue of illegal immigration has been high on the EU agenda this year and should continue to be a priority in the years ahead. Malta believes that tangible and effective progress in the prevention of illegal immigration would be a highly significant and lasting legacy.

In the coming period, Malta considers that due attention should be given to the transposition and implementation of the current *acquis*. In addition, a thorough evaluation and analysis of all work carried out in the area of JHA should be undertaken, in order to identify which priorities have not been addressed and to make plans for improvements in the future. In this context, it is important for any timeframes to be realistic.

#### 2 Home Affairs

### 2.1 Border Management

A lot has been done in terms of border management and discussions are currently ongoing on the substantial Smart Borders package. It is clearly important for Member States to continue to enhance their border management systems. However, Member States should not be obliged to put in place systems that may go beyond their requirements, particularly when considering the costs. When discussing border management, one has to keep in mind the different characteristics, including geophysical characteristics of the Member States and remember that what may be appropriate, or even necessary, for one Member State, may be difficult, impractical or unnecessary for another.

Malta believes that further cooperation in border management is essential among the Member States. However, it should be emphasised that such cooperation does not necessarily entail the development of further Information Technology (IT) systems and that any such systems should be cost effective and not too ambitious, based on a comprehensive cost-benefit analysis.

### 2.2 Illegal Migration

At the same time, the effort to prevent illegal immigration, including through tackling organised criminal networks involved in facilitating illegal immigration and through the expeditious return of illegal immigrants must remain a priority. This requires enhanced cooperation with third countries of origin and transit and since the EU as a whole is stronger and has more leverage than any Member State acting alone, it is important for the necessary measures to be taken at EU level. We already have various tools at our disposal and they should be used, boldly where necessary, such as in the application of the principle of conditionality when it comes to return and readmission.

### 2.3 Legal Migration

In the area of migration, it is most important that Member States remain attractive for legal migrants. Admission of various categories of legal migrants has already been regulated and we are in the process of regulating other sectors. It is believed that before any further proposals to harmonise admission for any other categories, we need to examine whether such harmonisation is necessary and desirable.

This is due to the fact that we face different labour market situations and Member States should have the necessary flexibility to address their needs which, at times, may be more effective than harmonisation. Therefore, Member States should remain in charge and retain responsibility for the number of persons they admit to their territory in accordance with their own needs and those of their own labour markets.

This goes hand in hand with the rights granted to legal migrants – a sense of proportionality should be kept so that these migrants do not become a burden on a Member State but a healthy part of its society and labour market. This would clearly be beneficial to both sides.

#### 2.4 Asylum

The Common European Asylum System (CEAS) is now in place. In the coming years, an assessment of the asylum package will have to be carried out, taking into account the experiences, and particularly the difficulties, that Member States may have had in its implementation.

Some aspects of this Common System may need to be revisited especially to address discrepancies in the asylum situation of the Member States and in order to foster a spirit of solidarity among the Member States. Various options could be considered, but the ultimate aim should be that of ensuring a fair distribution of asylum responsibility across the Member States.

Firstly, responsibility for asylum-applications should be fairly distributed, addressing the fact that at present, the number of asylum-applications lodged in certain Member States is disproportionate. A system to redistribute such applications among the Member States, to ensure that there is a fairer distribution based on relevant factors, such as population, area and GDP should be drawn up. This would not necessarily entail a revision of the Dublin system but it could constitute a flanking measure – a safety valve that is triggered when a certain threshold is reached in terms of the number of asylum-applications compared to the abovementioned factors. In this way, the crtieria established in the Dublin Regulation would be maintained, but a corrective mechanism would also exist in order to correct the unintended and undesirable consequences that the Dublin System produces in certain cases.

Second, beneficiaries of international protection should be able to move freely in the EU, and consideration should therefore be given to the mutual recognition of decisions granting international protection. Harmonisation of the relevant rules has now taken place, with the adoption of the legislative instruments forming the CEAS. Once these have been implemented, the next natural step will be to look to mutual recognition. We have established mutual recognition when it comes to various decisions, be they related to the movement of goods, or decisions in the legal and judicial sphere, and now that the rules relating to international protection have been harmonised, it is time to consider applying the principle of mutual recognition in the asylum sphere too.

In the short-term, until mutual recognition can be applied, Malta considers that refugees and beneficiaries of subsidiary protection should, immediately upon receiving protection, be given the possibility to exercise at least some of their rights, such as access to the labour market, in a Member State other than the one that granted them protection.

Furthermore, as a matter of principle, Malta is in favour of the opening up of legal channels for asylum. An effective system whereby asylum applications could be lodged in EU Joint Processing Centres in third countries could result in a reduction of illegal migratory flows into the EU, and in a reduction of consequent loss of life at sea. Clearly, such a solution would have to be implemented in conjunction with other measures, particularly addressing the post-asylum determination phase, and not in isolation.

Malta supports the revamping and scaling up of Regional Protection Programmes in North Africa. In this regard, detailed proposals from the Commission would be welcomed. The setting up of EU Joint Processing Centres, as referred to above, could be incorporated as an element of scaled up Regional Protection Programmes, particularly as an interim measure until local asylum determination systems are in place.

#### 2.5 Return and Readmission

The return of persons who are illegally present in the EU to their country of origin or a country of transit should constitute a priority. The EU needs to enhance its efforts in this regard, perhaps with more involvement of third countries.

In the coming years, emphasis should be placed on the implementation of the principle of conditionality – cooperation in various fields in countries of origin should also depend on cooperation in the area of return policy. The Council Conclusions defining the EU strategy on readmission, adopted by the Justice and Home Affairs Council in June 2011, clearly stated that:

The principle of conditionality should apply in an appropriate manner, including through the withdrawal of incentives when a third country does not co-operate in the effective implementation of its readmission obligation, without prejudice to existing international legal obligations.

Despite the fact that more than two and half years have passed since this was agreed, this principle has not yet been operationalised and this should therefore be one of the priorities to be addressed. An objective should be the integration of readmission into the EU's relations with third countries with a clear element of conditionality, thereby providing the incentives as well as the possibility to withdraw them when the readmission obligation is systematically breached.

Another objective for the coming years should be to ensure that the readmission obligation of third countries (especially the African, Caribbean and Pacific (ACP) group of countries under the EU-ACP Partnership Agreement (Cotonou Agreement)) is respected. In particular, it should be ensured that recommendations agreed by the ACP and EU sides in the framework of the EU-ACP Dialogue on Migration and Development, are implemented without further delay. The recommendations on readmission include the setting of timeframes for processing readmission requests and the issuance of travel documents, both elements that should contribute to more effective returns. In this context, the EU should be ready to resist taking work forward on the implementation of recommendations in other areas (such as visas and remittances), until such time as progress is made on those relating to readmission. This would be in line with the principle of concomitance between visa cooperation and readmission, as well as the principle of conditionality.

Likewise, the EU should resist any expansion of the Dialogue to other topics until the recommendations already adopted are implemented, or at least until steady progress has been made in their implementation. Proceeding with the dialogue but with no progress in practical terms would be futile. Unless the EU ensures that progress is registered in this regard, it will lose its credibility. Efforts at the EU level should also be stepped up to ensure that the EU laissez passer for thirdcountry nationals is accepted by more countries.

#### 2.6 VISA

Malta is in favour of the further harmonisation of visa procedures and is ready to support EU policy on this issue. The Proposal for the revision of the Visa Code is expected in the coming months and it should enable more efficient visa processing, addressing the gaps and the difficulties that have been encountered so far. Once this is adopted, it will be necessary to allow time to evaluate its implementation.

#### **External Relations**

Developments in third countries may have an impact on the EU Member States, especially where immigration and security are concerned. It is important for the EU to foster cooperation with third countries in these areas including by supporting capacity building of certain countries to promote law enforcement and good governance, as well as in relation to migration.

With regard to the latter, in the coming years more use should be made of the instruments of the Global Approach to Migration and Mobility (Mobility Partnerships and Common Agendas on Migration and Mobility), by launching Dialogues with more countries in West and North Africa. These will provide the framework for addressing all dimensions of migration together, and will enable a holistic approach, with measures that link up with each other (for instance the establishment of an asylum system in a country of transit would enable more cooperation with that country in terms of joint border control operations and returns. Such frameworks also enable conditionality to be implemented at least within the area of migration. These instruments should therefore be utilised to the maximum degree.

Malta considers that, given the ongoing trends in relation to illegal immigration along the central Mediterranean route, particular emphasis needs to be placed on Libya, starting immediately and continuing over the next years. A Dialogue on Migration, Mobility and Security should be launched with Libya at the earliest, given that Libya has indicated its willingness to undertake such Dialogue, and a Mobility Partnership should be set up. Libya should be a priority for the coming years.

Information campaigns should be launched, involving the relevant EU delegations, in order to raise awareness of the dangers of illegal migration and to provide information on legal migration channels. The next years should see a systematic implementation of such campaigns across the relevant third countries of origin and transit and a programme for this should be established.

Cooperation with third countries should also cover cooperation with the security agencies in third countries. Whether in the context of Mobility Partnerships or as standalone measures, such cooperation would be to the benefit of all and would cut across different sectors, including trafficking and smuggling of persons as well as goods and so forth.

#### 2.8 **Terrorism**

The EU needs to continue giving due importance to the fight against terrorism. A strategic priority for the EU in this field should be the continuation of the fight against radicalisation and recruitment and the monitoring of returning foreign fighters.

#### 2.9 Organised Crime

Malta considers that the fight against smuggling of human beings needs to be stepped up. We should also consider ways of targeting the smugglers. We need to have officers on the field; we need to strengthen the procedures for the exchange of information amongst us so that organisers and facilitators can be identified and brought to justice.

Furthermore, a strategic priority is the fight against organised crime on the internet, in particular child pornography. Whilst ensuring that we make best use of the benefits that technology brings with it, we have come to appreciate that this 'digital revolution' exposes our society to new vulnerabilities. The effects of cyber crime are real and are being felt by Member States individually and collectively on a daily basis. Cybercrime is a challenging area for law enforcement authorities since this crime and the means used to commit it, have no boundaries whatsoever. So one of our priorities should be combating the use of the internet for criminal purposes.

The fight against cybercrime should not be a concern for law enforcement alone, but for society in general. We need to place more emphasis on the preventative aspects of fighting this crime.

#### 3 Justice

Malta considers the enhancement of EUROJUST as a strategic priority.

In addition, priority should also be given to the negotiations on the creation of a European Investigation Order (EIO) which would replace the existing sporadic legal framework applicable to the gathering and transfer of evidence amongst Member States.

Other areas that should be given consideration for the coming years in the justice area include:

- the pursuit of further judicial training;
- the elaboration of e-training tools; and
- the clarification of the manner in which citizens are to obtain redress at EU level (through, for instance, the creation of a handbook,).

On a general note Malta would like to emphasise that Member States need to take stock of the transposition and implementation of the existing *acquis*. Directives, as we all know, need to be transposed into national legislation, so each Member State has a certain amount of discretion as to how to transpose a Directive into its national legislation. Hence, prior to embarking on the further expansion of the existent *acquis*, it is good idea to take stock of our current situation when it comes to the transposition of already adopted measures, at national level and whether further action on any particular instrument would be required.

It must be noted that a useful core principle for the post-2014 guidelines would be the preference of quality over quantity.

#### 4 Conclusion

Malta believes that an important principle to keep in mind is that, in many cases, one size does not fit all. Within the EU, some Member States are large and others small, some are islands and others land-locked, some have external borders and other do not. Therefore, what may be applicable in one case, may not be applicable in another. This was typically the case in the adoption of the CEAS – some measures may not have been suitable for countries like Malta which face enormous asylum pressures when compared to other Member States.

This was the case, for example, with the amendment of the Long-Term Residence Directive which has obliged Member States to grant long-term residence permits to persons benefitting from international protection. This, in a way, is related to the principle of proportionality in that what may be suitable and proportionate in one case may not be in another. It is therefore important to ensure that measures are adaptable to each and every Member State.

# Contribution of the Netherlands to the discussion on the future development of the JHA cooperation

Following the first exchange of views during the informal meeting of the JHA Council in July, the Member States are invited by the Presidency to send in their respective national contributions. The Netherlands is very grateful for this possibility and would like to seize this opportunity to further express its views on the direction in which we believe JHA policy should develop from 2015 onwards. Maximising added value to citizens, businesses and the implementing organisations is an important starting point.

The Netherlands contribution has to be considered as a **supplement** to **the common guiding principles**, which recently have been **presented by Estonia**, **Finland Germany**, **Hungary**, **Slovenia**, **Sweden**, **the United Kingdom and the Netherlands**. Furthermore, this contribution has to be considered in addition to the paper on the political priorities for the future development of the JHA area in the field of asylum, migration, visa and borders, as presented by Austria, Belgium, Denmark, Sweden and the Netherlands and supported by France and Germany.

As set out in the joint position regarding the common guiding principles, it is essential that the future JHA policy framework:

- **is based on actual** needs **and** evaluation of the effectiveness of existing measures;
- **gives priority to** quality, consolidation **and** implementation;
- is effective, cost efficient and supports growth;
- makes good use of the available resources;
- is based on the respect for European values and fundamental rights, and
- **strengthens the coherence between the** internal and external dimension.

Cooperation in a number of JHA fields is very valuable, and it is important to take this cooperation forward, depending on the social and economic context and needs in practice. **Subject to the** aforementioned **guiding principles,** special emphasis has to be put on the **following topics** in the process leading to the adoption of a new programme.

#### I. Justice:

### Eliminating gaps in cooperation in criminal matters

The EU should focus on finding and eliminating any gaps that may exist in cooperation in criminal matters, thus strengthening cooperation in the interest of successful prosecutions in cross-border cases of serious crimes. Law on criminal procedures and substantive criminal law are primarily a matter for the Member States. The principle of mutual recognition is the cornerstone of judicial cooperation in the EU. It is essential to strengthen the system of mutual recognition by enhancing mutual trust. Special focus should be placed on the implementation of the road-map on procedural rights. In addition, it must be ensured that the existing instruments of mutual recognition work in practice and that they are evaluated as a whole. Regarding criminal procedures, new legislation at EU level should only be considered when practical experience shows that EU-level rules are needed. Every measure should be of good quality and user-friendly, and their effective enforcement should be ensured.

Approximation of definitions of criminal offences and sanctions in the Member States is merely justified when it comes to serious crime with a cross-border dimension. Common principles that steer the EU criminal law policy should be agreed upon. Such principles should include subsidiarity, proportionality, respecting the individual Member States' penal systems as regard the determination of the levels of sanctions, article 83 TFEU as exclusive legal basis for substantive criminal law, and should entail that it is not justified to enact EU legislation regarding minimum sanctions.

# Implementation of instruments for victims

In recent years, two EU directives and an EU regulation have been adopted for the support and protection of victims, which have to be implemented by the Member States in 2015. For the trust of victims in the authorities in general and the criminal justice system in particular, it is of the utmost importance that what has been agreed is implemented. The Netherlands' objective is therefore to ensure that the legislation is properly implemented and respected. Promoting information exchange en sharing knowledge an best practices stimulates and strengthens cooperation in implementing legislation. Closer cooperation between Member States at different levels is necessary in order to improve the support, protection and compensation offered to victims in cross-border cases.

#### Room for administrative enforcement

In many cases, sanctions carried out under administrative law represent a good alternative to enforcement by means of criminal law. However, because of the differences in enforcement systems between Member States, cross-border enforcement of sanctions administered via the administrative route may in some cases cause problems. This is an area where comprehensive analysis could be useful in order to share best practices and knowledge, as well as to ensure consistency of EU legislation in all policy fields. The question is whether there may be a need for (more) cross-border cooperation in this field.

### Effective instruments for settling cross-border disputes

Civil law is an area where enhancing the knowledge of the existing instruments among the legal practitioners should be at the center of attention. Focus should also be on measures that are based on the actual needs of citizens, consumers and SMEs. The aim is to simplify and facilitate cross-border activities and enhance access to justice. The process of abolishing unnecessary intermediate measures, such as exequatur, should continue where appropriate, when revising existing instruments.

Several instruments concerning the civil procedure have been created in the EU. However, the practical application of these instruments would be facilitated and enhanced, if they were mutually consistent and based on similar solutions that steer the practical work. EU instruments concerning cross-border civil procedure should be made more explicit and more uniform.

All action in this policy area must respect the legal basis that limits EU action to cross-border matters. It is also necessary to ensure that possible EU instruments do not overlap and complicate the legal framework already set by more global solutions, adopted for instance in the Hague Conference on Private International Law.

#### Rule of law

Our European community of values requires constant upkeep. The Netherlands, together with other Member States, has continuously worked to establish an additional mechanism that would make it possible to examine developments concerning the rule of law in a broad sense in the Member States and to discuss such matters in a dialogue between Member States.

The Commission will issue a communication on a rule-of-law mechanism. According to the Commission, the mechanism will be based on the principle that Member States are treated equally and that national sovereignty is not constrained.<sup>[1]</sup> The Netherlands is looking forward to receiving the Commission's proposals and will continue to play an active and constructive role in the discussion. In addition, several Member States, including the Netherlands, and the EU Fundamental Rights Agency (FRA) are working on a project that involves identifying data and monitoring procedures that already exist for a number of rule-of-law themes. As one of the countries spearheading this project, the Netherlands supports these developments, emphasizes their importance and their continuous future development. Next to stressing the importance of these developments, the Netherlands strives to prevent any increase of administrative burden or unnecessary institutional duplication due to new initiatives or mechanisms.

#### II. Home affairs

#### A comprehensive approach of cyber security

Cyberspace has economic and social advantages, but also provides opportunities for criminal and harmful state sponsored activities. Therefore, a comprehensive approach which includes the various relevant aspects (security, freedom, justice and social-economic development) is needed, alongside strong public-private partnerships. Member States should share expertise and ensure Computer Emergency Response capacities as well as develop and implement standards. The EU can play a stimulating role in cyber crisis management within the European Union based on capabilities in the Member States and in research and development.

17808/1/13 REV 1 **DGD**  Furthermore, international cooperation regarding prevention, investigation and prosecution of cyber crime needs to be enhanced. The establishment of the Europol Cybercrime Centre (EC3) is vital in enabling Member States to quickly and effectively exchange information between law enforcement authorities to fight cybercrime.

Attention has also to be drawn to the broader problem of the use of the internet for criminal purposes. The use of the internet as an instrument for facilitating criminal activities is universally present. Europol and the European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (EMCDDA) indicated last January that the internet is facilitating illicit drug trafficking, human trafficking and many other criminal activities. <sup>11</sup> The increasing use of the internet for criminal purposes therefore necessitates a structural, cross-border approach. Encouraging international cooperation in specific investigation activities as well as in intelligence sharing is crucial.

#### Fight against organized crime

The EU, Member States, and their authorities must be well positioned to combat organized crime effectively. The EU Serious and Organized Crime Threat Assessment provides an adequate threat analysis and should continue to be used as a leading source of information and prioritization. It is vital for the success of this instrument that the European Commission and the Member States support the implementation of the EU policy cycle and subsequently the execution of the EMPACT (European Multidisciplinary Platforms against Criminal Threats) projects. In the fight against organized crime financial investigations and the confiscation of criminal assets should be a priority. Focus should also be on fight against corruption. Operational and legal problems hindering effective cooperation between Member States on this approach should be assessed and solved.

17808/1/13 REV 1 WvdR/mj 173
DGD LIMITE EN

\_

State of the Union, European Commission President José Manuel Barroso, 11 September 2013. 1 Europol and EMCDDA, *EU Drug Markets report a strategic analysis (2013)*, pp. 118-119

Law enforcement and criminal law on their own do not provide enough scope to combat organized crime. Strengthening the administrative approach against organized crime is crucial in this respect. Cooperation and exchange of information between, for example tax authorities, administrative and licensing authorities and law enforcement authorities, shall make it possible to fight the criminal (activities) in the most effective way.

### **Enhancement of the quality of information exchange**

Effective and secure cross border exchange of information is a precondition to achieve the goals of internal security in the European Union. To that end it might be useful to explore the possibility of introducing a single point of operational contact (SPOC).

To ensure a high quality of information exchange between law enforcement authorities, the potential of the existing instruments, such as the Prüm decisions, should be fully utilized and implemented by all Member States. The operational consequences of the use of the various instruments for information exchange, for instance the follow up after a "hit", should be taken into account.

Where possible a uniform European IT architecture should be developed in particular concerning biometric data. In order to enhance the information exchange between Member States, Member States and the European Commission jointly should further explore, in the framework of the Information Management Strategy, how the information from the various systems in the Member States can be used in a standardized format and on an automated and interoperable basis, taking into account data protection and fundamental rights.

#### Reliability of forensic processes and quality of evidence

With a view to effective law enforcement and combating crime, it is important that certain essential processes are reliable and comparable in all Member States. This also holds for the collection, processing, and use of forensic data. Applying common forensic-scientific (minimum) quality standards will increase mutual trust and thereby contribute to police and judicial cooperation between Member States. It is therefor important to implement the Council Conclusions of 13-14 December 2011 for the creation of a European Forensic Science Area in 2020.

# Prevention and resilience in civil protection

Prevention and resilience are key in the area of civil protection. These national responsibilities are aimed at decreasing probability, impact and costs of disasters. As a basis, a good insight in and a comparison of national risk-assessments is essential. The EU can merge national assessments and act as an information broker for Member States with comparable risks. These Members States can cooperate to reduce these risks and create a more resilient society (government, civilians as well as critical infrastructure). Meanwhile, the UN Hyogo Framework for Action, EU and NATO-priorities have to taken into account and the doubling of priorities has to be prevented.

The following paragraphs should be read as supplement to the paper on the political priorities for the future development of the JHA area in the field of asylum, migration, visa and borders, as presented by Austria, Belgium, Denmark, Sweden and the Netherlands and supported by France and Germany.

# Consolidating the common asylum policy and intensifying EU return policy.

Further convergence of asylum policy and practices in member states should be pursued thereby creating a genuinely European system in which asylum seekers are assured of the same treatment with the same outcome in all Member States. This will include further study, for example through pilot projects, of forms of joint processing in the EU.

Council Conclusions on the vision for European Forensic Science 2020 including the creation of a European Forensic Science Area and the development of forensic science infrastructure in Europe, doc. no. 17537/11.

While further strengthening the common European asylum system (CEAS), a study should be conducted to the long term cost-effectiveness of the current CEAS compared to other alternatives. The Netherlands is of the opinion that asylum seekers should as much as possible be accommodated and receive protection in the region of origin.

An effective return policy is also essential if asylum policy is to function properly. This will require a greater effort on the part of the EU. The Netherlands advocates that cooperation with countries of origin, including in non-JHA areas, is dependent in part on cooperation in respect of return. To achieve this, an integrated, whole-of-government approach to policymaking is necessary at both national and EU level.

# Management of traveller flows at the external borders and monitoring intra-EU secondary migration flows

The entry of those who bring benefit to the EU should be facilitated in order for the EU to remain an attractive destination by modernising and aligning border and visa procedures for low-risk travellers. This way the EU enhances its attractiveness, reduce administrative burden and at the same time a more targeted approach to enhance security and tackle illegal immigration can be achieved. This will also be its aim in respect of the establishment of a European Registered Traveller Programme (RTP) and a European Entry/Exit System (EES) as part of the Smart Borders package. These systems should be designed in such a way that they can be used not only for border checks but also for monitoring purposes, carrying out returns and combating crime.

Owing to the absence of controls at the internal borders it is necessary for the sake of effective monitoring to obtain more information about intra-EU secondary migration flows. This requires closer cooperation and the exchange of information between the different agencies, organisations and services at national, regional and EU level. The Netherlands also wishes to achieve greater uniformity in monitoring and enforcement in the EU, more intelligence-driven action and better use of the existing ICT- and registration systems so that Member States can anticipate these secondary migration flows more efficiently and effectively.

# Safeguarding the right to free movement of persons by preventing fraud and abuse of this right

The free movement of persons in the EU is one of the key achievements of European integration. In order to maintain popular support for the right to free movement, we need to address possible negative effects thereof. This requires, besides national measures, more cooperation on EU-level. This EU-cooperation should include the fight against abuse and fraud of the right to free movement, the prevention of exploitation of mobile EU citizens and the prevention of displacement of national labour supply by unfair competition on working conditions.

# Generic integration policy for both third-country nationals and EU citizens

Migrants themselves are primarily responsible for their integration into society, although at the same time integration requires a mutual effort in which the receiving society allows migrants some latitude, accepts them as equals and gives them equal opportunities. No specific integration policy should be pursued, instead the subject of integration should receive attention within generic policy fields such as security, education and employment. To be able to implement this policy effectively, the relevant EU rules have to be amended.

# **Identity**

Weaknesses in the mechanisms for the creation, registration, use and verification of people's identities can have far-reaching consequences. Identity fraud and identity chain management for example touch upon the quality of information exchange for the purpose of the investigation and prosecution of criminal offenses, border management, (illegal) migration, the provision of services online, and the issuing and verification of breeder- and identity documents. The Netherlands therefore advocates cooperation at EU level in order to prevent and combat identity fraud and enhance the quality of identity management, for example by means of the exchange of information and expertise.

#### III. The external dimension of JHA

A better coherence between internal and external actions in the JHA area is needed. Strengthened coordination between various actors, EU Member States, EU institutions and agencies, would provide a more effective approach of the common challenges and result in better resource- and cost-effectiveness. The external dimension of JHA policies and actions has significant possibilities for providing a more effective environment for economic growth in the EU and its partners, building on openness, cooperation and stability. The Union must intensify its efforts in multilateral, international cooperation.

Operative cooperation with third countries in terms of internal security should be developed by strengthening further activities aimed at combating organised and transnational crime, notably by agreeing on common strategic objectives and priorities for practical cooperation.

1.

# FUTURE OF THE EU'S JUSTICE AND HOME AFFAIRS POLICIES POLISH CONTRIBUTION

This contribution is aimed at tackling values, principles and priorities which should underpin the development of the AFSJ and as such be enshrined in the guidelines for the strategic and operational planning defined by the European Council in line with Art. 68 TFEU for the years 2014 onwards.

Poland is convinced that the practice of multiannual programmes in the Area of Freedom, Security and Justice should be continued and thus, with the end of the Stockholm Programme its successor should take over.

While the programme should be comprehensively elaborating on actions to be taken in the AFSJ, the guidelines should be of a broad nature, outlining the values, principles and priorities underpinning the progress in EU policy in the AFSJ. Poland would also like to underline the importance of including in the process of discussing the guidelines national parliaments, minding their participation of in the EU policy making process.

#### I. GENERAL REMARKS

The Justice and Home Affairs policies are based on an impressive *acquis*, developed within the framework of Tampere, the Hague and Stockholm programmes. All the three multiannual programmes have been adopted at times of important developments in the EU's architecture and changing legal environments. The current phase of the European integration in the area of freedom, security and justice involves some systemic changes related to the consequences of Protocol Nº 36 on transitional provisions, but it is not subject to any fundamental modification. Therefore, the new strategic guidelines could take advantage of the stability reached after the entry into force of the Lisbon Treaty and concentrate on the **consolidation** of what has been achieved so far.

The quality, clarity, legal certainty and proper implementation of existing legislation should be a priority in the coming years. The future strategic guidelines must also address the unfulfilled goals of the Stockholm Programme. For this purpose, there is a need to make the assessment of the realization of the Stockholm Programme and identify potential gaps to be filled in the coming years. Progressive and sustainable development of the JHA area becomes even more important at times of economic crisis and budgetary constraints. New initiatives should have a clear added-value and be based on practical needs and thorough impact assessment, including financial implications for the Member State and the EU.

When it comes to the formula of the strategic planning in the JHA area, Article 68 of the Treaty on the functioning of the European Union makes it clear that the strategic guidelines and not a programme will be elaborated. This distinction implies that the European Council's task is not to define concrete actions but rather to advise on the **preferred directions**, **values and objectives** of the policy field. This approach allows for formulating flexible policy, adaptable to changing environment.

The strategic guidelines should also contain the most important values and principles to be followed by future actions. It would be advisable to take into account the following issues:

- Compliance with the principles of proportionality, subsidiarity and necessity;
- Striking the right balance between the fundamental rights and freedoms and the effectiveness of actions aimed at maintaining a high level of internal security of the EU;
- Enhancing mutual trust;
- Strengthening coherence, coordination and cooperation between all relevant actors, including the inter-agency cooperation;
- Effective implementation and better use of existing instruments, as well as consolidation of the achievements made to date;
- Applying the evidence-based approach;
- Maintaining and developing dialogue with the civil society and raising awareness on the EU policy in the JHA area;
- Strengthening the coherence between the internal and external dimension;
- Adjusting the strategic guidelines to other sectoral strategies;
- Correlation between the added value of new instruments and their financial implications.

#### II. SECTOR-SPECIFIC ANALYSIS

#### 1. JUSTICE

The cooperation of the nations of Europe has been evolving throughout the recent half-century, along with the prevailing political objective. Ensuring peace and stabilization on the continent has not lost its significance. At the same time, the need to meet the challenges of global economic competition and maintain the European social model has emerged. The European Economic Community has evolved into the European Union – specific kind of an international organization. Common values stemming from the constitutional traditions of the Member States make the foundations of the EU, falling within the scope of the EU principles developed in the European Court of Justice's decisions. Within the extended range of EU policies, justice system has its special place.

Justice system at the EU level, and above all, at the national level, gives a guarantee of the observance of the fundamental principles of the community and makes a tool for the protection of the rights conferred on individuals by the EU legal instruments as well as by international and domestic legal instruments. The cooperation of the national and European justice systems and gradual approximation of the legal protection systems make the main axis of the European cooperation.

Independent justice system, in terms of axiology, makes an inevitable element of the EU actions and the functioning of its Member States as societies based on the respect for fundamental rights of individuals, freedom and democracy. In this context, the concern to ensure proper functioning of the justice system both in terms of legislation as well as in terms of its practical application, is not only considered one of the crucial EU policies but even a guarantee of the continuance of the EU as a union of democratic nations. It can particularly be observed in the context of judicial recovery at the EU and national level of claims based on treaty-related freedoms, like free movement of persons, capital, etc. The Union is an organization where some of the rights can be granted at the EU level, however measures that ensure them remain national.

**DGD** 

In that context, **operation of the justice system as regards ensuring security or civil disputes resolution** may seem an activity of a minor importance, yet it is extremely important to the everyday functioning of enterprises and natural persons. Often the efficiency of the justice system is evaluated on that basis.

The cooperation is effected within 28 different legal systems (not to mention the internal diversity within the legal systems of some of the Member States). That is why the conclusions adopted in 1999 by the European Council in Tampere focused on facilitating the use of European freedoms by way of mutual recognition and enforcement of decisions passed in different Member States. The trust in proper functioning as regards basic safeguards in different legal systems was considered as a key to the success of the programme. The need to cooperate more closely for the purpose of preventing illegal migration, cross-border crime, etc, in the conditions of absence of control on borders between the EU states was no less important for the adoption of the programme.

The *acquis* of almost 15 years is impressive. The EU private international law corpus is almost complete. The majority of elements of control of decisions passed in other states, like *exequatur*, have been abolished. Special European procedures have been established for the purpose of transnational proceedings. New forms of cooperation of practitioners have been established (European networks).

As regards penal law, there has been a considerable improvement in the cooperation of the justice system authorities within the framework of cross-border proceedings, by way of introducing the principle of mutual recognition of decisions at all stages of criminal proceedings. Moreover, it was possible to complete most of the plans regarding the improvement in the situation of nationals who are parties to or participants of criminal proceedings. This regards both: schedule regarding procedural rights of suspected and accused persons, as well as of the injured. The introduced instruments have a positive impact on the legal certainty as regards procedural safeguards for the EU citizens, regardless of the Member State they are in. Along with the global attempts at harmonisation, the substantive criminal law norms have been gradually approximated. The Union has created an institutional dimension of cooperation at the European level.

Within the present organisation of the EU, which is based on cooperation of national bodies and European institutions, the consolidation of the *acquis* seems to be the main challenge within the justice system area. The effort to codify the existing EU legislation and to remove the discrepancies between the EU legal instruments adopted should be taken. It is particularly important in the context of horizontal measures, like assistance in the taking of evidence, exchange of information or service of documents. The influence of modern technologies should be taken into account here.

The Member States, in their attempts to strengthen the principle of mutual trust, should take efforts in the sphere of comparing the executive procedures and practical aspects of activity of the justice system bodies. It is necessary not only to have training on the European law but also to extend the group of practitioners who indirectly have contact with other legal systems. **Training** not only should cover "abstract" European law but also ensure interactions with the corresponding legal systems of other Member States and confrontation of the practical experiences. **The debate on the assessment of the functioning of the JHA area**, which may be based on the Commission's legislative initiative under Article 70 TFEU should explain the criteria and methodology of such an assessment, taking account of the loyal cooperation of the EU institutions in that regard. Poland continues to support the systemic approach as regards horizontal aspects of the assessment, like e.g. the collection of statistical data. It believes that the existing international mechanisms, including those of the Council of Europe, of the United Nations etc. should be fully exploited in the first place.

In the predictable future, **the burden of cooperation will continue to rest in the national authorities.** From this perspective, the creation of new EU agencies or attempts to centralize proceedings on the European scale should be approached with caution. It would be more advisable to simplify the principles of cooperation of the national authorities, along with the principle of efficiency.

Poland will act for the improvement of cooperation of the EU institutions in its external dimension. Determination of the priorities and treaty-related policy should be defined by the EU Council following the hearing of the European Parliament's opinion. Its efficient realisation by the European Commission is only possible in close cooperation with the Council.

To answer the questions posed by the Presidency, we would like to state as follows:

# a) Which main strategic priorities would you like to highlight for the post-2014 period under the mandate of your committee/working party?

Consolidation of the *acquis* in the criminal law area is of crucial importance; the mechanisms of legal assistance should be streamlined – both in terms of legal regulations and their practical application, as well as the supporting role of the structures at the EU level (Eurojust, EJN). More systemic approach should be introduced, where individual EU legal instruments would supplement each other. European dimension should be given to procedural safeguards based on common traditions of the member States. We expect that extending the cooperation of the national courts and EUCJ to criminal law will allow the uniformisation of decisions, further contributing to the consolidation of the mutual trust. Reaching for the criminal law instruments, especially for the purpose of realisation of other EU policies, should still be treated as *ultima ratio*.

Consolidation in the field of civil law should lead to the European, coherent set of provisions of private international law within the scope of jurisdictional norms, conflict of law norms and recognition and enforcement of decisions. The assessment of the functioning of specific, transnational European procedures and works on the European contract law will bring a response to the question about the most rational methods of approximating the systems of the Member States.

# b) Which other horizontal issues would you like to highlight for the post-2014 period, including (if relevant) the external action?

Poland wants to emphasise the importance of:

- training,
- mutual evaluation, which should go beyond the analysis of the implementation of the European measures into the national law,
- cooperation in the development of common IT solutions both for the purpose of cooperation of domestic authorities and for the purpose of facilitating the access to court.

Regarding the external aspect, it is necessary to consolidate the process of defining, within the EU Council, of guidelines for the EU position towards the external bodies, including the managing of the process of negotiating of international agreements. The coordination of positions in the area that is beyond the exclusive competence of the EU in order to ensure a coherent position of the EU and its Member States is needed.

# c) What principles could be useful in constructing the post-2014 guidelines? Would it be reasonable to align policy planning and financial framework cycles?

We support the facilitation consisting in harmonising the cycles of political and financial planning. As regards both dimensions, the Union should preserve certain flexibility, so that it could respond to the changing circumstances – taking into account long-term EU interests.

Guidelines for the post-2014 period should:

- better highlight the need to prove the existence of a practical need to ensure new regulations,
- take into account the requirement of coherent legislation and respect for fundamental rights,
- ensure the proper relation between the advantages of the regulations and the resulting costs to be borne by taxpayers.

#### 2. HOME AFFAIRS

#### a) Internal Security

The comprehensive EU internal security strategy has been defined, guiding the EU and Member States actions in this area. Nevertheless, the evolving nature of the internal security threats in the EU and the fact that serious and organized crime is an increasingly dynamic and complex phenomenon implies that the future policy in the field of home affairs should be **flexible** but also build on the achievements which have been made so far. **An evidence-based approach** should continue to apply with the important role of the EU Serious and Organised Crime Threat Assessment that provides an adequate threat analysis. Further development of statistical tools could also be useful in this context.

In addition, the operational cooperation has rightly become crucial. The concept of the **EU policy cycle on organised and serious international crime** should be further promoted and strengthened. It is a good example of an intelligence-led approach which translates shared strategic priorities into operational actions. The 2012-13 Policy Cycle actions indicated that working within the EMPACT framework was highly effective. All actors of the process are more experienced and confident in their roles. The first two years were a valuable learning period.

Moreover OCTA and SOCTA reports have been set out and new methodology of SOCTA reports has been adopted. In the future, new four-year Policy Cycle 2014-17 against serious and organized crime will be implemented. It provides opportunities to undertake more targeted activities and tackle more challenging tasks, helping to progress towards achieving strategic goals. **Multidisciplinary and administrative** approach should also be one of a key tools of undertaken actions.

As the internal security threats are more and more sophisticated and the criminals make use of the technological developments, enforcement authorities should latest the law be equipped with appropriate technological tools to address new challenges. For this reason, a wellbalanced and innovative approach is needed. More emphasis should also be put on the crime prevention aspect, potential development of special investigative techniques and building mutual trust between the law enforcement authorities. It is also desirable to further develop the cooperation between Member States and third countries in the area of the safety of mass sports events, taking into account increasing mobility of citizens, frequent organization of major sports tournaments together with third countries and the emergence of new security threats in this area. Moreover, training in the area of law enforcement remains one of the most important factors contributing to the creation of the well-managed Area of Freedom, Security and Justice. The law enforcement authorities should be equipped with knowledge and skills they need to prevent and combat crossborder crime effectively.

Corruption and trafficking in human beings should remain high on the EU agenda as they still constitute serious threat to the internal security of the EU. The strategic frameworks at the EU level have been adopted on both issue, therefore it is important to implement them properly in the coming years, taking into account the need to cooperate more closely with third countries and other international bodies, such as GRECO.

#### *Information exchange*

The law enforcement cooperation cannot be successfully conducted without effective information exchange mechanism in place, guaranteeing the quality of information. For this reason, the JHA policies have developed so far an extensive toolbox for collecting, processing and sharing information. The principle of availability has been established as a driving force in this regard. Moreover, the Information Management Strategy and the European Information Exchange Model have been put in place to systematize the achievements made and to define the direction of further developments. But still, there is a need to make full use of existing instruments, like the Prüm Decisions or the Swedish Initiative, as well as the Europol products. If the exchange of information is to be the cornerstone of the internal security architecture of the EU, there is a need to make further efforts to properly **implement and consolidate** existing instruments. New developments could take place in the context of simplifying procedures, standardization of formats, automation of processes and interoperability of various systems. The evaluation and possible update of the Information Management Strategy should also be taken into account in the coming years.

#### **Terrorism**

In the area of preventing and combating terrorism all efforts should be undertaken to efficiently implement existing tools. The idea of revision of strategies covering for example radicalization and recruitment seems to be a good way forward. Also more emphasis should be put on the link between organized crime and terrorism. It could be useful to work on a for example threat assessment report that could cover these two issues. As the discussion on the link between CSDP and FJS seems to be intensified, it is vital to concentrate on the practical aspect of this linkage.

#### Firearms trafficking

According to the recently published European Commission Communication concerning firearms, Poland welcomes the identification of certain gaps existing in the legislation at the European level. In order to limit the illegal firearms trafficking, it is necessary to integrate our efforts and **cooperate** especially with countries from the Western Balkans and other post-conflicts zones. As it is one of the priorities in Operational Action Plan in EMPACT 2014-2017, the great emphasis should be put on that issue.

**DGD** 

#### Cyber security

Ensuring the security in cyberspace is one of the most essential challenges to the European Union and its Member States. To effectively prevent and combat this phenomenon it is necessary to make **full use of the instruments** adopted at European and international level, in close cooperation with the European Cybercrime Centre (EC3), third countries and private sector. The implementation of the Cybersecurity Strategy of the European Union: An Open, Safe and Secure Cyberspace should be also a priority. Future actions in this field should focus on the issue of sexual exploitation of children and child pornography, cyber-attacks, crimes related to payment cards and Internet fraud.

#### Economic and financial crime

In the context of global crisis, stress should be put on the problem of the increasing interest of the organized crime groups in business and financial activities. To efficiently recognise the phenomenon and to combat economic and financial crimes, sophisticated instruments have been introduced. The strengthening of the quality of financial investigations and the development of financial intelligence in the EU Member States are priorities within the framework of the EU internal security strategy in action: Five steps towards a more secure Europe, as well as the revised EU Strategy on Terrorist Financing. Financial and economic crimes are also included in the EU Policy Cycle. Serious organized crime, particularly financial one, constitutes a major threat in terms of costs to the EU economy. Therefore, strengthening effective cooperation between Financial Intelligence Units (FIU), as well as further development of the FIU are important. Moreover, a particular interest should be given to enhance financial forensics and analysis, money laundering, and effective investigations. In addition, projects aimed at analysing the current situation regarding the transparency of trusts and companies in Member States are necessary, taking also into account the possible elaboration of alternative or additional models to increase such transparency.

Drugs

Concerning the future of the EU drugs policy, the two fundamental documents, namely the Drug Strategy and the Action Plan should drive future developments in this field. One of the basic and crucial assumption in the domain of drugs is a **balanced approach and a policy based on evidence**. Another important activities aimed at limiting the drug trafficking are Policy Cycle actions. Due to the significance of such instruments they should be effectively supported during the implementation process. The drugs' market is extremely dynamic. In recent years we have also been observing new threats, unparalleled so far in the EU to such extent, like NPS and precursors. Therefore, the following priorities for the future may be defined: continuing the legislation work focused on the **modification of the controlling process of NPS** in EU; further **cooperation with third countries** in the field of precursors and narcotics; Policy Cycle implementation in the domain of narcotics for 2014-2017; preparing the tactical and legislative response to **new threats** associated with the expansion in the EU of illegal precursors from uncontrolled and unknown substances - precursors.

### b) Disaster management

Poland welcomes the development of the civil protection policy. New legislation on civil protection mechanism should result in diminishing the consequences of the catastrophes. Our efforts should be concentrated on the **prevention** in order to change the picture of crisis response from reactive to active. The circumstantial and emergency acting approach should be changed and Poland sees a great potential in a development of the **threat assessment** instruments. Such approach could enhance the effectiveness of our activities and have an impact on the coherence of the crisis response system. Also, there is space for improvement in critical infrastructure protection area. Furthermore, Poland is of the opinion that due to a review of new crisis coordination arrangements (the EU Integrated Political Crisis Response – IPCR) is it vital to concentrate on prevention activities (trainings, workshops, exercises, exchanging of experiences).

#### c) Border management

With regard to the integrated management of external borders, it should be noted that impressive legislative progress has been made during the period covered by the Stockholm Programme. The strengthening of the Frontex, development of the local border regime, the recent adoption of the legal framework for the Eurosur and the Schengen governance package, amending the rules on border control in the Schengen Borders Code should be highlighted.

In the next programming period focus should be put on the efficient implementation of the adopted legislation. These activities should be monitored by the Commission.

An evaluation of the implementation of the current legislation and identification of the new challenges should form a basis for presenting any possible new legislative proposals in the near future.

The **proper monitoring** of the situation at the borders, particularly in the framework of Eurosur, is needed. Its full implementation by the Member States and Frontex, as well as providing an adequate level of security of the system should remain a priority. The key issue is also a **reliable risk analysis** at the EU level. Much in this regard has already been done, Eurosur can still contribute further to that process.

Given the importance of the challenge for the Member States in the field of internal affairs, it is necessary to analyse an impact of future EU visa liberalization with respect to the Eastern neighbouring countries. The relevant EU agencies could contribute to that purpose.

Smooth adoption and implementation of the **Smart Borders package**, ensuring an effective border control and return policy, contributing to internal security (including through access to the system for law enforcement), as well as including facilitation of border crossings by *bona fide* travellers, while limiting additional administrative burdens, remains a priority. These measures should be based on an **in-depth cost-benefit analysis** to ensure an adequate level of EU funding, also for the development of the national components of the IT systems and addressing the organizational and administrative.

Particular attention should be paid to the specificity of land borders and practical feasibility of the proposed technical solutions, as well as interoperability with other EU systems.

Cooperation with third countries, in particular with the neighbouring countries, is another priority in the field of management of the external borders. Apart from the tools for the management of crisis situations, this should be considered in the context of the regular border management.

For the most efficient use of available resources and avoiding duplication of efforts, cooperation between border guards, police, customs and immigration services should also be strengthened at the national level, as well as the inter-agency cooperation at EU level.

#### d) Migration and Asylum

It is certain that the area of migration and asylum needs further development. It is particularly important to ensure proper implementation of the already existing measures, as well as possible identification of various goals and issues under the Stockholm Programme that have not been implemented in a satisfactory way. Taking on board new initiatives should be preceded by an indepth analysis of their added value, taking into account current needs and the possibility of their financing by the EU and the Member States. In case new initiatives are identified, the principle of subsidiarity should be assessed – when it comes to legal migration, for instance, the transnational dimension of new proposals is the most important aspect as it is the transnationality that constitutes its greatest asset.

Providing a sustainable development of cooperation at the EU level, as well as with third-countries, in all thematic areas of the migration and asylum policies is essential. There is also a need to take into account other strategic documents that entail a set of key actions in the area of migration and asylum, e.g. EU Action on Migratory Pressures – A Strategic Response. Their implementation is crucial for improving the management of migratory flows to the EU.

Taking into consideration current migratory situation of the EU and its neighbouring countries, it is of utmost importance to take up steps focused on the long-term solutions to migratory pressures.

Therefore, there is a need to proceed to building up a comprehensive programme involving all the necessary measures stemming from various political fields of the EU's activity, like humanitarian aid, development, trade and foreign policies, that would complement the activities carried out on a global scale by the international actors, like UN and IOM.

No actions would be possible without adequate financial support. In the area of migration and asylum we see the need to ensure effective usage of financial resources at our disposal. Any new initiatives should be analysed also from the financial perspective with view to their costeffectiveness. The financial capacities of each Member States should also be taken into consideration.

When analysing the degree of implementation of actions foreseen in the Stockholm Programme, the biggest progress was observed in the area of external dimension of migration, in particular GAM, as well as migration and development. The cooperation with third countries in all the areas of migration and asylum is of utmost importance. Particular support should be provided to strengthening of the actions in that respect. Also it is crucial to enhance cooperation with diaspora groups in the Member States and the cooperation with third countries concerning remittances.

Poland pays also great attention to the phenomenon of irregular migration. Lots of issues have been developed, especially new strategic documents and other political initiatives aiming at combating irregular migration. The sudden mass inflow of the North African and Syrian refugees urged the EU to take up steps of short-term and medium-term nature. In our opinion, these initiatives should be further implemented, in particular as regards the cooperation with third countries and Member States at the frontline of the mass inflow in the area of return. Common actions at the EU level aiming at identification of immigrants should be further organized. As for third countries, we see the need to develop on the spot the network of immigration liaison officers.

Asylum is another area where a major progress has been made. This is particularly relevant to the adoption of the Common European Asylum System and the establishment of the European Asylum Support Office that plays a major role in supporting Member States in a difficult migration situation. Therefore, Poland supports the proper implementation of CEAS tools and further strengthening of the EASO.

**DGD** 

The external dimension of asylum is equally important. A lot has been done as for relocation and resettlement schemes. Poland supports both measures as they constitute one of the possible solutions to the current difficult situation at the EU shores. However, due to migratory pressure in the whole EU, related among others to the secondary movements of irregular migrants, Poland opts for keeping the principle of voluntary participation in reference to the abovementioned measures. Moreover, we fully support further development of the Regional Protection Programmes as a key instrument in relations with third countries.

One of the most important areas is **legal migration**. The majority of proposals presented by the COM are under discussion at the Council and in the EP, which is a success. Hence, we consider that for the time being no new initiatives are needed – we need to focus on the proper implementation of the already existing legal acts and to work on finalizing discussions on the three pending acts. However, when considering the scope of rights granted to third-country nationals, we need to be cautious in order not to alleviate this scope above the level of protection granted to our own citizens and those from other EU Member States. Another important issue is to avoid measures that would seem beneficiary to third country workers only on paper, while in practice the complexity of adopted measures would hinder the possibility for these workers to take advantage of the rights formally granted to them. The Stockholm Programme foresaw the consolidation of the existing legal framework in relation to legal migration in general, but no attempt has been made in that respect. In our opinion, the possible decision to launch such an initiative should be preceded by a comprehensive discussion taking into account the progress made so far in this area.

Further development of **the external dimension of migration** on the basis of GAMM would be welcome, in particular the areas like: practical cooperation with third countries concerning all four pillars of GAMM; capacity-building in the countries of origin and transit; keeping the current geographical priorities as for the cooperation with third-countries, especially with those within the European Neighbourhood Policy; further strengthening of the Eastern Partnership and Prague Process tools.

**Legal migration** is another area of importance to Poland. In reference to admissions, Poland is of the opinion that there is a need to focus primarily on the implementation of the adopted legislation in relation to the conditions of entry and stay of third-country nationals and on ensuring effective execution of the EU's priorities concerning the admission of specific categories of immigrants. As for economic migration, in our opinion any new initiatives undertaken should respect the specificity of national labour markets and their needs. Adopted procedures should be as simple and flexible as possible in order not to constitute a burden to the national administration of the Member States and ensure their smooth implementation to national legislation.

Effective return and readmission policy (including re-integration measures), as well as further support for actions carried out by Frontex and EASO are crucial for the effective management of migration flows to Europe, especially in relation to **irregular migration**. We would welcome further promotion of assisted voluntary return and organization of joint return operations co-financed by the EU. Moreover, there is a need to continue practical cooperation with third countries in reference to combating and preventing irregular migration and implementation of return policy and reintegration measures. In that respect, thematic projects aiming at enhancing capacity of third countries in this field would be useful.

As for **asylum**, we should focus on the proper and effective implementation of the CEAS, including its monitoring and evaluation. Secondly, there is a need to develop practical cooperation among Member States with a view to starting the process of consolidation of national practices and increasing the quality of asylum decision-making. This could be done by means of exchanging best practices and know-how. Operational role of EASO should be further strengthened. Another are of importance is **the external dimension of asylum**. Poland would support maintaining the principle of voluntary participation in relocation and resettlement programmes. Moreover, we see the need to define in a precise and clear way what should be understood under the term "solidarity". Finally, we would like to underline the necessity to develop capacity-building of third countries in the area of asylum, as well as working on consecutive Regional Protection Programmes.

#### d) The Schengen Area

Schengen cooperation which has led to the removal of internal border controls, is one of a major achievements in the area of freedom, security and justice. One of the key factors of the safe Schengen area is an effective evaluation mechanism. The strengthened evaluation mechanism allows for a sound Schengen governance, based on clear and transparent European rules that will make the system more efficient. Therefore, in the coming years, it is essential to ensure effective implementation of the Schengen Governance package.

The Second Generation Schengen Information System II (SIS II) has become fully operational. As it is fundamental for the functioning of the Schengen Area, maintaining it fully operational should present a core priority for all stakeholders. The Visa Information System has been in operations since 11/10/2011. However, it is necessary to ensure the full roll-out of VIS. The enlargement of the Schengen should be continued. Provided that all requirements to apply the Schengen *acquis* have been fulfilled, all necessary measures should be taken to allow for the abolition of controls at internal borders with the remaining Member States that have declared their readiness to join the Schengen area without delay.

#### e) Promoting Citizen's Rights

The EU faces a democracy and identity crisis, therefore focus should be put on EU citizens and the idea of the Union citizenship as a fundament of unity and solidarity of the EU. To build stronger and active Union, respect for civil rights should be strengthened and developed. If citizens know about their rights and exercise them, they benefit as individuals. The EU as a whole feels this benefit, both economically and in terms of citizen support for the EU project.

Actions taken in accordance with the Stockholm Programme undoubtedly have contributed to the promotion of citizens' rights and have spread the knowledge this matter.

As a success story, it is worth mentioning launching the European Citizens Initiative, amendment to Directive 93/109/EC, or establishing the 2013 the European Year of Citizens. However, we must not forget that still much remains to be done and improved. Citizens still face obstacles in exercising their rights, they still encounter too many responsibilities and administrative burdens. EU citizens are not benefiting fully from their rights because they are not aware of them – lack of this knowledge seriously restrain them from exercising the right to move and reside freely in other EU countries, which is a cornerstone of EU integration.

Therefore, in the next strategic guidelines more emphasis should be put on removing barriers that significantly limit the ability and willingness to exercise rights deriving from the EU citizenship (e.g. circulation of the civil status documents). Focus should be put on enhancing awareness of the rights and responsibilities attached to the free movement, being one of the most tangible proofs for the EU citizens of the success of the European project and, in times of economic crisis, must be seen as a means to boost the MSs' economies.

As such, the safeguarding of the free movement of persons should constitute a horizontal imperative when defining and implementing sectoral policies of the AFSJ (migration policy, external border policy etc.) Actions should also focus on promoting knowledge concerning electoral rights (such as the right to vote for and stand as a candidate in municipal and European Parliament elections in whichever EU country the citizen resides, under the same conditions as nationals). Future priorities should aim at promoting active citizenship, encouraging participation in EU public debate and fully benefiting from the citizens' rights.

#### External Dimension of JHA f)

The events of recent years, such as the so-called Arab spring, increased migration pressure, cybercrime, terrorism and transnational organized crime, show the importance of the external dimension and its strong correlation with the internal situation of the EU. If the EU is to be effective in responding to security challenges and managing migration flows, it needs to work with countries outside the EU.

**DGD** 

Actions taken under the Stockholm Programme undoubtedly contributed to strengthening the external dimension and consolidating activities. However, not all assumptions have been fulfilled or have been realized partially like insufficient increase of the JHA knowledge in the EU delegations (e.g. lack of JHA experts), insufficient complementarity between the EU and MSs. What is more, there has been no significant improvement in strengthening solidarity and cohesion of the EU and MSs and lack of signed strategic agreements with third countries.

The rapidly changing political situation outside the EU and its impact on the internal security of the Union, make it necessary to further strengthen the external dimension. Future strategic guidelines should be focused on continuing and improving already existing initiatives and solutions that bring added value and tangible benefits. Greater emphasis should be put on increasing knowledge of JHA matters in the EU delegations (e.g. employment of experts), ensuring complementarity between the EU and MSs, including the efficient exchange of information between MSs and EU institutions and agencies, strengthening cooperation of liaison officers.

Moreover, focus should be on continuation of cooperation with third countries, particularly the countries covered by the European Neighbourhood Policy and other strategic partners. What is more, it is worth to consider developing permanent mechanisms of cooperation with third countries while taking action on a global scale (e.g. in the framework of crisis management). Last but not least, Poland is of the position that the use of existing and planned for 2014-2020 EU financial support instruments should be taken into account in setting new strategic guidelines.

# POST-STOCKHOLM THE WAY FORWARD IN THE AREA OF JUSTICE AND HOME AFFAIRS

#### **CONTRIBUTION FROM PORTUGAL**

Portugal commends the Lithuanian Presidency for its initiative launching an EU-wide process of reflection in the Council on the way forward in the area of Freedom, Security and Justice after the current Stockholm Programme comes to an end on 31 December 2014.

This is an exercise which is both necessary and desirable, in view of the mandate given by the June European Council this year.

Accordingly, and to lay the groundwork - properly and in good time - for the debate due to take place in the European Council in June 2014, Portugal considers it crucial that the JHA Council hold a formal and substantive debate on this subject and adopt conclusions setting the political priorities for the future of JHA.

To that end, below is an outline of Portugal's initial thoughts on future developments in the area of JHA.

#### **I. GENERAL PRINCIPLES**

#### Consolidation, simplification, coherence and quality

In recent years, we have come a long way towards ensuring that European citizens can move freely and in security in the European area. In fact, thanks to the ambitious sights set by the three multiannual programmes for JHA to date (Tampere, The Hague and Stockholm), the EU today possesses a solid and comprehensive strategic and legislative framework.

The next multiannual programme in the area of JHA should therefore aspire to be short, strategic and self-assured - easy to read and easy to evaluate.

After a flurry of legislative activity, the EU now needs to focus its efforts in the coming years on applying, consolidating and, where there is good cause, simplifying, the legal instruments that already exist, chiefly through compilation.

Ensuring they are applied in practice is the only way to derive the maximum potential from instruments already adopted and will, at the same time, prevent duplication of effort and avoid unnecessary waste.

On the other hand, and irrespective of whether new areas, or areas which might require additional initiatives are identified, the EU must uphold quality in its action in the area of JHA: in terms of policies, (legislative and non-legislative) instruments, and practices.

More attention will also have to be paid to ex-ante and ex-post evaluations of the EU's legislative activity, and there will have to be careful assessment of the need for legislation and whether or not the proposed legal solutions are reasonable and appropriate - largely based on a cost-benefit analysis of the policies they are intended to serve. All legislative initiatives must be preceded by a fair and full analysis of the possible cost of implementing the proposed measures.

In this connection, the EU will have to respect the fundamental principles of subsidiarity, necessity, proportionality and coherence, and it will be especially important to safeguard the division of powers between the EU and its Member States and between the different European institutions.

# Alignment with the financial cycle

Lastly, it would also be desirable to align policy planning with the multiannual financial programming cycle, as existing means could then be strategically channelled towards the priorities targeted. In other words, the financial programmes should be geared towards the strategic objectives set in the area of JHA, and it is essential that the future financial framework ensure that measures in the area of JHA are accorded more importance and that, above all, the necessary funding is provided.

# **II. HORIZONTAL ISSUES**

## **Europe of the citizens**

The area of Freedom, Security and Justice does not make sense if it is not buttressed by a solid framework for the defence of human dignity.

Fundamental rights are, first and foremost, rights, and thus form part of the legal system. Consequently, a future JHA policy should take on a more prominent role in defining EU human rights policy, which would then spread to other sectoral policies.

In a climate where the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union has taken on a solid role in shaping the human rights strategy both inside and outside the EU and in light of the ongoing discussion on the EU's forthcoming accession to the European Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms, it is important for JHA policy to be seen to be making a more proactive contribution to human rights, whether within the Union or in its relations with third countries.

**DGD** 

#### Justice, security and economic growth

The current international financial and economic crisis has had a major impact in the area of JHA and should result in a more systematic commitment to the principle of justice and security for economic growth and development.

The current economic situation in Europe calls for specific wealth- and job-creation measures.

Justice reform is a key tool for getting closer to the citizens and to business, complementing labour-market reforms and promoting growth and competitiveness.

To this end, there ought to be a review of the Community legislative framework in these areas in order to stimulate confidence in business and citizens' confidence in cross-border e-commerce, to facilitate freedom of establishment and the provision of services by companies and sole traders, and lastly, to reduce the administrative and financial burden on companies, especially SMEs.

Another important step on the path to increased internal security in the EU will be to find ways of offsetting the negative consequences of the crisis, ensuring that the chosen solutions facilitate economic recovery in individual Member States and in the EU as a whole.

#### **External dimension**

The Stockholm Programme had the great merit of highlighting the relevance of the external dimension of Justice and Home Affairs policy - an initiative which Portugal immediately supported. It is now generally recognised that the EU's internal security is closely linked to external security and that the situation in third countries can directly impact on Member States and on the European Union as a whole. For this reason, due attention should be given to the external dimension of JHI in Europe's foreign policy.

The external dimension of JHI, which is becoming increasingly important, will need to be strengthened and deepened in the future.

The important thing is to ensure continuity in the guidelines laid down in the Stockholm Programme, in terms of both thematic and geographical priorities, while seeking to optimise existing policies and instruments and developing them to the full.

There is thus an urgent need to reinforce political dialogue and operational cooperation in a number of countries and regions, to promote the rule of law, good governance and law enforcement, and to move closer to European standards of security, management of borders and migratory flows and an effective asylum policy, based on the protection of human rights, on fighting terrorism and serious and organised crime, with the emphasis on trafficking in human beings and crime associated with the facilitation of illegal immigration, as well as reinforcing legal and judicial cooperation in civil and criminal matters.

Particular emphasis should be given to strengthening the Global Approach to Migration and Mobility and developing the mobility partnerships between the EU and relevant third countries, as a key instrument for the balanced management of migratory flows.

In line with the internal reinforcement of the area of Justice when defining EU human rights policies, the external dimension of JHA should take on a more prominent role in the protection and promotion of fundamental human rights, while giving due weight to the EU's interests, in particular as regards the fight against transnational organised crime.

Along with consistency between the internal and external dimensions of JHA, it will also be important to ensure consistency of action between the Union and Member States in third countries, in order to achieve concrete and sustainable results. With this in view, the emphasis should be on a multidisciplinary approach, involving all relevant actors (MS, COM, third countries, EU agencies, international partners and civil society) and promoting European values.

Lastly, as for JHA policy itself, the external dimension of JHA should be governed by an approach which is more active than reactive.

#### Other issues

In a fast-changing world, priority should be given to the use of new technologies, for border control and for internal security, without neglecting the necessary protection of citizens' data and privacy. There also needs to be greater supervision by Member States of the work done by the European agencies in the area of JHA, together with enhanced cooperation between agencies, which is needed

to improve results and avoid duplication of efforts and unnecessary costs.

# **III. STRATEGIC PRIORITIES**

#### In the area of Justice

- In the **criminal** field: combating cybercrime committed by organised groups, cyber-attacks on Member States' IT structures and systems and organised crime active in producing and distributing goods and in counterfeiting goods and products; preventing and combating corruption at European level; consistency between the strategic priorities in combating transnational organised crime and the priorities adopted in the fight against serious and organised crime, in particular the preventing and combating of terrorism, implementing the EU's new policy cycle for organised crime with the emphasis on trafficking in human beings and crime linked to illegal immigration.
- In the **civil and commercial** field: perfecting instruments aimed at improving the life of citizens and companies, by creating a sound and secure legal environment for companies, for trade and for investment, so as to promote the recovery of European economies. This will involve a greater focus on company law and developing e-Justice, since information and communication technologies have a key role to play in improving judicial systems and are one of the most effective means of reducing the costs of legal proceedings and simplifying the handling of cross-border issues.

#### In the area of Home Affairs

• In the field of **internal security**: updating the Internal Security Strategy; cyber-security; preventing and combating terrorism; implementing the EU's new policy cycle for organised crime with the emphasis on trafficking in human beings and crime linked to illegal immigration; reinforcing police cooperation, and especially the exchange of information, fully implementing the Prüm Decisions and the Swedish Initiative; adopting the European PNR system.

- In **Schengen cooperation**: strengthening the political steering of Schengen Governance and the lasting enlargement of its area.
- In **civil protection**: full applicability of the Solidarity Clause; operational implementation of the new European Civil Protection Mechanism; and adaptation of the Directive on European Critical Infrastructures.
- In the area of **immigration**: (i) <u>legal immigration</u> concluding the implementation of the Action Plan on Legal Immigration, ensuring that legal immigration and mobility contribute to economic growth, in an open Europe, while resolutely combating abuses and fraud in the exercise of the free movement of persons; (ii) <u>integration</u> continuing and deepening the work of welcoming and integrating immigrants, concentrating efforts on the successful integration of second- and third-generation immigrants, for whom ensuring more effective civic participation is an important aspect; adopting active and cross-cutting integration strategies and mobilising institutional and social resources, in line with the new migration profiles; (iii) <u>illegal immigration</u> combating illegal immigration and reinforcing the common policy on return and readmission, within the framework of the EU Strategic Response.
- In the area of **visas**: strengthening reciprocity; a fully-functioning VIS and visa policy's contribution to economic recovery (without neglecting the necessary security safeguards).
- In the area of **borders**: reinforcing the system for the integrated management of external borders; operational support for Member States' efforts, in particular via interoperable "smart borders" (Entry/Exit System, Registered Traveller Programme and EUROSUR); and rapid response to situations on borders under exceptional or urgent pressure.
- In the area of **asylum**: effective consolidation of the CEAS ensuring, with EASO's support, the effective application of all its legislative and operational instruments; rapid response to emergency situations.

# • Contribution from Sweden (SE)

## The Future Cooperation in the JHA Area - Initial thoughts by Sweden

A new strategic vision is needed to give long-term guidance for future cooperation in the Justice and Home Affairs (JHA) area towards 2020. The follow-up of the Stockholm Programme should take into account new realities and it must be anchored in the current economic and social context. At the same time, many of the challenges that existed already when the Stockholm Programme was approved are still there and many of the measures included in the Stockholm Programme remains to be decided and implemented.

This paper presents some initial thoughts from Sweden on how the cooperation in the JHA area should be developed in the coming years. Sweden has also together with a group of other Member States formulated goals and priorities for the area which have been sent to the Commission and the Presidency.

#### The future JHA policy framework

The purpose of Justice and Home Affairs cooperation is to serve the interests of all citizens as well as businesses and authorities concerned and should therefore be based on their actual needs. New actions should build on those needs, the existing EU framework and on knowledge gained through evaluations and impact assessments, including ex-ante cost-benefit analyses, using robust measurements developed by Eurostat. In each case it is necessary to consider at which level the solution has to be sought: regional, national, European, - or even multilateral/global. Implementation costs and organisational consequences for the government services also have to be taken into consideration at every stage.

In order to ensure that actual benefits are yielded from this legislation, more emphasis has to be put on consolidation and on the efficient implementation of the existing instruments into national legislation, as well as their use in practice. It is time to make sure that the cooperation can lead to real added value on a practical level. There is a need for better and deeper cooperation, but not necessarily more measures.

Also the quality of legislation needs to be improved. Legal acts should be more user-friendly, taking into account the needs of Member States' authorities and legal practitioners. There should be better regulation principles built into each proposal including robust and independent impact assessments scrutinized by the Council.

The Union should reinforce its commitment to the European values by finalizing its accession to the European Convention on Human Rights. Continuous attention must be given to the position of vulnerable groups in society and to the rights of victims. Cooperation between Member States in cross border victims related subjects should be supported. Consideration should for instance be given to setting up a European virtual network of authorities responsible for victim policy to explore best practices.

Practical cooperation between Member States is of utmost importance for further development of JHA. It is therefore essential to exchange experiences and good practices in order to improve cooperation between law enforcement agencies and deepen mutual trust and understanding of different legal and judicial cultures. It is also necessary to step up training on EU-related issues and make it accessible to all professionals concerned.

Successful operational cooperation between Member States, such as joint investigation teams and joint operations, should be better communicated at EU level in order to promote best practices.

The EU agencies in the JHA area also have a central role in coordinating common European efforts and supporting cooperation between national authorities in the JHA sector. Further work is required in order to make full use of the potential capacity of these agencies.

#### A well-functioning asylum system and migration policy

The focus in asylum and migration policy should be on full implementation, consolidation as well as evaluation of existing legislation and achievements ("less legislation, more consolidation"). A new level of practical cooperation is essential to achieve this goal.

The full and inclusive application of the 1951 Geneva Convention should continue to be the basis for the work. Member States shall ensure the effective transposition and coherent implementation of the EU asylum acquis, particularly the newly adopted Common European Asylum System (CEAS), as it applies to Member States. The longer term objective of CEAS should remain that similar asylum cases should be treated alike and result in the same outcome. Practical cooperation between Member States should be prioritised. The need to focus on implementation entails a robust mechanism to secure coordination and competence.

The European Asylum Support Office (EASO) should fully use and effectively execute its mandate with a view to contribute to the cost effective implementation of applicable legislation, policy and practice in Member States, in particular the use of the EASO asylum and training curriculum. An early warning system should also be used as a tool for strategic discussions and planning within the EU in order to be better prepared for challenges and unforeseen events outside the EU.

The EU can and should play a greater role in providing protection for the most vulnerable refugees. Sweden urge upon all Member States to join UNHCR's work to expand the resettlement base. The starting point should be that all Member States will establish permanent resettlement programs, with support from the Asylum, Migration and Integration Fund. Solidarity with regions of transit and origin, through asylum capacity building and Regional Development and Protection Programmes should be further developed.

With the aim to secure a sustainable asylum and migration policy, it is important to develop preconditions for an effective and humane system for return. Continued practical co-operation should be encouraged, for example in the implementation of re-admission agreements and relevant return projects. Future readmission agreements should focus on priority countries and existing agreements must be implemented.

It is essential to make EU more attractive in order to address the future demographic challenge of an aging population and future labour market. The EU competes in the global labour and education market and increased opportunities for third country nationals to come to the EU in order to study, work or conduct research should therefore be encouraged. Many Member States face the challenge posed by the current high rate of unemployment. But it is important to underline that the economic crises does not necessarily exclude labour shortages from occurring in some occupations or sectors. The challenge is to match the demand of employers and workers with particular skills. Therefore, facilitating increased opportunities for labour migration is important to meet both present and future challenges.

The freedom of movement for EU citizens and their family members is one of the central achievements of the European Union. This principle must be safeguarded, including the rights and responsibilities that it entails. As a means to boost growth and jobs and make Europe more competitive, labour mobility within the EU should also be facilitated.

The EU should continue to develop the cooperation on integration in order to benefit fully from migration. The Common Basic Principles for Integration are still relevant and should be implemented and promoted, in particular in the areas of employment, education and language training. The EU should also develop a regular follow-up and evaluation mechanisms on integration based on the agreed indicators. This is important in order to enhance the European learning process. The emphasise should primarily be on outcomes and follow-up of results that are measurable and not on policy and legal texts, A gender equality perspective on integration should always be applied in all evaluations.

The implementation of the Common Visa Code and the Visa Information System (VIS) remains the foundation for a harmonized visa policy. The full roll-out of the VIS must be safeguarded. A more regular update on the state of harmonization regarding the implementation of the Visa Code, the functioning of the Local Schengen Cooperation and the use of the VIS should be considered.

The EU should continue to make use of the EU Visa Policy in a coherent and sensible way. It is necessary to promote reforms and strengthen the rule of law and the fundamental rights in the neighbouring regions but also to promote mobility, tourism and economic growth. Issues such as a well-functioning asylum system, effective work against corruption and protection of minorities could be included in the Schengen evaluation process in order to strengthen the mutual trust between Member States and ensure free movement in a better way.

Cooperation with countries of transit and origin in line with the EU Global Approach to Migration and Mobility (GAMM) should continue in a strategic and consolidated way. Political impetus is required to enhance GAMM effectiveness and impact. The four focus areas of GAMM need to be addressed in an integrated and balanced manner both in terms of policy response and operational activities. The further strengthening of existing and future Mobility Partnerships and Common Agendas for Migration and Mobility is important to maintain and develop long-term actions and sustainable results. In particular the new fourth area on international protection must be further integrated and operationalized within the GAMM-framework.

All relevant financial instruments, including the new Asylum, Migration and Integration Fund should be used efficiently.

#### Developing Civil Justice – to settle cross border disputes and support free movement.

The progress made in the field of EU civil law has laid an important foundation for enhanced and simplified cross-border activities for citizens and businesses.

There are however several civil law instruments which are rarely applied and partially overlapping. Enhancing the knowledge of the existing instrument among the legal practitioners should therefore be at the centre of attention rather than taking new legislative initiatives. The aim must be to ensure that already adopted EU legislation has a real impact throughout the Union.

Civil law is an area where action at EU level could make a real difference in people's everyday lives. The focus for the future cooperation should therefore be on measures which in a concrete way can simplify and facilitate for citizens and businesses in their cross-border activities.

An efficient enforcement of judgements is of great importance in the civil judicial cooperation. The process of abolishing unnecessary intermediate measures, such as exequatur, should continue where appropriate, when revising existing instruments. The use of the principle of mutual recognition of judgements and decisions to new fields should also be explored. The harmonization of rules of applicable law should continue where it is necessary from a citizen's perspective. Also the process of creating effective tools for judicial co-operation in cross-border cases is essential. In that regard, the forthcoming review of the Regulation on the Service of documents in civil and commercial matters has an important role to play.

In the area of family law there is an obvious need for swift procedures, e.g. to ensure the speedy return of a child. More can be done to abolish the exequatur while maintaining necessary safeguards, to make further use of the principle of mutual recognition and to increase the understanding of the different legal systems in this field. The Member States' different substantive family law is based on long traditions and important cultural perceptions and must be respected. For this reason, and to be able to move forward at European level, focus should also in the future be on finding solutions to cross-border issues that can hamper cooperation, such as rules on jurisdiction, applicable law, recognition and enforcement. The upcoming review of the Brussels II regulation is in this context welcomed.

The financial crisis has highlighted the need for the EU to contribute to the development of a healthy and competitive European business climate. In the JHA area it means primarily to assess the needs not least for consumers and small and medium sized businesses to have easy and efficient access to the justice systems so that they can enforce their rights throughout the Union. It is important that the process of strengthening the position of consumers and businesses in cross-border disputes continue. The upcoming review of the Regulation on Small claims is therefore welcomed. When it comes to consumers the directive on alternative dispute resolution is a great progress and there is a need of a thorough follow-up of its implementation and actual functionality. Furthermore the ambition should be to fully harmonise the parts of the consumer protection legislation that are important in connection with cross-border trade. Uncertainties as regards the legal rights is most certainly contributing to the uneasiness towards cross-border shopping that can still be noted from both business and consumers. Moreover, harmonised rules give a better basis for effective cooperation on enforcement.

The on-going revision of the insolvency regulation has the potential to create a sound legal infrastructure for business to operate, not least in times of economic crises. Further work on insolvency will be needed at EU level. A starting point should be to identify the issues that create problems and need to be tackled, taking into account the work done on the regulation so far.

#### Fighting Crime - to increase the security of citizens

The fundamental aim of EU Criminal Policy is to increase the security of citizens by improving cross-border cooperation in preventing and combatting crime. To fully achieve this aim further development and facilitation of judicial cooperation between national authorities in different Member States is required. In order to fight crime it is essential that the police, judges and prosecutors in the Member States are able to cooperate across borders.

The principle of mutual recognition should continue to be the cornerstone on which judicial cooperation in criminal matters is built. Mutual recognition has proved to be a successful method for making crime fighting in the EU more efficient, e.g. by allowing direct contact between authorities and introducing strict time limits and standard forms.

Substantive criminal law measures should remain a measure of last resort and common minimum rules have already been adopted in several crime areas. Further approximation measures should be considered only when there is evidence from practical experience in the areas of particularly serious crime with cross-border dimension, or needed to ensure the effective implementation of a Union policy in an area which has been subject to harmonisation measures.

Focus should be on eliminating any gaps that may exist in cooperation on criminal law matters, thus strengthening this cooperation in the interests of successful prosecutions in cross-border cases. Such gaps can be found e.g. in cooperation regarding execution of decisions on confiscation and cooperation on transfer of procedures.

With regard to EU law enforcement cooperation, the principle of availability – to have access to the right information at the right time - is a cornerstone. The coming years should focus on identifying obstacles to the realisation of this principle and find means to overcome them. In order to fight crime, it should be easy to cooperate across the borders whilst keeping a high level of protection concerning personal integrity. Information exchange must not be hampered by issues of competence (mutual recognition of different national structures) while fully respecting the applicable legal framework for such information exchange. This is why we believe in the introduction of a single point of operational contact in each Member State, providing a "one-stop shop" for law enforcement information exchange between Member States.

It is also important that certain essential processes, such as the collection, processing and use of forensic data are reliable and comparable in all Member States. Applying common forensic-scientific (minimum) quality standards can increase mutual trust and thereby contribute to law enforcement and judicial cooperation between Member States.

Europol and Eurojust must be further developed and the cooperation between these institutions and the national authorities of the Member States has to be improved. This must be a long-term objective that will require continuous attention and the building of mutual trust in the day-to-day interaction in concrete cases.

Fighting serious international and organised crime requires operative cooperation between law enforcement authorities but also a multidisciplinary approach. One area which could be given further attention in the EU cooperation is the use of administrative measures to combat such criminality. Further, the fight against cyber-crime requires joint efforts and Sweden therefore welcomes the establishment of the European Cyber Crime Centre within Europol.

Freedom of movement of persons is a cornerstone of the EU cooperation. Abolishing border checks between Member States requires mutual trust and measures to compensate for the detriment it entails for the law enforcement authorities. EU external borders are our joint external borders. Border control is the responsibility of each Member State and Sweden would not want to see a system of European border guards. Instruments already in place could however be used more efficiently and measures could also be taken to enhance the trust in the border checks performed at the external borders.

#### Strengthening the coherence between the internal and external dimension

The external dimension of the JHA area is becoming increasingly important. Cooperation with third countries is crucial in order to fully address global issues like terrorism, drug trafficking, trafficking in human beings, migration and human rights. A better coherence between internal and external actions in the JHA area is therefore needed. The civilian capability within the framework of EU external missions must be further developed. This requires relevant civil competence in strategic positions within the EEAS and the involvement of relevant structures within the council (e.g. COSI) in the planning process.

The external dimension of JHA policies and actions also has significant possibilities for providing a better environment for economic growth in the EU and its partner countries. Furthermore the EU civil protection mechanism is a good example of operational EU internal and external coordination in relation to natural and man-made disasters.

The links between migration and development should remain central to EU policies on migration. Policy development in the area of migration and development as well as efforts to implement concrete projects needs to be continued. EU migration and development initiatives should mainly focus on the areas identified in the Stockholm Programme: enhancing the development impact of remittance transfers and circular migration and enabling diaspora members to actively contribute to the development in their country of origin. Efforts to implement projects together with partner countries needs to be further strengthened.

In the field of migration and asylum, an increased dialogue and cooperation with countries of origin and transit is needed. EU Global Approach to Migration and Mobility should be further developed, including in particular Mobility Partnerships and Common Agendas for Migration and Mobility. The EU needs to further develop a coherent external policy, assessing the EU Visa Policy and readmission cooperation, and instruments such as the EU Action on Migratory Pressure and Region Development Protection Programmes. These policy areas should be further strengthened as well as promoted, building on related areas such as EU foreign and development policies. Migration as an enabler for economic growth and its links with the overall economic and social strategy could be explored.

0

#### FUTURE DEVELOPMENT IN THE FIELD OF JUSTICE AND HOME AFFAIRS

## 1. KEY PRINCIPLES AND HORIZONTAL ISSUES

Future policies ought to follow the following principles:

- o <u>policy coherence</u> "internally", i.e. with other JHA policies, and "externally", with policies on employment, social and foreign policy, etc.;
  - <u>implementation support</u> and elimination of identified legislative shortcomings as well as major inconsistencies hindering efficient transposition and implementation in practice;
- o <u>simplified drawing of funds and removal of administrative</u> barriers in the acquisition of funds in accordance with the multiannual financial framework 2014-2020;
- o <u>communication strategies for better visibility of freedom, security and justice</u> <u>policies</u> in relation to the public in member states and third countries;
  - selection of adequate *process management* methodology; recent good examples include particularly *policy cycle* and *roadmap*, which are adapted to the specific nature of a particular area;
  - integrity and ethics in authorities competent for the provision of public security: neither member states authorities nor EU agencies are immune to corruption and system abuse. We should develop a uniform framework of ensuring integrity and ethics in these authorities. In this way, greater transparency of measures against corruption would be achieved and mutual trust enhanced.
- to support implementation, we propose to devise a <u>fast-track legislative procedure</u>. With such *common approach*, all institutions involved in the legislative process would address without delay the legislative shortcomings identified, which hinder adequate transposition and implementation in practice, in full respect of the Lisbon Treaty provisions;

- cooperation with third countries in the field of JHA must follow the development of EU policies. The conclusion of sectoral agreements between the EU and third countries in the field of JHA should be accelerated. The Western Balkan countries ought to be given adequate support to achieve EU standards in the field of JHA. Special forms of partnerships for geographical areas where countries of origin and transit of illegal migration prevail should be encouraged. In doing so, cooperation with and efficiency of the already existing regional initiatives, organisations and processes ought to be strengthened;
- o <u>strengthening the operation of JHA agencies</u>, including autonomous operation of CEPOL. Smooth cooperation between agencies within their mandate needs to be ensured as well as compliance in the operation of EU agencies and international organisations;
- the development of the JHA area is characterised by rapid changes and a need to adapt to the circumstances, which is why in devising the new programme we should avoid objectives that are too specific and allow for flexibility.

#### 2. SECTORAL PRIORITIES

#### 2.1. Migration, borders, asylum and visas

<u>In the field of border and illegal migration management,</u> particular attention will need to be devoted to the problem of illegal crossing of internal Schengen borders and movement within the Schengen area. At the same time, we ought to make use of the compensatory measures to their fullest potential, e.g. take better advantage of the SIS II, VIS and Eurodac, police cooperation centres and police units for targeted prevention and repression of cross-border crime and illegal migration at key international routes. More activities will have to focus on preventing abuse of legitimate entry and residence permits and improving the implementation of return policy.

<u>In the field of legal migration</u>, implementation of legislation is an important issue. We can begin a serious discussion on preparing an *immigration code* in terms of codification of basic requirements of legal entry and provision of facilities for certain categories of migrants that are needed by the EU and not only by individual Member States.

<u>In the field of international protection</u>, member states must be afforded every support in implementing the extensive legislation package. We also ought to think about setting up and connecting the envisaged crisis response systems. In this framework, we could embark on a serious debate on joint processing of applications, in pursuance of the conclusions of the informal SCIFA meeting in Vilnius. More attention should also be devoted to the prevention of abuse of international protection procedures.

As a further step in modernisation and optimisation of visa procedures, we should consider replacing visa stickers with electronic information. In this way, we would reduce the costs while also contributing to removing administrative barriers. Moreover, by abandoning visa stickers and their complicated handling, diplomatic-consular representations could focus on the substance of the procedure, which would further increase their efficiency.

## 2.2. Internal security and EU police cooperation

It is necessary to accelerate the implementation of legislative acts of the former Third Pillar including Title VII, Protocol no 36 of the Lisbon Treaty. We should take better advantage of already performed work and established findings in the field of mutual evaluations, also by subsequently checking the implementation of the adopted recommendations. The EU Policy cycle can be considered a major success, and full support should be provided to the implementation of activities in the future period both at the EU level and at the level of member states. We will also have to reflect on updating the activities of the EU Internal Security Strategy.

We must keep <u>strengthening criminal intelligence and information exchange</u>. The role of Europol is of key significance, although we should strive for more efficient use of all tools for international police cooperation and operation of member states' central authorities for international police cooperation. For the purposes of investigative procedures by the competent authorities, we should consider a more rapid exchange of information subject to a court order in member states.

<u>In the field of suppression of organised crime and serious crime</u> we should support the development of innovative measures, e.g. administrative measures, and develop measures in the field of crime prevention. Most of all, cooperation with third states should be developed and regional initiatives supported. <u>In the field of terrorism</u> we should further focus especially on radicalisation prevention and recruitment. The development dictates increased involvement of COSI in strategic activities in the field of prevention and suppression of terrorism – internal aspect. The use of the analogy of the EU Policy cycle in this field would greatly contribute to the coherence of the planned measures and to a more effective and priority-oriented use of available resources.

Economic crime and corruption and environmental crime, will, in addition to cyber crime, represent the greatest challenge in the future period. In the area of freedom, security and justice we should particularly strive for measures repressing illegal activities of this type of crime with a view to supporting economic revitalisation of EU member states.

#### 2.3. External dimension of migration and asylum

Global approach to migration (GAMM) represents the basis to develop partnerships with third countries. The performance of GAMM tools (mobile partnerships, migration missions, migration profiles) should be promptly assessed based on which an upgrade should be proposed in the new programme: as many member states as possible should join mobile partnerships, development of extended migration profiles, Common Agenda for Migration and Mobility as a pre-level for mobile partnerships.

<u>The competencies of the European External Action Service</u> (EEAS) and the European Commission need to be more clearly defined as well as areas remaining within the national competence.

The issue of illegal migration and mixed migration flows needs to be <u>tackled by eliminating the root</u> <u>causes</u> in countries of origin and transit that enable such a situation.

#### 2.4. SI position: judicial cooperation in criminal matters

1. What further development of criminal law at EU level is needed?

#### • General remarks

Respect for the principle of subsidiarity as a general principle of the EU law should be given a greater emphasis. The importance of the subsidiarity principle has been recently demonstrated in the case of the EPPO. In this context, we emphasize the need to improve the preparation of impact assessments, on which the Commission bases its legislative proposals.

The co-decision procedure between the Council and the European Parliament should be improved; the special characteristics of criminal law should be taken into account to a greater degree. The recent yellow card (the EPPO) has shown in particular that the national parliaments should be included in the decision-making in a more substantial manner. Moreover, it is important that the EU institutions do take yellow cards seriously!

After all, the Treaty itself recognizes the particular sensitivity of the criminal law from the point of the sovereignty of the Member States. That is why the Treaty gives the Member States the option of the emergency brake.

At the EU level, we should primarily focus on the implementation of a number of framework decisions that have been adopted in recent years, especially since the transitional period will expire on the 1 December 2014 and the Commission and the European Court of Justice will acquire full powers over all pre-Lisbon legislation relating to police and judicial cooperation in criminal matters. More precisely, it should be examined more accurately how the implementation of the adopted measures functions in practice, in particular with a view of improving the implementation of mutual recognition instruments and the quality of legislative proposals. In this regard, we would like to highlight the added value of "follow up" mechanisms and practical measures.

We should keep in mind that criminal law should be considered as a measure of last resort; therefore, more emphasis should also be put on prevention. However, we are aware that harmonization is excluded in the field of crime prevention (Article 84 TFEU).

#### • The scope of Article 83/1 TFEU: Eurocrimes

Slovenia believes that at this stage there is no need to extend the EU CRIMES list. We asses that organized crime should be primarily addressed at the EU level, since perpetrators take advantage of the freedoms granted by the EU law. We believe that the current legal basis is appropriate.

#### • Article 83/2 TFEU

If the approximation of criminal laws and regulations of the Member States proves essential to ensure the effective implementation of a Union policy in an area which has been subject to harmonisation measures, directives may establish minimum rules with regard to the definition of criminal offences and sanctions in the area concerned. Such directives shall be adopted by the same ordinary or special legislative procedure as was followed for the adoption of the harmonisation measures in question, without prejudice to Article 76.

We think it is essential that decisions at the EU level regarding the necessity to adopt criminal law directives for the effective implementation of other EU policies are taken on a case by case basis.

In this context, the question is whether the criminal measures are actually more effective than administrative measures. For example, the discussion on MAD and MAR (Market Abuse Directive and Market Abuse Regulation) has shown that MAR is probably more effective than MAD. Slovenia highlighted this in discussions in the Council. First of all, MAR envisages very high penalties, and furthermore, the administrative procedure is, as a rule, faster than the criminal procedure. In this sense we may even assume that the perpetrators of such crimes prefer criminal proceedings to the administrative ones!

In general, Slovenia welcomes the unified approach regarding standard definitions. Standard definitions should be unified to eliminate discrepancies between different criminal law directives. In this sense, Slovenia has also repeatedly argued in the Council that it is necessary to ensure the uniform approach in all Council formations when discussing criminal law provisions!

Slovenia has some concerns regarding the harmonization of the statutes of limitation, since it affects the foundations of judicial systems. We believe that the harmonization of the statutes of limitations is more appropriate for the EUROCRIMES as defined in the first paragraph of Article 83 of the TFEU.

# Our goal should be: implementation, consolidation and coherence!

### Regarding the Passerelle Clause and enhanced cooperation issue:

Slovenia believes there is no need to exercise the Passerelle at this stage; we should first assess how the judicial cooperation in criminal matters will function after 1 December 2014, when the transitional period will expire and the European Commission and the European Court of Justice will acquire full powers over all pre-Lisbon legislation relating to police and judicial cooperation in criminal matters. In addition, we expect that by 1 December 2014 Member States will implement the Framework Decisions adopted before the Lisbon Treaty entered into force, which will have an impact on the judicial cooperation in criminal matters. The Passerelle should be used only on a case-by-case basis and after careful consideration.

Moreover, Slovenia believes that the enhanced cooperation should be a measure of last resort, since this is a form of cooperation, which should only be used in extraordinary cases. Generally, all Member States should participate in the measures regulating judicial cooperation in criminal matters. This is why, with regard to the EPPO, Slovenia is of the opinion that as many Member States as possible should participate in the EPPO.

#### 2. What initiatives at EU level would best strengthen mutual trust between Member States?

Slovenia believes that it is essential **to strengthen the mutual trust between Member States**, since this is the cornerstone of mutual recognition. Therefore, we should put the emphasis on the harmonization of minimum procedural standards in criminal proceedings, which will subsequently strengthen mutual trust. Furthermore, we should promote the rights of victims of crime.

In addition, Slovenia expects that the mutual trust will be strengthened when the Commission and the Court of Justice will acquire full powers in the field of justice and home affairs after the expiry of the transitional period. Moreover, Slovenia estimates that the mutual trust between judicial authorities will also be strengthened by other mechanisms, such as the "rule of law" initiative and the EU's accession to the ECHR, etc.

Slovenia believes that it is important to identify the need to consolidate, simplify and standardize the methods of judicial cooperation within the EU. Above all, it is essential to ensure that the measures are clear and easy to use for practitioners, which would certainly be ensured more efficiently by regulations. Additionally, Slovenia believes that there are many cases in which the instruments of mutual recognition in the field of cooperation in criminal matters should be adopted in the form of regulations rather than directives, which would result in a better functioning of mutual recognition. In this sense, Slovenia, for example, also favors the potential EAW (European Arrest Warrant) amendment in the form of a regulation.

Regarding strengthening of mutual trust, Slovenia agrees with the measures that have been proposed so far - mainly judicial training, networking among practitioners, various handbooks, sharing of best practices etc.

In this context, it is also Slovenia's position that there should be more emphasis on practical measures. Therefore, it is especially important to fund the various projects by the EU, especially in view of the ongoing financial crisis.

Slovenia is also of the opinion that we should make an assessment of how to further improve and enhance the recognizability of the measures among the practitioners.

Slovenia also expects that after 2014 more emphasis will be given on mutual recognition instruments (after the Lisbon Treaty entered into force, the EIO is the only mutual recognition instrument), especially since significant progress has been achieved recently in the area of minimum procedural standards.

Moreover, Slovenia estimates that certain problems of mutual recognition arise from the current legal framework (legal bases) which is very rigidly defined and does not always take into account the inherent differences between the legal systems of the Member States. Certain issues are inevitably addressed quite differently in different legal systems. Confiscation, for example, is regulated in general by criminal law in most Member States; however, a civil forfeiture procedure is primarily applied in the UK and Ireland. In this particular case, problems in the field of mutual recognition can be exploited by criminals. Therefore we should address the issue at the EU level. Slovenia also finds as very interesting the idea to set up "victim funds" at the EU level funded by the confiscated property.

### CONTRIBUTION FROM SLOVAKIA (SK)

# **Discussion: Future of JHA**

**Questions from Presidency for discussion:** 

- g) Which main strategic priorities would you like to highlight for the post-2014 period under the mandate of your committee/working party?
- In the area of asylum we consider as a priority the harmonisation of asylum practice in the Member States with emphasis on measures against abuse of the asylum system.
- As regards migration, we equally consider as a priority the fight against abuse of legal migration instruments, while it is necessary to facilitate the entry and residence of bona fide travellers, especially tourists and others who are an economic contribution to the EU.
- As regards illegal migration, it is necessary to fight against the abuse of visa-free regime and
  put into place effective sanctions against all forms of illegal migration including the sanction
  on persons participating in illegal migration and persons that profit from it.
- In the area of security policy there is a number of priorities, such as the problem of synthetic drugs, the perennial topic of radicalisation and terrorism, or more efficiency in the everyday cooperation among police forces of the Member States. In the context of present economy situation we should to include as a priority the fight against economic crime, against the legalisation of the proceeds of crime and against cross-border tax fraud.

- h) Which other horizontal issues would you like to highlight for the post-2014 period, including (if relevant) the external action?
- The Slovak Republic prefers a consistent and continuous implementation of the existing legislative, administrative, technical and other tools on the EU level and adopted rules before creating new regulations. Possible new legislative proposals should be aimed to the perfection, consolidation or adaptation of existing legal tools in the light of experience with their application.
- Strengthening of mutual cooperation and the interoperability of EU agencies and also the improvement of cooperation and information exchange among the law enforcement authorities of the Member States and EU agencies is desirable.
- There is a need to strengthen the external dimension of policies in the area of justice and interior, improvement of communication and cooperation with third countries, particularly with transit countries and countries of origin in the context of illegal migration.
- i) What principles could be useful in constructing the post-2014 guidelines? Would it be reasonable to align policy planning and financial framework cycles?
- Unifying the time framework of political and financial planning would be highly beneficial and the Slovak Republic strongly supports this idea.
- The existence of 7-year financial planning cycle makes it not reasonable to have a different planning cycle for justice and interior policies. The unified time framework of planning is a basic precondition for the coherence of political priorities with the financial support provided from EU budget.
- At the same time, the unified time framework is a basic precondition for an effective evaluation of efficiency of both the political priorities and their financial support.

# **2nd Contribution from Slovakia (SK)**

#### FUTURE DEVELOPMENT OF THE JHA AREA

Which main strategic priorities would you like to highlight for the post 2014 period under the mandate of your committee/working party?

During the previous years several effective legal instruments were adopted in the area of criminal law and judicial cooperation in criminal matters. This resulted into the strengthened cooperation of the member states and its bodies in the sphere of combating criminal activities of the cross-bordering nature. On the other hand, it is important to emphasize that not all of the legal instruments constituted significant advantage and efficient enforcement in practice. New legal instruments must not only be incorporated into the legal orders, but shall be introduced to the judicial bodies as well. This procedure is time-consuming and adoption of the new legal instruments does not allow to use their full potential. In this connection it is important to mention, that several legal instruments adopted within the European Union are used relatively rarely by the bodies of the member states in the everyday practice.

In the upcoming period the focus shall be primarily directed at the evaluation of the valid legal instruments on the level of the European Union. The objective would be to reach more consistent adoption procedure of the legal instruments and the usage of obtained knowledge and practical experiences while revising evaluated legal acts. It would be suitable to make the analysis of the assumed objectives, in particular in the area of judicial cooperation in criminal matters and possibly indicate the reasoning behind the fact that some objectives of the certain legal arrangements were not reached and subsequently suggest solutions for improving the functioning and effectiveness of the mentioned legal instruments. In this connection instead of adoption of the new legal instruments, the priority should be the evaluation of the existing ones and search for the means of improving them and creating more efficient usage by the competent bodies of the member states. This would lead indirectly towards the increase of the contribution of the legal instruments for the European Union citizens.

# Which other horizontal issues would you like to highlight for the post-2014 period including (if relevant) the external action?

From the horizontal stand point of view the main challenges the European Union is facing nowadays is the global financial crisis, which concerns all the sectors and life of the society, therefore it is important to effectively punish all the forms of the criminal activity, which undermines the basis of the healthy economy. With regards to the cross bordering cases it is necessary to intervene through the legal instruments and put emphasis on the cooperation. This would possibly compel the perpetrators not to commit the crimes. The effective criminal procedure discourages the perpetrators from committing the crimes more than the threat of incensement of the duration of the sentence regulated by the national legal acts. In connection with the improvement of the application of the instruments in the area of the judicial cooperation it is important to focus on strengthening the professional preparation of the practitioners, which should be aimed at the creation of direct professional connections on the European level and solving substantial practical problems. This kind of attitude would contribute to the reinforcement of the security of the citizens and their basic rights.

# What principles could be useful in constructing the post -2014 guidelines? Would it be reasonable to align policy planning and financial framework cycles?

Future regulations for the purpose of development after year 2014 should clearly relate to basic principles the European Union is governed by. Based on the intensity of the intervention of the criminal instruments to the basic rights these should be used in cases where other legal disciplines and instruments fail to apply. The legal instruments should be based on the substantial consideration in conformity with the principles of subsidiarity and adequacy. The impact studies with the subject matter in the area of submission procedure of the legislative initiative should be carefully based on the professional grounds and quantifiable arguments. It is equally important to administer internal and external consistency of the legal instruments with reference to the evaluation of its functioning in practice. At the same time we assume, that for the successful plan of the future development in the area of criminal justice it is not inevitable its harmonization with the cycles of the financial framework.

#### CONTRIBUTION FROM UNITED KINGDOM (UK)

# UNITED KINGDOM RESPONSE TO PRESIDENCY DISCUSSION PAPER FUTURE DEVELOPMENT OF THE JHA AREA

The United Kingdom is pleased to respond to the Presidency Paper of 16 October and to set out our views on the strategic priorities and principles that should drive development of new JHA strategic guidelines under Article 68 TFEU.

We are grateful to the Lithuanian Presidency for their initiative in holding a discussion on the future development of the JHA area at the Vilnius JHA informal Council, the productive discussions it facilitated at the three Directorlevel working groups, and for holding a further discussion at the December JHA Council. It is important that future JHA guidelines reflect closely the interests and needs of Member States and their citizens and we consider the JHA Council to be best positioned to achieve this. We hope that the forthcoming discussion will lay firm foundations for a constructive, Council-led process of dialogue and policy development in the JHA area.

In submitting this response we refer to the joint letter of 18 November from Interior and Justice Ministers of the Netherlands, Sweden, Finland, Hungary, Estonia, Slovenia and the UK and reiterate the importance of the guiding principles outlined in the letter. We believe that those principles establish a good basis for the development of clear and effective strategic JHA guidelines that meet the needs of Member States and their citizens. We would encourage all Member States to sign up to the principles contained within this letter as the basis for future development of the JHA area.

We also call upon the incoming Greek Presidency to take forward this work with renewed vigour to maintain momentum and to ensure that the European Council is in a position to agree a meaningful set of new JHA guidelines in June 2014.

#### Principles and priorities for future development of the JHA area

Article 68 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union (TFEU) requires the European Council to "define the strategic guidelines for legislative and operational cooperation within the area of freedom, security and justice". As JHA cooperation affects core aspects of national sovereignty, such as immigration, border control and criminal law, it is right that the Member States, working with the Commission in the European Council, set the overall strategic direction for this cooperation. It is equally essential that JHA Council and its working groups play the leading role in preparation of the new JHA guidelines and in monitoring their implementation and evaluation.

In developing new strategic guidelines we must ensure that they take into account the current political, economic and social realities. Rather than a detailed new programme, the new guidelines should be <u>much shorter</u>, setting out clear strategic objectives towards which the EU should work and key principles which the EU should follow in their implementation. The crosscutting strategic priority for the new JHA guidelines should be to achieve shared objectives through more effective practical cooperation between the Member States, the consolidation of existing measures over new legislation, better regulation and repeal of defunct measures.

In light of the aforementioned, we propose that the new JHA guidelines:

- a) Set out strategic priority areas for action. They should be:
  - i. preventing the abuse of free movement rights: This is one of the biggest challenges we and other Member States face. Interior Ministers from Austria, Germany and the Netherlands have already expressed their concerns to the European Commission on this matter. The problem involves both non-EU nationals seeking to circumvent immigration controls (for example by conducting false marriages with EU citizens) and EU citizens moving to other Member States without any genuine intention of working, studying or otherwise exercising their Treaty rights. The guidelines should commit the EU to robust action in this area, for example, by supporting the Member States in their efforts to tackle criminality and non-exercise of Treaty rights, making it easier to remove those who flout the free movement rules and to prevent them from reentering if necessary.
  - ii. strengthening the EU's external borders: Significant numbers of illegal migrants are entering into the EU where our external borders are the weakest. Unfortunately at times this results in human tragedies for those attempting to reach the European Union via clandestine routes. It is in the interest of the EU to strengthen its external border, work more effectively to reduce illegal migration and avoid future repetition of recent tragedies. The new guidelines should support stronger cooperation at the external border, both though the FRONTEX and European Asylum Support Office Agencies, and by helping individual Member States in Southern and Eastern Europe, which are affected by the growing influx, in strengthening their borders. The guidelines should also promote better cooperation to return those with no right to be in the EU, and better coordinated work in third countries to prevent illegal migration at its source.
  - **iii. action against human trafficking:** Member States can do more in this field and should work together more effectively, exchanging intelligence and launching joint investigations under existing frameworks. The new guidelines should seek to rationalise and reduce existing reporting requirements, but should commit the EU to coordinating its anti-trafficking work and funding in third countries more effectively.

- iv. the more effective return of prisoners to their country of origin: It is important the Member States agree on easier and efficient return of foreign criminals to their countries of origin, whether they are EU nationals or citizens of third countries. At EU level, we should push for effective and timely implementation of the Prisoner Transfer Framework Decision, so that it serves as an effective mechanism for the transfer and mutual recognition of sentences. This is important as increasing numbers of foreign national offenders in custody are from Europe but many of the high volume countries have yet to implement the Framework Decision. We also want to ensure the prompt return to the UK of British national offenders from European prisons. As for offenders from outside the EU, the guidelines should call for more effective sharing of best practice on the returns process (including on obtaining travel documents for returnees) and joint work and funding in third countries to build up their capacity to receive returnees, for example by improving prison standards and capacity so prisoner transfer agreements can operate more effectively.
- v. improved exchange of criminal records: Criminals do not respect borders, and it is important that we can share information about their records effectively. We support the existing European Criminal Records Information System (ECRIS) and the new guidelines should ensure that all Member States can benefit fully from this system. The guidelines should consider how we can provide appropriate technical assistance, including financial assistance from existing resources, to make this a reality. We should seek to explore ways (through existing arrangements) of sharing proactively information about dangerous individuals before they are arrested for a further offence.

- b) Set out how the Commission and Member States should work together in achieving these objectives. The guiding principle for the EU should be to achieve these objectives through practical cooperation rather than new legislation. The guidelines should also explain where we do not expect the European Commission to act, for example, by recalling that national security remains a Member State competence and reinforcing the principles of <a href="mailto:subsidiarity">subsidiarity</a> and <a href="mailto:proportionality">proportionality</a>. The principle of subsidiarity, in particular, must be respected at every stage and appropriate consideration must be given to levels at which JHA problems are best addressed (i.e. national, EU or global).
- c) Ensure that Commission's proposals, particularly in the area of civil law, always take into account costs and burdens to both private sector organisations and public bodies. The guidelines should seek a stricter set of criteria against which the value of EU legislative action must be assessed. The Council, for example, should require that a clear case be demonstrated that there is a positive and unambiguous value in the instrument being proposed.
- d) Ensure that "better regulation" principles are built into each Commission's proposal including more robust, independent and comprehensive impact assessment scrutinised by the Council both before publication of new proposals but also after their adoption.
- e) Start the process of tidying the European statute book as there is a significant number of European measures in the JHA field which are defunct or obsolete and repealing them would be a positive move. Having extant legislation over which Member States could be infracted, but which serves no useful purpose, is not a good practice.

- f) Set out a Council-led process of **monitoring and reviewing** implementation of the new guidelines to ensure that they are being applied as intended and that they continue to offer value and relevance throughout their duration.
- g) Ensure that where **external or third country agreement negotiations** include Justice and Home Affairs obligations, the JHA Council should have early and continuous oversight of the negotiating process, to ensure effective oversight (or control) over the actions of the European Commission and European External Action Service.
- h) Ensure better and more effective coordination of our activities in third countries, to address security, crime risks and illegal immigration "upstream". Whilst doing this, it is also important that the EU aims for the most effective use of its overseas funding to help recipients build their capacity to deal with these risks (for instance by improving prison conditions) and develop a framework for practical cooperation.

It is the view of the United Kingdom that such a combination of clear shared objectives that Member States wish to see addressed and clear guidelines on the way in which all JHA work should be taken forward at EU level will provide the basis for a strong and coherent set of guidelines that will remain relevant and timely for their duration.

#### **Other horizontal issues**

A number of horizontal issues are already addressed above.

2 December 2013

JOINT CONTRIBUTION FROM AUSTRIA (AT), BELGIUM (BE), DENMARK (DK), NETHERLANDS

(NL) AND SWEDEN (SE)

To: Presidency, Member States and the Commission

From:

Austria, Belgium, Denmark, the Netherlands, Sweden

Subject: Political priorities for the future development of the JHA area in the field of asylum,

migration, visa and borders

On behalf of the Ministers responsible for asylum, migration and border matters of Austria,

Belgium, Denmark, the Netherlands and Sweden, we have the honor to share with you some of our

views on principles and priorities in the field of asylum, migration, visa and frontiers matters. We

think that these should be taken into account when shaping the future development of the EU's

Asylum, Migration and Frontiers policies beyond 2014 as a part of our Justice and Home Affairs

framework. Germany and France were fully involved in preparing this paper.

The guidance by the multi-annual JHA Programmes of Tampere, The Hague and Stockholm proved

in our view to be of great value as a long term strategic approach to the work within our policy

areas. The future strategic guidelines for the legislative and operational planning within the area of

freedom, security and justice beyond 2014 as defined by the European Council in June 2014 will be

of paramount importance also to the policy matters under our responsibility.

We consider it of the utmost importance that the JHA Council is closely involved in the

preparations process of this new JHA policy framework. In this context we welcome the

opportunity the Presidency created to have a first exchange of views among ministers at the next

JHA Council on 5 December 2013.

We are looking forward to contributing to a fruitful and constructive dialogue with all involved.

29 November 2013

17808/1/13 REV 1 WvdR/mj 233
DGD LIMITE EN

#### General Remarks

The future asylum and migration policy should provide a comprehensive and coherent strategy (a 'whole of Government/EU approach') covering all relevant policy areas, including their external dimensions.

Solidarity, together with protection and prevention, are key elements in the further achievement of our shared goals. To ensure this in practice - which is based on mutual trust - Member States should take full responsibility for implementation of the asylum, borders, visas and migration *acquis*, resulting in a functional migration and asylum system and effective border controls.

The focus of future asylum and migration policy should be on full implementation, consolidation and evaluation of existing legislation and policies ("less legislation, more consolidation"). New legislative proposals should be presented only after a thorough evaluation (including systematic impact assessments and cost-benefit analysis) of the existing and proposed EU legislation. Ensure that Member States can effectively use EU funding to complement such efforts, while implementing their nationally-determined policy priorities.

A new level of practical cooperation is essential to achieve this goal, enabling the EU to retain the flexibility needed to cope with rapidly changing realities.

#### Asylum

The full and inclusive application of the 1951 Geneva Convention should continue to be the basis for the approach of the EU and Member States.

Member States shall ensure, as applicable, the effective transposition and coherent implementation of the EU asylum *acquis*, including the newly adopted CEAS package. The Commission is invited to pursue its role as guardian of the Treaties, also through capacity building efforts using EU funding. The objective of the CEAS should remain that similar asylum cases are treated alike and result in the same outcome, including receiving the same standard of reception, throughout the EU.

In this context, practical cooperation through EASO should be further developed in order to: better contribute to the coherent and cost effective implementation of applicable legislation: convergence of policy and practice in Member States; and increase cooperation and information exchange between national asylum services. The 'early warning system' should be used as a tool for strategic discussions and planning within the EU in order to better prepare for challenges and unforeseen events (including via contingency planning). Member States' practical experience of the current acquis should provide the basis for assessing the need for any further legislative proposals; where possible, improvements should be sought on the basis of the existing instruments.

Regional Development and Protection Programs (RDPP) should be further developed, as appropriate, to demonstrate solidarity with regions of transit and origin through building their protection and re-integration capacity.

The EU and Member States should continue efforts to resettle refugees on a voluntary basis. Taking into consideration the specific situation in each Member State, the Asylum and Migration Fund, should encourage and support Member States to start, maintain or increase a resettlement programme.

#### Visas and Borders

Openness and growth must be balanced with security and the ability to tackle illegal immigration. The EU visa policy should not only address issue of security but also contribute to enhance the attractiveness of the EU. For mobility to be expanded further, the EU's visa and borders policy must be credible and its migration and asylum systems robust enough to respond to future challenges.

The EU visa policy should continue to be primarily a tool for migration management. Visa facilitation agreements, or a more extensive use of the possibilities laid down in the Visa Code, could be considered where liberalization is not yet a realistic option. Negotiations on visa and readmission agreements should be advanced in parallel. The EU must ensure that rights and responsibilities go hand in hand, especially when it comes to cooperation regarding readmission, for all future visa liberalization and facilitation agreements. Appropriate mechanisms should be built into all agreements to ensure the ability for the Council to withdraw a mandate, or the EU to revoke an agreement.

In order to ensure that visa processing is consistent and reliable (similar visa applications result in the same outcome), priority must be given to better local cooperation. An expanded use of external service providers, combined with use of representation agreements, should be considered an alternative to common visa application centers. In addition to a country risk assessment, Member States should equally make an individual risk assessment in the processing of visa applications. Integrated border management systems - which make use of modern technology - are important tools for future challenges. In this respect, swift progress should be made in the negotiations, followed by the implementation of the 'Smart Borders Package'. For the EU to become an even more attractive destination for low-risk travelers, the concept of an EU-ESTA could be considered.

While respecting its mandate, Frontex should play a more central role by increasing its operational capability and its joint operations, especially with regards cooperation with third countries (in particular countries of transit and origin). Frontex should be able to play a central role also in monitoring secondary movements in order to assure integrity and mutual trust within the Schengen area. In order to take forward this challenging agenda, joint Frontex-Member State operations need to be simpler to conduct and emphasis should be placed on strengthening the coordination role of Frontex.

#### Migratory Pressures

Cooperation with countries of origin and transit to foster legal mobility and tackle illegal immigration must be intensified, including the combating of organized immigration crime, trafficking in human beings and development policies aiming tackling the root causes of migration, as recently illustrated in the Mediterranean. This includes better use of all the tools under the GAMM, which should be developed as the overall EU strategic framework for external migration cooperation, with a focus on priority countries (including agreed country-specific strategies). A joined up policy approach foreseeing effective coordination and cooperation structures is required in negotiations with third countries (e.g. trade, development and other relevant policy areas), to ensure that partnership, including a "more for more" approach, on migration is sufficiently prioritized and built into third country and regional dialogues.

Future EU migration and asylum policy should include a renewed focus on returns, and those with no right to remain on the EU's territory must return - or be returned - in order to protect the integrity of asylum and migration management within the EU.

Increased voluntary return should be our priority, complemented when appropriate by re-integration activities. Robust forced return policies must also be implemented since they are crucial to the success of voluntary returns. As technology develops, and the EU gains a clearer picture of the internal movements, we must also stand ready to tackle the problem of the overstayer population. In order to be able to increase returns, the EU will need a strategic approach to prioritizing countries (including country-specific strategies), with enhanced political dialogues with key third countries to secure and implement the necessary returns agreements and ensure that re-documentation of individuals can be undertaken swiftly.

EU readmission agreements are an important tool in the fight against irregular migration. Possible future agreements must be focused on priority countries, and existing agreements must be fully implemented. Where negotiations have stalled, there must be a renewed emphasis on conclusion, and the Council must also be able to revoke mandates.

The freedom of movement for EU citizens and their family members is one of the central achievements of European Union. This principle should continue to be safeguarded, including the rights and responsibilities that it entails. Fraud and abuse of free movement by third country nationals, including through marriages of convenience and document fraud, must be effectively addressed through practical action, in order to safeguard this principle. Challenges arising in the implementation of the relevant EU acquis should be addressed and guidelines reviewed. Increasing the security of identity and travel documents, as well as on the issuing process, must be a focus. The EU should develop a strategy to support the Member States to implement the measures against abuse which are available under the free movement directive.

JOINT CONTRIBUTION FROM THE SALZBURG FORUM (AT, BG, CZ, HU, HR, PL, RO, SI, SK)

Subject: Future orientations in the JHA area

General remarks

Since its establishment in 2000, the Salzburg Forum has been dealing with a wide range of security related matters: operational police cooperation, information exchange, fight against illegal migration etc. The cooperation of the Salzburg Forum countries is taking place at different levels: practical-operational, strategic and political. The Salzburg Forum would like to contribute to the discussion process which should lead to the adoption of strategic guidelines on the operational and legislative planning by the European Council in June 2014. The Salzburg Forum emphasizes the need to establish a concise, strategic and forward-looking multiannual framework which should put the security-related interests of the citizens of the European Union very high on the agenda of EU politics.

The area of freedom, security and justice must, above all, be a single area in which fundamental rights and freedoms are protected and promoted. JHA policy must seek to safeguard and promote the values of the Union and the fundamental rights enshrined in the Charter also with regard to third countries. The fight against criminality must follow a holistic approach which takes into account cultural, economic and social aspects. It must aim at tackling the root causes of criminality and shall foster the mutual respect and social cohesion also among people of different cultural backgrounds. The EU and its Member States must develop and improve their ability to anticipate future security challenges on regional, European and international level. The future AFSJ programme should follow several benchmarks:

In order to ensure the convergence of the strategic objectives and their corresponding measures with the financial framework to be set, the **same time frame** should be considered, namely 2020. As this represents a considerable period of time, the AFSJ programme should focus on strategic guidelines.

A mid-term review should allow adjustments, according to the latest developments and emerging needs. The evaluation made by the Commission is to identify the weaknesses and the additional measures needed; furthermore, the effective adjustment must be drafted in consultation with the relevant actors, in the spirit of the Lisbon Treaty.

Building on the achievements of the Tampere, Hague and Stockholm Programmes, the future JHA framework shall seek accomplishing **all the goals** of the Stockholm Programme and bringing to a swift solution the on-going negotiations on the legislative and non-legislative proposals tabled so far.

Globalisation represents both a great opportunity and a great challenge. There are disasters and crisis that no Member State should face on its own and that should be addressed by joining EU and Member States crisis responsibilities. As the **solidarity** principle stands at the root of the Treaty of Lisbon, it has to be put into practice, beyond political statements. Yet, the solidarity principle represents one side of the coin; the responsibility of an individual state is the other.

Furthermore, the EU is the most important provider of humanitarian aid. With this in mind and using the instruments of the Lisbon Treaty, EU has, now, the chance to promote even more actively its values and interests on the international stage. Consequently, achieving **synergies between internal and external dimensions** becomes a necessity nowadays. *The EU external actions must be in line with the internal policies and strategies, both at political and* operational level. A close attention should be also paid to the internal dimension of solidarity to disasters, in order to avoid deepening the gaps between the assistance provided between EU MS and to third states.

In the past years, it has become increasingly evident that **public-private partnerships** are a solid support for the authorities dealing with security aspects and must be established and further developed according to clearly defined framework provisions (e.g. concerning data protection etc.). This is in particular the case in the field of **cyber-security** and **critical infrastructure protection**. The use of **new technologies**, in cooperation with the private sector and the academia, brings a significant added value for areas such as the fight against terrorism and organised crime. The Member States should be continuously involved in the field of cyber security and its relations to the protection of critical infrastructure.

The cooperation with **civil society** and the continuous development of this relation increases the involvement of the citizens in drafting EU policies. It can also narrow the gap perceived between the EU and its citizens. Therefore, timely consultation of civil society is of utmost importance in particular when the Union intends developing new instruments which have an impact on fundamental rights. In this context, striking the right balance between the fundamental rights and freedoms and the effectiveness of actions aimed at maintaining a high level of internal security of the EU should be one of the key principles in the coming years.

Taking into account all the above mentioned benchmarks, we can build on the positive past experience, shifting from legislation drafting to its effective implementation.

For an effective and efficient implementation, a coordination of sectoral strategies and initiatives is needed, as far as their objectives and time frames are concerned, so as to avoid overlapping of efforts or, on the contrary, the development of gaps.

Welcoming the launch of more in-depth debates within the Council and its strategic and/or operational bodies (in particular CATS, COSI and SCIFA) regarding the future developments in the Area of Freedom, Security and Justice, the Member States of the Salzburg Forum would like to share a few thoughts:

#### **Cross cutting issues**

Notwithstanding the particular challenges in the different policy areas described below, there are some issues that should be considered on a general level in order to embed the AFSJ programme in a more strategic dimension:

#### 1. Policy making based on comprehensive, reliable and comparable data sets

The collection and processing of reliable data should be part of all policy areas as basis for policy making. This concerns developments within the EU as well as in third countries and should also contribute to the comprehensive definition of challenges and common principles.

#### 2. Holistic policy approach in external relations including the promotion of fundamental rights

When it comes to addressing the root causes of threats to the area of Freedom, Justice and Security, particular attention must be paid to the economic and social situation in third countries. External action must, thus, consider these aspects and integrate them into a holistic approach, raising cooperation with third countries to a new level. The respect and the promotion of fundamental rights must be sought whenever the Union interacts with third countries.

#### 3. Tracking financial proceeds of organised and transnational crime

Organised and transnational crime as well as terrorism do not only pose a threat to security, but do also have considerable economic impacts. Tracking and freezing the proceeds of crime can have significant prevention effect, being crucial for the success of JHA policy. In this field, enhanced cooperation with the banking sector and financial institution should be further developed

4. <u>Consolidation, implementation and evaluation of legal acts to make full use of their potential in practical cooperation and to ensure that solid foundations are in place to make further progress.</u>

Bearing in mind these strategic challenges, concrete action is needed, in particular, in the following areas:

#### **Border management**

The EU is and will also remain in the future under a significant migratory pressure – this will require an efficient border management policy.

Focus should be made on monitoring of the situation at the external borders, in particular within the EUROSUR framework, and on providing reliable risk analysis. Particular attention should also be paid to the future EU visa liberalisations to the Eastern neighbouring third countries, including preparing an impact assessment of these developments with involvement of relevant EU Agencies, in order to ensure a proper preparation of Member States in the home affairs field.

Thus, the high level of implementation of existing technical instruments and legislation, including EUROSUR, Schengen governance, SIS, VIS, as well as the enhancement of operational cooperation and the convergence between these different tools is essential for the success in this area. New instruments and legislation in the field of border management should therefore be considered only after a thorough evaluation of the effectiveness of the current border management regime.

Adoption and ensuring implementation of the Smart Borders Package, ensuring efficient border management, including facilitation of crossing the borders by bona fide travellers, and an effective return policy as well as contributing to ensuring of the internal security, remains a high priority. This should be made on the basis of an in-depth cost-benefit analysis and adequate level of EU financing to the Member States. Special focus should be made on the specificity of land borders and practical feasibility of the proposed solutions.

Once aforementioned systems are implemented, the focus in border management should be on full implementation, consolidation as well as evaluation of existing legislation and achievements, the new Schengen evaluation mechanism will play an important role in this regard. New legislative proposals (like for the introduction of an EU-ESTA) should be presented only after a thorough evaluation (including systematic impact assessments and cost-benefit analysis) of the existing EU acquis.

With this regard, the effective use of the capacity of the EU Agency for large-scale IT systems should be further increased, especially for setting up the Entry/Exit System and the Registered Traveller Program, while ensuring the coherency with the existing large-scale IT systems.

An effective management of the external borders is considered basic precondition guaranteeing development of Schengen area without border controls. Consolidating the role and possible enhancement of the agencies operating in the border field, migration and the fight against cross-border crime should be a goal, as well as optimising the cooperation mechanism between these Agencies.

In the case of neighbouring third countries, developing connections between border and law-enforcement authorities is necessary in order to achieve good results in the field of fighting cross-border criminality and securing the external EU border. Therefore, cooperation with the neighbouring third countries is crucial. In this field enhanced cooperation with the banking sector and financial institution should be further developed. Particular attention should be drawn to the fulfilments of the obligations of the Western Balkan countries with regard border and migration management during their EU accession process, while ensuring effective supports based on their evidence-based needs assessment.

#### **Asylum and migration**

One of our shared goals in the field of asylum must be the coherent transposition and effective implementation of the EU asylum acquis, including the adopted Common European Asylum Package in order to ensure the compatibility of the Member States asylum systems as well as same standards in all fields in the EU Member States.

Further strengthening the practical cooperation in the field of asylum, especially through the support of EASO should be continued in order to reach a new level of practical cooperation and solidarity between the EU Member States.

The principle of solidarity, along with effective and full implementation of the CEAS and the individual responsibility of each Member State, are key elements in the further achievement of our shared goal of a truly common system, taking into account the overall situation of the Member States (e.g. also the "per capita burden").

Further building and evaluating of capacities (contingency planning) in the Member States, including reception capacities, as well as emergency management should be broadened with the aim of building a solid asylum system and to enable Member States to better react to unexpected migration flows. In this context also the Early Warning and Preparedness Mechanism should be used.

The EU migration and asylum policy needs to provide for the flexibility allowing quick reaction, including financially-wise, so as to support the management of the operative needs determined by the migratory pressure in the EU.

Migration policy must observe the fundamental rights and human dignity. The vision should be such construed so as to reflect enhanced mobility in a globalised world. The current trend should make us aware that illegal migration cannot be approached only by strengthening control at the external borders: hence, a comprehensive strategic approach towards illegal migration is needed that would cover all of its aspects, starting with cooperation with countries of transit and origin, making best use of external action, based on the principles of conditionality and "more for more".

**DGD** 

The value of EU readmission agreements to tackle illegal migration should be fully recognised. In this context the full and effective implementation of the readmission agreements must be promoted and effectively evaluated. Future negotiations must be concentrated on priority countries of origin and destination. In this regard, the EU should consider a mechanism to withdraw negotiation mandates where no progress can be achieved.

A clear distinction should be made between the measures against illegal migration and the right of free movement of people. The legitimate intra-community movement of EU citizens should be seen as tool for stimulating economic growth, while in the same time tackling the possible frauds and abuse with efficient and proportionate measures.

Efficient measures in the field of **integration** are valuable solutions for an adequate management of the asylum and migration phenomenon.

## Visa policy

New legislative initiatives at EU level should be formulated on the basis of impact assessments that include the identification of financial needs and consequences, calling for the Member States' expertise and aiming to avoid unnecessary administrative tasks.

Likewise, the improvement of IT instruments developed up to now should continue and adequate resources should be provided. The consular personnel working with visas should benefit from training at EU level programmes (at the beginning of a new programme and also periodical trainings), in order to ensure uniform practices within all Member States. This training programmes could be organised at regional level and managed\ coordinated at the Union's level.

Taking into account the increased necessity to exchange personal data through electronic systems, minimum standards on the protection of personal data should be drafted, targeted on the operations involved in the visa process. These standards should take into account the circumstances that justify the involvement of public authorities in the visa granting process, but also to apply the principles of data protection in the private area.

The EU visa policy must continue to reflect a balanced approach between security and mobility taking into account that the EU visa policy must not lose its credibility. Therefore, unrealistic offers should be avoided; where visa liberalisation is not a realistic option other possibilities, such as the Visa Code, could be used. Visa facilitation and Readmission Agreements must be negotiated in parallel.

#### Fight against serious organised and transnational crime

The economic situation in Europe continues to represent a facilitating factor for organised and serious crime and even for the emergence of new forms of crimes.

Preventing and fighting serious organised crime not only requires a very good cooperation between Member States' judicial and police authorities and EU agencies such as Eurojust and Europol but it also requires better cooperation with private sector from various fields, such as transport, logistics, the chemical industry, internet providers, banking and financial services from the Member States and third countries -Member EU States.

On the basis of the recommended priorities set out in the SOCTA 2013, the Council approved 9 crime priority areas for the fight against serious and organised crime in the EU for the period 2014-2017. These priorities will remain high on the JHA agenda in the post-2014, also regarding the external dimension. Taking into account that the new policy cycle 2014-2017 corresponds with the time period of the new multiannual strategic guidelines in the JHA area, the 9 identified priority areas are entirely up to date. In short- and mid-term perspective the focus should be put on the fight against illegal migration by disrupting the OCG's involved in trafficking and smuggling of human beings.

The fight against trafficking in human beings must mobilize all the available means by efficiently combining the prevention and repression of the phenomenon with adequate protection and assistance granted to the victims.

Moreover, special attention should be paid to the phenomenon on unaccompanied children and the children trafficked by their own families (cases that must, in particular, be considered if the children are to be returned in their country of origin). Gender should be taken into consideration but also the impact on their health or disabilities.

In the field of the economic-financial crime, an efficient legal framework on the money laundering has to accommodate the interaction between the measures for fighting the phenomenon and the need to safeguard the fundamental rights when processing personal data. A positive example in this respect is the Europol data protection system.

The future multi-annual programme must focus mainly on consolidating mutual trust and enhancing cooperation between the law enforcement authorities of the MS in view of combating serious organised crime, paying special attention to the European dimension of the educational training of experts, taking into account the framework of the European Law Enforcement Training Scheme, the important role of the European Police College (CEPOL) and priorities established for the fight against serious and organized crime for the years 2014 – 2017.

At the same time, continuing and enhancing dialogues as well as increasing information exchange with third countries and international organizations, will allow a more precise analysis of evolutions and challenges, contributing to the cut down of organized crime. The role of Europol within this context should be underlined.

In the area of fight against organised and transnational crime the cooperation and synergies among EU Agencies should be further enhanced

#### Increasing the cyber security and fighting cybercrime

The cyber threat is one of the most dynamic challenges posed to the security of the EU and its Member States, with consistent effects on multiple dimensions. The efforts of the Member States and EU institutions/agencies should converge in order to achieve a trans-sectoral approach.

Under the coordination of the European Cybercrime Centre (EC3) and after preparing feasibility studies, several Centres of Excellence should be set up for training the specialists in fighting cybercrime. The Centres should gather representatives of the private and the public sector, as well as academics; the information exchange should operate through a dedicated portal.

In this context, a useful instrument would be the development of awareness programmes targeted to the population and the private sector on the threats, vulnerabilities and specific risks linked to the cyber-space. Likewise, developing platforms or networks of practitioners from the institutions or other authorities of the Member States managing cyber security, can substantially contribute to the exchange of expertise, best practices and training. Also, raising the interaction between national and EU CERTs is necessary.

Strengthening international cooperation also with international organizations such as NATO will consolidate the response capacity in case of major cyber-attacks.

There is an urgent need to further develop the legal framework and the operational instruments at European level also with the support of the European Cybercrime Centre (EC3). The main goal is to provide a high level of security to the citizens, especially vulnerable individuals, enterprises and public authorities, without prejudice to the freedom of information and the personal data protection. To this end, Member States should consider adopting national strategies on cyber security taking into account the EU cyber security strategy.

Sexual exploitation of children and child pornography remains a huge challenge that should be tackled on the national, regional, European and global level. For an efficient fight against sexual exploitation of children and child pornography, appropriate funding and a robust support of Europol's EC3 should be guaranteed. Moreover, the abuse of social networks for the purpose of sexual exploitation of children and child pornography must be considered more in-depth.

#### Fight against terrorism

The role of COSI in the fight against terrorism can be further developed. The Committee may be the connection between the Member States and the EU agencies and, on the other hand, between the strategic and the operational dimensions, without prejudice to the Member States competencies in security issues.

A closer COSI-PSC cooperation would ensure the convergence of the EU actions at internal and external level from the strategic point of view. Complementarily, further cooperation TWG-COTER would ensure the synergy at operational level.

The terrorist threat is a very present issue and the dynamic of this phenomenon calls for the consolidation of the initiatives in preventing and countering radicalisation and violent extremism. For an efficient fight against the misuse of internet and social media in the radicalisation of individuals, against the actions of the *foreign fighters, returnees and lone wolves*, an increased level of cooperation between the relevant authorities is needed by means of intensifying the information exchange. A better capitalisation by the Member States of the information existing at the level of the various agencies is needed, as well as the consolidation of the inter-agency cooperation mechanisms for a more efficient use of information and corroboration thereof.

All instruments (PNR, EPCIP, TFTS) must be considered when drafting the future programme

#### **External dimension**

The external dimension of the home affairs sector consists of certain thematic and geographical priorities, which should be highlighted for the post-2014 period.

Regarding *thematic priorities* we think that home affairs should be better channelled into the broader context of the EU external relations.

# • Global Approach on Migration and Mobility/ GAMM

The global approach should become strategic and more efficient, based on closer connections and on a greater coherence between the relevant EU policies and the internal and external dimension of those policies.

GAMM must consolidate the safeguard of fundamental human rights in the case of migrants, regardless of their presence in an origin, transit or destination country. Human rights, in what concerns the migrants, are a crosswise aspect in GAMM, given the fact that this dimension is relevant for all four pillars.

Regarding the external dimension of visa policy, its coherence with the overarching framework of the Global approach on Migration and Mobility must be ensured.

#### • Migration and development

The future development in AFSJ area should have a wider, more coherent and better coordinated approach on connection between migration and development, especially with a view to including it in the UN post -2015 agenda on development.

Well-managed migration and mobility should be recognised as "propitious factors" for a sustainable development, a first step in this direction being to incorporate migration aspects in the national development plans, especially within the strategies involving partner states.

EU needs to continue its engagement in this area in order to maximise the impact of migration towards EU on the development of origin countries. This can be done by continuing the efforts in the priority areas, such as funds transfer, "brain drain" and circular migration.

A useful instrument is the development of policies that elaborate on the connections between climate change, environmental decay and migration, integrating the long term refugees' situation in the development planning and consolidating the impact of migration on development in destination, as well as origin countries.

Systematic efforts are needed in order to ensure sufficient information on how the migration can encourage or hinder the progress towards reaching the development goals, especially within the sectors that are influenced the most by demographic data and labour aspects.

Credible statistics on international migration are needed, including, when possible, statistics on the contributions of migrants to the development of destination as well as origin countries; this data could fundament the political decision in aspects relevant to sustainable development.

From an operational perspective, migration remains insufficiently integrated in the development policies at national, regional and global level and the contribution of migrants in the destination country are not accurately perceived by the wide public causing xenophobe reactions and intracommunity tensions. In the context, developing initiatives in order to cover this deficit must be taken into account for the next multi-annual programme.

# Geographical priorities:

Turkey and Western Balkans - helping acceding and candidate countries adjust to the EU acquis and contributing to stability in the region. Dialogue on certain key issues should be enhanced, such as prevention of illegal migration, including border management, fight against trafficking in human beings, smuggling of persons and drug trafficking. Special emphasis should be put on continuing the negotiations between EU and Turkey on signing of the readmission agreement.

Middle East, North and West Africa - cooperation in the area of capacity building as regards prevention of illegal migration, human trafficking, terrorism, radicalisation and recruitment and the development of asylum and migration capacities.

JOINT CONTRIBUTION FROM FINLAND (FI), NETHERLANDS (NL), SWEDEN (SE), ESTONIA (EE), HUNGARY (HU), SLOVENIA (SI) AND UNITED KINGDOM (UK)

The Hague, 18 November 2013

On behalf of Finland, The Netherlands, Sweden, Estonia, Hungary, Slovenia, and the United Kingdom, we have the honor to present to you our shared views on the general principles which could guide the future development of the EU's Justice and Home Affairs policies beyond 2014.

The multiannual JHA programmes of Tampere, the Hague and Stockholm demonstrated the value of a strategic approach and a long term vision for future JHA cooperation. As a result, they have stimulated a balanced development of the JHA sector. As the Stockholm Programme is coming to an end, a new strategic vision is needed to give long-term guidance to the EU's JHA policies beyond 2014.

On the basis of article 6 8 TFEU the European Council has been asked to define the strategic guidelines for legislative and operational planning within the area of freedom, security and justice in June 2014. Given the importance of JHA cooperation for the Member States, and considering the preparatory process that has been set in motion, we consider it to be essential that the JHA Council is closely involved in the preparation of a new policy framework. Therefore, we also attach great value to discuss this topic during the JHA Council meeting of 5-6 December 2013.

We sincerely hope this may contribute to a fruitful and constructive dialogue, and are looking forward to continuing our exchange of views over the next couple of months.

With assurances of our highest consideration,

Ivo Opstelten
Minister of Security & Justice
The Netherlands

Beatrice Ask
Minister of Justice
Sweden

Gradice Goli

Anna-Maja Henriksson Minister of Justice

Pinland Communication of the C

Päivi Räsänen. Minister of the Interior. Einland.

Chris Grayling MP Secretary of State for Justice United Kingdom

Hanno Peykur Minister of Justice Estonia

Senko Plicanic Minister of Justice Republic of Slovenia Tibor Navracsics Deputy Prime Minister/Minister of Public Administration and Justice Hungary

Ken-Marti Vaher Minister of Interior Estonia

# The future development of the EU's Justice and Home affairs (JHA) policies

Estonia, Finland, Germany, Hungary, the Netherlands, Slovenia, Sweden and the United Kingdom attach great value to European cooperation in the area of freedom, security and justice. The multiannual programmes of Tampere, the Hague and Stockholm have demonstrated the value of a strategic approach and a long-term vision for future JHA cooperation. In addition, the multi-annual programmes adopted by the European Council have supported the unity of the EU as well as comprehensive development of the JHA area as a whole.

As the Stockholm Programme is coming to an end, a new strategic vision is needed to give longterm guidance to future JHA policies towards 2020. This would also support the coherence between this policy area and the EU budgetary framework. We need a new Agenda for Freedom, Security and Justice.

On the basis of article 6 8 TFEU the European Council shall define the strategic guidelines for the legislative and operational planning within the area of freedom, security and justice. The European Council intends to discuss the strategic guidelines in June 2014. It is essential that the JHA Council plays a leading role in the preparatory process of a new JHA policy framework, as well as in the next phase; the elaboration of the guidelines and the implementation of the future objectives. In addition, an effective follow-up mechanism should be agreed upon that closely monitors the implementation of the agreed objectives. The high-level senior committees (notably CATS & COSI) must play a central role in this regard.

The preparation of the future policy framework should be conducted in a transparent way. EU institutions, Member States, civil society, citizens and practitioners should be closely involved in the process. A transparent and open preparation of the new policy framework will also facilitate its implementation. It is important that all EU institutions are committed to promote the objectives set out in the policy framework.

**DGD** 

In order to contribute to the preparation of a new JHA policy framework we - the JHA Ministers of the aforementioned Member States - have prepared this common position on what in our view are the guiding principles for future JHA cooperation.

In our opinion a substantive discussion at the JHA Council in December is of the utmost importance. In order to contribute to the discussion on European Council level in June 2014 as well as to the preparatory process of the Commission, we intend to further develop, deepen and express our goals and priorities in the field of security and justice together with other Member States in the period between December and June 2014.

#### The future JHA policy framework:

#### Is based on actual needs and evaluation...

The way the follow-up to the Stockholm Programme is designed should take into account new realities and be anchored in the current economic and social context. JHA cooperation can only evolve and succeed by means of a thorough step-by-step process involving the major stakeholders. JHA cooperation should serve the interests of all citizens, businesses and authorities involved and should therefore be based on their actual needs. New actions should build on the existing framework and be based on evidence and practical needs. EU measures must always be based on thorough impact assessments, including an ex-ante cost-benefit analysis which meets the needs of the Member States. In each case we have to consider on which level the solution has to be sought: national, EU, regional, - or even multilateral/global. Implementation costs and organizational consequences for the government services have to be taken into consideration in every stage.

# Gives priority to quality, consolidation and implementation...

A large quantity of legislation has been introduced since the beginning of the JHA cooperation. In order to ensure that actual benefits are yielded from this legislation, more emphasis has to be put on consolidation and on the efficient implementation and effectiveness of the existing instruments into national legislation, as well as their use in practice. This is even more important in view of the ending of the five-year transitional period on 30 November 2014, as set out in the Protocol No. 3 6 to the Treaty of Lisbon. As a result, the restrictions on the scope of powers of the Commission and the jurisdiction of the European Court of Justice concerning police and judicial cooperation will be removed - and the provisions of the Treaty of Lisbon enter fully into effect.

2

At the same time, the quality of legislation needs to be improved. Legal acts ought to be user-friendly, taking into account the needs of Member States' authorities and legal practitioners. There should be stronger "better regulation" principles built into each proposal including robust and independent impact assessments scrutinized by the Council. In the drafting phase of new legislation more attention should be paid to analyzing existing legislation with the aim of consolidating where possible.

It is essential that we exchange experiences and good practices in order to improve cooperation between law enforcement agencies and deepen mutual understanding of different legal and judicial cultures in the EU. It is also essential to step up training on EU-related issues and make it accessible to all professionals involved regarding the implementation and application of EU law in this policy area.

# Is effective, cost efficient and supports growth.

In order to uphold and strengthen citizens' trust, the EU has to ensure the effectiveness, proportionality and cost-efficiency of every measure it takes. It is necessary to provide insight on the (financial and organizational) impact of new proposals in an early stage as well as at the end of the legislative procedure, evaluating both the implementation and the effects on the issue at hand as well as the efficiency of used resources. Successful operational cooperation between Member States, such as joint investigation teams, should be communicated at EU level in order to promote best practices.

For impact assessments and evaluations alike, there is a need for evidence based policies. New technologies should be used to improve access to information of Member States' legal systems and to contribute to the smooth and democratic functioning of the area of freedom, security and justice.

#### Makes good use of the resources...

The EU agencies have a central role in implementing and realizing the benefits for citizens of the policies in the field of Justice and Home Affairs. It is important to ensure that the EU agencies have sufficient funding - within the current budgetary agreements - and operating conditions, necessary to carry out their duties in accordance with their current mandate. Furthermore, it is important to enhance the cooperation between the agencies in line with their respective mandates.

#### Is based on the respect for European values and fundamental rights...

The Union is based on common values and respect for fundamental rights. They must be safeguarded by all Member States, EU institutions as well as the EU agencies. The Union should reinforce its commitment to the European values by finalizing its accession to the European Convention on Human Rights. Continuous attention must be given to the position of vulnerable groups in society. Continuous attention is also needed to give effect to the rights of victims. Promoting information exchange and sharing knowledge and best practices are important. Cooperation between Member States in cross border cases should be supported. For instance, we should consider setting up a European virtual network of authorities responsible for victim policy to explore best practices.

# Strengthens the coherence between the internal and external dimension

A better coherence between internal and external actions in the JHA area is needed. Strengthened coordination between various actors, EU Member States, EU institutions and agencies, would provide a more effective approach of the common challenges and result in better resource- and costeffectiveness. The external dimension of JHA policies and actions has significant possibilities for providing a more effective environment for economic growth in the EU and its partners, building on openness, cooperation and stability. The Union must intensify its efforts in multilateral, international cooperation within the framework of its competence.

Operative cooperation with third countries in terms of internal security should be developed by strengthening further activities aimed at combating organised and transnational crime, notably by agreeing on common strategic objectives and priorities for practical collaboration. The external dimension of JHA should also be fully reflected in development programmes to ensure capacity building in police and justice as a precondition for growth and stability.

**DGD** 

#### JOINT CONTRIBUTION FROM FINLAND (FI) AND IRELAND (IE)

# Rule of law – enhancing the respect for the rule of law in the EU

European integration is founded on a common value base which cannot be compromised. The Union's foundational values are reflected in Article 2 of the Treaty on European Union (TEU): respect for human dignity, freedom, democracy, equality, the Rule of Law and respect for human rights, including the rights of persons belonging to minorities. There is a need to further enhance the application of these common values in the EU institutions and the Member States. Strengthening respect for the common values in the EU would enhance the effectiveness of EU law and the legitimacy of the Union internally by helping us to address real issues for our citizens, increase mutual trust amongst Member States and reinforce the credibility of the EU's external human rights policy.

Notwithstanding the current economic challenges facing the European Union, we must not forget that the Union does not exist for economic purposes alone. The primary purpose of the original Single market was to create a new Europe that, in the words of Jean Monnet, "is indispensable for the preservation of peace". The aspiration was - and remains - to create a zone of peace and prosperity and to bind the nations of Europe so closely together in ties of solidarity that the horrors of the past - wars and genocide - could not be repeated, because they had become unthinkable.

The rise in negative social phenomena such as Xenophobia, Anti-Semitism and other forms of extreme intolerance presents a real challenge to be tackled together. We must ensure that our societies re-engage with the founding spirit and common values of the Union. The protection of human rights within a system of government based on the Rule of Law is a central element in the values that bind us as members of the European Union and of the commitment that all Member States sign up to on accession. Effective tackling of these negative phenomena requires political commitment. It also requires robust criminal law and anti-discrimination legislation and effective institutions, particularly in the justice area, that can protect the rights of individuals in practice. The future accession of the EU to the European Convention on Human Rights is crucial.

**DGD** 

While it is important to have effective corrective measures in crisis situations, it is also beneficial to focus on the positive elements of an on-going collaborative process, such as the benefit of sharing experience and learning from each other, building on our universal shared values, equal treatment of all Member States, and the involvement of national human rights bodies and other civil society representatives in promoting the shared values of the European project, along with the relevant national authorities and EU institutions.

A method of sharing best practice and benchmarking ourselves in critical areas of institutional effectiveness and of fundamental rights in needed. We also need an approach that involves a willingness in the EU to:

- · recognise that all of us have imperfections, and
- engage in a collaborative and mutually respectful discourse that is grounded on factually and objectively-based data.

To this end more effective procedures should be established to support adherence to our common values in practice; such a method should aim at contributing to an ongoing debate on respect of fundamental rights and the rule of law in the European Union, identifying general trends in this regard, supporting Member States to identify and act on problem areas by provision of advice, including objective and comparative assessments and benchmarking against best practice in other Member States, In concrete terms the following general elements are important.

- The follow-up should be continuous and permanent and the Commission as guardian of the treaties should have a central role. All Member States should be covered and treated equally.
- The method should include a dialogue between the Commission and the Member States and annual discussions at the Council level in a systemic and structured manner. These discussions could take place on the basis of periodic assessments prepared by the Commission. In preparing such assessments, the Commission should, as appropriate, avail of its own reports as well as those of other relevant bodies, including the Council of Europe and, within the remit of its mandate, the reports of the Fundamental Rights Agency of the European Union (FRA). The existing fundamental rights reporting of the Commission and of the FRA could be further developed, with a special emphasis on the rule of law. The method could include an exchange of best practices and peer review between the Member States.

- Objective and reliable data is essential. To collect data use should be made of existing
  instruments both at the EU and international level, such as the Commission's annual report
  on the application of the Charter of Fundamental Rights and the EU Justice Scoreboard. The
  reports of the Fundamental Rights Agency are of high quality and sound methodology and
  should be used.
- Close cooperation with other international organizations, such as the Council of Europe, the OSCE and the United Nations is also essential. Duplication of work and unnecessary administrative burden should be avoided.
- Continuous dialogue would allow a proactive and **pre-emptive approach**. Continuous assessment would make it possible to identify general trends in the respect of the rule of law in the EU. In addition, a regular monitoring method would help to assess whether there is a potential for a crisis situation to arise in which Article 7 of the TEU should be applied and whether positive and supportive actions on a timely basis can assist in avoiding such a scenario.
- The proposed method should be established and applied within the framework of the existing Treaties.
- While the approach should be one of solidarity in adhering to our common values and positive assistance in overcoming issues and problems that arise, a credible method needs also to provide for extreme situations where a positive and collaborative approach does not succeed in deflecting an Article 7 situation from coming into being. In such situations, a dialogue between the Commission and Member States is important, on the basis of formal procedures which should be articulated and agreed in advance.

The organisation by the Commission of the **Assises de la Justice** is an important step in the debate mandated by the Council in its Conclusions of June 2013 on a possible future Rule of Law method or mechanism. It is important, however, also to engage with a wider range of actors in developing awareness of the issues involved and the reasons for creation of such a mechanism. Emphasis needs to be placed on a holistic approach, involving raising awareness of the benefit to the ordinary citizens of working together at EU level on the issues involved.

At this stage in the process, it would be important / beneficial that the Commission facilitates this wider debate by presenting ideas and options on the following elements:

- (a) the need for a precise description of the subject areas that a Rule of Law mechanism would concern itself with;
- (b) how to craft a fair and objective methodology treating all Member States equally by which data and evidence under each heading would be gathered and analysed, indicators developed, and thresholds determined in advance that would warrant a rule of law mechanism to be triggered;
- (c) a process by which the Commission as guardian of the treaties would assess the evidence and give guidance;
- (d) the role of discussions in the Council and a political dialogue, including engagement with and by Member States concerned, as well as the Council and Parliament; and
- (e) questions of implementation and review.

Finland and Ireland are working with the Fundamental Rights Agency and a number of other Member States to identify a methodology by which appropriate rule of law indicators could be developed. The intention is to focus on a limited number of fundamental rights issues with a view to developing a methodology that can be applied to the wider range of rule of law questions. We would be more than willing to cooperate with the Commission in taking this work forward.

17808/1/13 REV 1 WvdR/mj 260
DGD LIMITE EN